

ANITTA RUUSKANEN

The Clinical Relevance of Anti-Gliadin Antibodies in the Ageing Population

ACADEMIC DISSERTATION To be presented, with the permission of the Board of the School of Medicine of the University of Tampere,

for public discussion in the Jarmo Visakorpi Auditorium of the Arvo Building, Lääkärinkatu 1, Tampere, on March 14th, 2014, at 12 o'clock.

UNIVERSITY OF TAMPERE



ACADEMIC DISSERTATION University of Tampere, School of Medicine Tampere Center for Child Health Research, Coeliac Disease Study Group Päijät-Häme Central Hospital, Neurological Department Finland

Supervised by Professor Katri Kaukinen University of Tampere Finland Liisa Luostarinen M.D., Ph.D. University of Tampere Finland *Reviewed by* Docent Perttu Arkkila University of Helsinki Finland Docent Päivi Hartikainen University of Eastern Finland Finland

Copyright ©2013 Tampere University Press and the author

Cover design by Mikko Reinikka

Acta Universitatis Tamperensis 1869 ISBN 978-951-44-9258-7 (print) ISSN-L 1455-1616 ISSN 1455-1616 Acta Electronica Universitatis Tamperensis 1350 ISBN 978-951-44-9259-4 (pdf) ISSN 1456-954X http://tampub.uta.fi

Suomen Yliopistopaino Oy – Juvenes Print Tampere 2013

To my family

ABSTRACT

Anti-gliadin antibodies (AGA) have been used in screening for coeliac disease. There are studies indicating that AGA-positivity may be the only and first marker of gluten sensitivity and developing coeliac disease. On the other hand, while the sensitivity of AGA is good, the specificity of AGA for coeliac disease is low, as they may even be present in healthy individuals. Besides coeliac disease, AGA have been linked to other autoimmune diseases, neurological disorders, especially ataxia and neuropathy, and also to psychiatric disorders. Recently, AGA have been introduced as markers of gluten sensitivity, defined as a condition where gluten ingestion causes various symptoms not induced by allergic or autoimmune mechanisms. The purpose of the present study was to explore the clinical relevance of AGA-positivity in the older general population exposed to gluten over a long period.

This work comprised three studies. In study I serum IgA- and IgG-class AGA and IgA-class anti-transglutaminase-2 antibodies (anti-TG2) were determined in 2815 individuals aged 52-74 years. All AGA-positive subjects were included as cases in the study. Equal numbers of AGA- and anti-TG2-negative participants of similar age and gender, but without known coeliac disease, were randomly selected as controls. Information on clinical history was obtained from hospital records in both groups to study the association of AGA-positivity with various diseases. In studies II-III AGA and anti-TG2 were again measured in the same study population as in study I and persistently AGA-positive subjects without a prior coeliac disease diagnosis were invited for HLA testing to find individuals genetically predisposed to coeliac disease. These persistently AGA-negative controls comprised the study population in studies II-III. All subjects in studies II-III were also anti-TG2-negative. In study II the association of persistent AGA-positivity with overt and

potential coeliac disease and gastrointestinal symptoms was explored by interview, The Gastrointestinal Symptom Rating Scale (GSRS) questionnaire and gastroduodenoscopy with small-bowel mucosal biopsies. Study **III** assessed whether persistent AGA-positivity was associated with neurological or psychiatric disorders. All study subjects were personally interviewed and underwent a thorough neurological examination. The Psychological General Well-Being (PGWB) questionnaire, the Short Form 36 Health Survey (SF-36) questionnaire and the Depression Scale (DEPS) were employed to evaluate psychological well-being. The hospital records of all subjects were analyzed for previous illnesses.

Studies I-II showed that AGA-positivity is common (14%) and often persistent (81%) in the older population. Ten per cent of the 381 AGA-positive subjects had coeliac disease. Additionally, among the 49 clinically studied and 36 endoscopied persistently AGA-positive cases without prior coeliac disease diagnosis, one (2.8%) was diagnosed with coeliac disease. Furthermore, many (54%) biopsies showed signs of inflammation, but without villous atrophy. Persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA had more gastrointestinal symptoms than AGA-negative controls. In study I AGA-positivity was associated with rheumatoid arthritis and depression, but not with neurological disorders. In studies II-III no association with any disease entities, including autoimmune, neurological and psychiatric disorders, could be proved.

The findings demonstrated, that AGA-positivity is common and often persistent in the older population exposed to gluten for decades. However, isolated AGApositivity is rarely clinically relevant. At population level AGA-positivity would not appear to be related to neurological disorders. Further studies are needed to explore whether small-bowel mucosal inflammatory changes and gastrointestinal symptoms detected in persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA are glutendependent.

TIIVISTELMÄ

Keliakia on autoimmuunisairaus, jossa vehnän, rukiin tai ohran varastoproteiini, gluteeni, aiheuttaa geneettisesti alttiilla henkilöillä tulehdusreaktion ohutsuolen limakalvolle johtaen lopulta suolinukan vaurioitumiseen ja ravintoaineiden imeytymishäiriöön. Vehnän gluteenin osaa, gliadiinia vastaan kohdistuvia gliadiinivasta-aineita (AGA) on käytetty keliakian seulonnassa, ja tutkimuksissa on esitetty, että ne voisivat olla gluteeniherkkyyden ja keliakian ensimmäinen ja ainoa merkki. Gliadiinivasta-aineita löytyy kuitenkin usein terveiltäkin. Keliakian lisäksi gliadiinivasta-ainepositiivisuus on yhdistetty muihin autoimmuunisairauksiin ja neurologisiin sairauksiin, erityisesti ataksiaan ja neuropatioihin sekä psykiatrisiin sairauksiin. Gluteeniherkkyyden käsite on viime aikoina laajentunut keliakian ulkopuolelle. Gluteenin on todettu aiheuttavan monenlaisia oireita, vaikka varsinaista keliakiaa ei olisikaan todettu. Gliadiinivasta-aineiden on ajateltu osoittavan gluteeniherkkyyttä. Tämän tutkimuksen tarkoituksena oli selvittää gliadiinivasta-aineposiivisuuden kliinistä merkitystä vanhemmassa väestössä, joka on altistunut gluteenille ravinnossaan vuosikymmenten ajan.

Tutkimus koostui kolmesta osatyöstä. Aineistona oli 2815 52-76-vuotiasta henkilöä, joista määritettiin gliadiini- ja transglutaminaasi-2-vasta-aineet. Osatyössä I tutkimuksen kohteena olivat kaikki AGA-positiiviset sekä heille satunnaisesti valitut ikä- ja sukupuolivakioidut vasta-ainenegatiiviset verrokit. Molempien ryhmien sairauskertomuksista kerättiin tiedot sairaushistoriasta ja vertailemalla tietoja selvitettiin, liittyykö AGA-positiivisuus joihinkin sairauksiin. Osatöissä II ja III vasta-aineet määritettiin uudestaan samalta väestöltä. Pysyvästi AGApositiiviset, joilla todettiin lisäksi keliakialle altistava HLA-tyyppi, mutta ei transglutaminaasi-2 vasta-aineita, sekä näille satunnaisesti valitut toistuvasti vastaainenegatiiviset ikä-ja sukupuolivakioidut verrokit muodostivat osatöiden II-III tutkimusryhmät. Osatyössä II tutkittiin gastroskopian ja ohutsuolibiopsian avulla, onko pysyvästi AGA-positiivisilla keliakiaa ja liittyykö AGA-positiivisuuteen vatsaoireita. Tutkimuksessa molemmat ryhmät haastateltiin ja he täyttivät The Gastrointestinal Symptom Rating Scale -kyselyn. Osatyössä III molemmille ryhmille tehtiin perusteellinen neurologinen tutkimus ja psyykkistä hyvinvointia kartoitettiin haastattelulla ja Psychological General Well-Being (PGWB), Short Form 36 Health Survey (SF-36) ja Depression Scale (DEPS) -kyselyillä. Aiempi sairaushistoria selvitettiin lisäksi sairauskertomustiedoista.

Osatyöt I ja II osoittivat, että gliadiinivasta-aineet ovat väestössä yleisiä (14%) ja usein pysyviä. Kymmenellä prosentilla kaikista 381 AGA-positiivisista oli todettu keliakia. Kliniseen tutkimukseen osallistui 49 toistuvasti AGA-positiivista keliakialle perinnöllisesti altista henkilöä ja 52 toistuvasti AGA-negatiivista verrokkia. Yhdellä 36:sta (2.8%:lla) gastroskopoidusta toistuvasti AGApositiivisesta perinnöllisesti keliakialle alttiista henkilöstä todettiin keliakia. Yli puolella (54%:lla) näistä gastroskopoiduista oli ohutsuolen limakalvolla tulehdusmuutoksia, vaikka keliakialle tyypillistä suolinukan atrofiaa ei todettukaan. Toistuvasti AGA-positiivisilla oli myös enemmän vatsaoireita kuin verrokeilla. Osatyössä I AGA-positiivisuus näytti liittyvän nivelreumaan ja masennukseen. Yhteyttä neurologisiin sairauksiin ei löytynyt. Osatyössä III ei todettu eroa eri sairauksien esiintyvyydessä tai psyykkisessä hyvinvoinnissa toistuvasti AGApositiivisten ja AGA-negatiivisten verrokkien välillä.

Tämä tutkimus osoitti, että gliadiinivasta-aineet ovat ikääntyvässä väestössä yleisiä ja usein pysyviä. Niillä on kuitenkin vain harvoin kliinistä merkitystä. Yhteyttä neurologisten sairauksien ja AGA-positiivisuuden välillä ei tässä tutkimuksessa voitu osoittaa väestötasolla. Lisää tutkimuksia tarvitaan selvittämään, aiheuttaako gluteeni pysyvästi AGA-positiivisilla keliakialle perinnöllisesti alttiilla henkilöillä todetut ohutsuolimuutokset ja vatsaoireet.

CONTENTS

| ABSTRACT | 5 |
|--|------|
| TIIVISTELMÄ | 7 |
| ABBREVIATIONS | .11 |
| LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS | .13 |
| INTRODUCTION | .14 |
| REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE | .16 |
| 1. COELIAC DISEASE | .17 |
| 1.1 Clinical picture | .17 |
| 1.1.1. Classical gastrointestinal disease | .17 |
| 1.1.2. Extraintestinal disease | .18 |
| 1.2 Associated diseases and risk groups | .23 |
| 1.3 Complications of coeliac disease | .24 |
| 1.4 Diagnosis of coeliac disease | .27 |
| 1.4.1. Diagnostic criteria | .27 |
| 1.4.2. Small-bowel mucosal biopsy | .28 |
| 1.4.3. Coeliac disease antibodies | .29 |
| 1.5 Pathogenesis of coeliac disease | .33 |
| 1.6 Prevalence of coeliac disease | .35 |
| 1.7 Treatment of coeliac disease | .36 |
| 2. GLUTEN SENSITIVITY | .39 |
| 3. THE PRESENT STUDY | .43 |
| 3.1 The aims of the present study | .43 |
| 3.2 The study population | .44 |
| 3.2.1. Study I | .44 |
| 3.2.2. Studies II and III | .44 |
| 3.2.3. Ethical considerations | .46 |
| 3.3 Methods | .46 |
| 3.3.1. Serology (I-III) | .46 |
| 3.3.2. HLA-testing (II-III) | .47 |
| 3.3.3. Clinical history (I-III) | .47 |
| 3.3.4. Questionnaires (II-III) | .47 |
| 3.3.5. Clinical examination (II-III) | .49 |
| 3.3.6. Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy and small-bowel mucosal biopsies (| (II- |
| III) | .49 |
| 3.3.7. Statistical analyses (I-III) | .51 |
| 3.4 Results | .51 |
| 3.4.1. Prevalence and persistence of AGA-positivity (I-II) | .51 |
| 3.4.2. AGA-positivity and prevalence of overt, potential and developit | ing |
| coeliac disease and gastrointestinal symptoms (I-II) | .52 |
| 3.4.3. AGA-positivity and co-morbidity (I-II) | .56 |
| 3.4.4. AGA-positivity and neurological and psychiatric disorders (I, III) | .59 |
| 4. DISCUSSION | .63 |
| 4.1 AGA-positivity in the older population | .63 |

| 4.2 AGA-positivity, coeliac disease and gastrointestinal symptoms | in the older |
|---|--------------|
| population | 64 |
| 4.3 AGA-positivity and co-morbidity | 65 |
| 4.4 AGA-positivity and neurological and psychiatric well-being | 67 |
| 4.5 Limitations and strengths of the study and future objectives | 68 |
| 5. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS | 72 |
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS | 74 |
| REFERENCES | 76 |
| ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS | 110 |
| | |

ABBREVIATIONS

| AGA | anti-gliadin antibodies |
|----------|--|
| anti-TG2 | transglutaminase-2 antibodies |
| anti-TG3 | transglutaminase-3 antibodies |
| anti-TG6 | transglutaminase-6 antibodies |
| ARA | anti-reticulin antibodies |
| BMD | bone mineral density |
| BMI | body mass index |
| CD | coeliac disease |
| DM | diabetes mellitus |
| DEPS | the Depression Scale |
| DGP-AGA | deamidated gliadin peptide antibodies |
| ELISA | enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay |
| EMA | endomysium antibodies |
| ESPGHAN | European Society for Paediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology and |
| | Nutrition |
| EU | ELISA unit |
| GFD | gluten-free diet |
| GOAL | Good Aging in the Lahti region |
| GSRS | The Gastrointestinal Symptom Rating Scale |
| HLA | human leucocyte antigen |
| IBS | irritable bowel syndrome |
| IEL | intraepithelial lymphocyte |
| Ig | immunoglobulin |
| IL | interleukin |
| MMSE | Mini Mental State Examination |

| MHC | major histocompatibility complex |
|-------|------------------------------------|
| ND | no data |
| nd | not done |
| PGWB | Psychological General Well-Being |
| QoL | quality of life |
| SF-36 | Short Form 36 Health Survey |
| TGA | tissue transglutaminase antibodies |
| U | unit |

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original publications, referred to in the text by the Roman numerals **I-III**:

I <u>Ruuskanen A</u>, Kaukinen K, Collin P, Huhtala H, Valve R, Mäki M, Luostarinen L (2010): Positive serum antigliadin antibodies without celiac disease in the elderly population - does it matter? Scand J Gastroenterol 45: 1197–1202

II <u>Ruuskanen A</u>, Luostarinen L, Collin P, Krekelä I, Patrikainen H, Tillonen J, Laurila K, Haimila K, Partanen J, Mäki M, Valve R, Kaukinen K (2011): Persistently positive gliadin antibodies without transglutaminase antibodies in the elderly: gluten intolerance beyond coeliac disease. Dig Liv Dis 43:772-788

III <u>Ruuskanen A</u>, Kaukinen K, Collin P, Krekelä I, Patrikainen H, Tillonen J, Nyrke T, Laurila K, Haimila K, Partanen J, Valve R, Mäki M, Luostarinen L (2013): Gliadin antibodies in older population and neurological and psychiatric disorders. Acta Neurol Scand 127:19-25

The original publications are reprinted with the permission of the copyright holders.

INTRODUCTION

Coeliac disease is an autoimmune disorder in which ingestion of gluten derived from wheat, rye or barley causes an inflammatory reaction in the small-bowel mucosa, leading eventually to villous atrophy with crypt hyperplasia in genetically predisposed individuals. Elimination of gluten from the diet heals the small-bowel mucosal damage and alleviates the symptoms, and also prevents complications of the disease. The classical presentation of coeliac disease is a gastrointestinal disorder with diarrhoea, malnutrition and weight loss (Visakorpi, Kuitunen & Pelkonen 1970). Another classical form of coeliac disease is dermatitis herpetiformis, a blistering skin condition (Duhring 1884). Also a variety of other extra-intestinal manifestations and complications, for example osteoporosis, anaemia, liver disease and even psychiatric disorders, have been reported. Neurological disorders, mainly ataxia and neuropathy, have been described in coeliac patients since 1966 (Cooke, Smith 1966). During the last two decades the field of gluten sensitivity-related neurology has expanded, but the true clinical relevance of gluten sensitivity as a cause of neurological disorders in general has remained obscure.

While coeliac disease was formerly considered a rare paediatric disorder, extensive screening studies have shown it to be a common inflammatory disease of the gut which can present at any time of life, even in older age (Vilppula et al. 2009). It has been realized that the severity of coeliac disease varies from minor inflammarory small-bowel mucosal changes to a refractory disease with a risk of malignancy. Also patients' symptoms vary from insconspicuous to severe.

An immunological reaction against gliadin, the wheat gluten component, has proved in population screening to be common. Only a small proportion of these anti-gliadin antibody (AGA) -positive individuals have villous atrophy compatible with coeliac disease. AGA-positivity is often a transient phenomenom, but some individuals still later develop coeliac disease (Collin et al. 1993, Johnston et al. 1998). New diagnostic markers, transglutaminase-2 (TG2) -targeted small-bowel mucosal autoantibody deposits and intraepithelial lymphocyte counts, have become good aids in the early diagnostics of coeliac disease.

The aim of the present study was to explore the prevalence and clinical relevance of AGA-positivity in an older population exposed to gluten over a long period. The connection of AGA-positivity to coeliac disease and associated diseases was evaluated. A special focus was on individuals persistently AGA-positive with coeliac-type genetics. They were thoroughly examined by gastroscopy and smallbowel biopsy to search for latent or potential coeliac disease. Their gastrointestinal symptoms, general well-being and quality of life as well as neurological and psychological states were evaluated and compared to AGA-negative controls.

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

1. COELIAC DISEASE

1.1 Clinical picture

1.1.1. Classical gastrointestinal disease

Classically coeliac disease was a severe condition of small children involving chronic diarrhoea, steatorrhoea, abdominal distension, pain and malabsorption of nutrients, vitamins and trace elements resulting in failure to thrive and short stature (Visakorpi, Kuitunen & Pelkonen 1970). Since the introduction of serological screening and routine small-bowel biopsies concurrently with gastroscopies, coeliac disease diagnosis has become common at all ages. While some quarter of paediatric and almost half of adult coeliac disease cases may nowadays be silent or subclinical (Collin et al. 1997, Bottaro et al. 1999), diarrhoea is still the most common (about 50%) presenting symptom in all age groups (Murray et al. 2003, Ludvigsson et al. 2004, Mukherjee et al. 2010, Casella et al. 2012). Other common symptoms are abdominal pain, bloating and anaemia (Murray et al. 2003, Ludvigsson et al. 2004, Savilahti et al. 2010). Also vomiting, constipation, anorexia and dyspepsia are occasionally reported (Murray et al. 2003, Ludvigsson et al. 2004, Casella et al. 2012). Malabsoption of iron and iron-deficiency anaemia has proved common even in otherwise silent disease (Bottaro et al. 1999). Anaemia affects 10-46% of coeliac disease patients at presentation (Bottaro et al. 1999, Murray et al. 2003, Rampertab et al. 2006, Mukherjee et al. 2010, Vilppula et al. 2011, Casella et al. 2012). The risk of anaemia is related to the severity of small-bowel mucosal damage (Kurppa et al. 2010, Zanini et al. 2013) and a gluten-free diet has been shown to cure anaemia (Kurppa et al. 2009, Vilppula et al. 2011).

1.1.2. Extraintestinal disease

Dermatitis herpetiformis, the skin form of coeliac disease, typically presents with symmetrical diffuse lesions consisting of erythema, urticarial plaques, papules, herpetiform vesiculae and blisters, which evolve to erosions, excoriations and hyperpigmentation. The most common locations of the rash are the extensor surfaces of elbows (90%) and knees (30%), but it also appears on the buttocks, sacral region, shoulders and face. Intensive itching often results in scratching, secondary and lichenification (Duhring inflammation 1884). Dermatitis herpetiformis usually presents in middle age and in contrast to gastrointestinal coeliac disease is more common in males than in females. Its prevalence in Finland is eight times lower than that of the gastrointestinal form (Salmi et al. 2011). Uncommon skin manifestations include palmoplantar purpuric lesions, petecchial lesions on the fingertips, chronic urticaria-like lesions and palmoplantar keratosis (Bonciolini et al. 2012). Dermatitis herpetiformis patients evince small-bowel mucosal changes compatible with coeliac disease (Marks, Shuster & Watson 1966) and both adults and children respond to a gluten-free diet (Gawkrodger et al. 1984, Reunala et al. 1984).

Neurological disorders have been reported in about 10-20% of coeliac disease patients (Volta et al. 2002, Briani et al. 2008). In 1966 Cooke and Smith (Cooke, Smith 1966) first described sixteen coeliac disease patients with severe neurological conditions not obviously associated with malabsoption of vitamins. All cases had ataxia predominantly in the lower limbs, most had sensory ataxia due to peripheral neuropathy, but three also had cerebellar-type ataxia. Loss of Purkinje cells in the cerebellum was found in six out of nine patients upon autopsy. Spinal cord pathology was found in all, demyelination being the most prominent feature.

Dementia was reported in two patients and attacks of loss of conciousness in five. Since the report by Cooke and Smith (Cooke, Smith 1966), ataxia as a manifestation of coeliac disease has been documented in many case reports (Finelli et al. 1980, Bhatia et al. 1995, Pellecchia et al. 1999b). However, when coeliac disease patients have been systematically examined for neurological symptoms, ataxia has been a rare complication (Volta et al. 2002), in fact there are many reports where none of the patients studied had ataxia (Cicarelli et al. 2003, Briani et al. 2008, Ruggieri et al. 2008). When ataxia patients have been screened for coeliac disease, an excess prevalence of the disorder compared to controls or the general population has been noted (Pellecchia et al. 1999a, Luostarinen et al. 2001, Hadjivassiliou et al. 2003b). However, in some studies coeliac disease has not proved more frequent in patients with sporadic ataxia than in controls (Combarros et al. 2000, Abele et al. 2003, Lock et al. 2005). A gluten-free diet has been reported to alleviate symptoms of coeliac ataxia in some cases (Pellecchia et al. 1999b, Hadjivassiliou et al. 2003a), but more commonly they tend to persist or progress despite dietary restrictions (Cooke, Smith 1966, Finelli et al. 1980, Bhatia et al. 1995).

Both sensorimotor axonal neuropathy (Cooke, Smith 1966, Hadjivassiliou et al. 1997, Chin et al. 2003) and small fibre neuropathy (Brannagan et al. 2005, De Sousa et al. 2006) have been reported in coeliac disease patients. Luostarinen and associates (Luostarinen et al. 2003) found electrophysiologic evidence of neuropathy in as many as 23.1% of coeliac disease patients on a gluten-free diet. Using a similar approach Briani and colleagues (Briani et al. 2008) found neuropathy in 3 out of 71 coeliac patients. A gluten-free diet alleviated neuropathy symptoms in one patient and dietary deviation worsened them in another (Briani et al. 2008). When neuropathy patients have been screened for coeliac disease, conflicting results as to the prevalence of the disorder in this patient group have emerged. Hadjivassiliou and colleagues (Hadjivassiliou et al. 2006a) reported a 9% prevalence of coeliac disease in a group of idiopathic neuropathy patients compared to 1% in controls, and a group under Chin (Chin et al. 2003) found a 2.5% prevalence of coeliac disease in 400 patients screened. On the other hand, Rosenberg and Vermeulen (Rosenberg, Vermeulen 2005) found no association

between coeliac disease and chronic peripheral neuropathy, and likewise Matà and associates (Matà et al. 2006) found none among 330 neuropathy patients in screening with tissue transglutaminase antibodies (TGA).

Epilepsy associated with coeliac disease has been noted both in case reports and larger studies, some of which have shown a positive effect of gluten-free diet on seizure activity (Chapman et al. 1978, Cronin et al. 1998, Canales et al. 2006, Peltola et al. 2009). A specific syndrome of coeliac disease, epilepsy and cerebral calsifications has mostly been described in Italy (Gobbi et al. 1992, Magaudda et al. 1993). The risk of epilepsy among coeliac disease patients in the Swedish population was recently reported 1.43 times increased (Ludvigsson et al. 2012). In contrast, in a large Finnish screening study involving 968 epilepsy patients and 584 controls no difference in the prevalence of coeliac disease was found (Ranua et al. 2005).

Other neurological disorders associated with coeliac disease are myopathy, especially inflammatory myopathy (Hadjivassiliou et al. 2007, Selva-O'Callaghan et al. 2007), restless legs (Moccia et al. 2010) and migraine (Gabrielli et al. 2003, Dimitrova et al. 2013). Encephalopathy and dementia have occasionally been considered to be due to coeliac disease (Cooke, Smith 1966, Collin et al. 1991, Hu et al. 2006). Some recent studies have shown sensorineural hearing loss to be common in coeliac disease patients (Leggio et al. 2007, Hizli et al. 2011). This association was not found in a larger series of adult coeliac patients (Volta et al. 2009). In general, children and dermatitis herpetiformis patients seem less prone to develop neurological manifestations of coeliac disease (Wills et al. 2002, Ruggieri et al. 2008), this possibly due to the shorter duration of the disease without treatment (Cicarelli et al. 2003).

In several studies coeliac disease patients have been reported to suffer from depression (10-57%) more often than controls, and it has been considered a feature of the disease (Hallert, Derefeldt 1982, Holmes 1996, Ciacci et al. 1998, Addolorato et al. 2001). Interestingly, in a large study based on medical records no difference in this respect between healthy controls and coeliac patients was noted (Garud et al. 2009). Studying Swedish coeliac disease patients on a gluten-free diet for ten years,

Roos and group (Roos, Karner & Hallert 2006) did not find them to differ from population controls in respect of psychological well-being. In prospective quality of life (QoL) studies coeliac disease patients have evinced lower QoL at diagnosis but have usually improved to normal after starting a gluten-free diet. In cross-sectional studies patients with coeliac disease, especially women, seem to have lower QoL than healthy controls. Studies of QoL in coeliac disease are presented in Table 1.

Oral manifestations of coeliac disease include dental enamel defects, clinical delayed eruption in children, recurrent aphthous stomatitis and aspecific atrophic glossitis in both adults and children (Aine et al. 1990, Campisi et al. 2007). A gluten-free diet has been shown to heal recurrent aphthous stomatitis (Campisi et al. 2007) and alleviate dental enamel defects in permanent teeth (El-Hodhod et al. 2012). Older and atypically presenting children with coeliac disease appear to have more dental enamel defects than younger or typically presenting children, this possibly due to longer duration of coeliac disease without treatment (Majorana et al. 2010).

Occasionally coeliac disease presents with rheumatic complaints (Collin et al. 1992). Lubrano and associates (Lubrano et al. 1996) found arthritis to be more common in coeliac disease patients than in controls, especially in those not dieting. A gluten-free diet has sometimes been reported to heal arthritis in coeliac disease patients (Bourne et al. 1985). Other reported extraintestinal manifestations of coeliac disease include alopecia areata (Corazza et al. 1995), elevated liver enzymes or liver dysfunction (Volta et al. 1998a, Kaukinen et al. 2002) and infertility (Collin et al. 1996, Martinelli et al. 2000), which have been reported to reverse with the institution of gluten-free diet.

| Study | Study population, n, country | QoL measured by | Main results |
|-------------------------------|---|---|---|
| Hallert et al. 1998 | 89 CD patients and 5277 population controls, Sweden | SF-36 | After 10 years of GFD women with CD had lower QoL than controls. |
| Fera et al. 2003 | 100 CD patients on GFD, 100 healthy controls, 100 DM patients, Italy | SF-36 | QoL of CD patients was poorer than healthy controls' but not different from DM patients'. |
| Häuser et al. 2006 | 446 members of German CD Society, 2037 population controls, Germany | SF-36 | All subscales of SF-36 except physical function were poorer in CD patients than representative German population sample. |
| Roos, Karner & Hallert 2006 | 51 CD patients on GFD for 10 years, 182 general population controls, Sweden | PGWB | Psychological well being was as good in CD patients as in controls; however, in CD group women had lower scores than men. |
| Nachman et al. 2009 | 132 newly diagnosed CD patients, 70 healthy controls, Argentina | SF-36 | At diagnosis CD patients had lower QoL than controls and classical CD patients had lower QoL than clinically silent CD patients. After 1 year of GFD both CD groups were equal and comparable to controls. |
| Tontini et al. 2010 | 43 CD patients, 86 healthy controls, Italy | SF-36 | At diagnosis CD women had lower QoL than controls. After 1 year of GFD all CD patients were equal to controls. |
| Barratt, Leeds & Sanders 2011 | 225 CD patients, 348 controls, United Kingdom | SF-36 | CD patients had lower QoL than controls. Difficulties in adherence to GFD was associated with poorer QoL. |
| Paavola et al. 2012 | 96 screen-detected, 370 symptom-detected CD patients, 110 healthy controls, 2060 population controls, Finland | PGWB SF-36 | PGWB scores were same as controls' apart from general health, which scored lower in CD patients. SF-36 scores were same as control population sample's except in role physical subscale, which scored lower in CD patients. |
| | | - U U U U U U U U U U U U U U U U U U U | |

| :- | coellac disease |
|----------|-----------------|
| | П |
| - | studies |
| ĥ | Ē |
| Ċ | 3 |
| | |
| <u>د</u> | Ħ |
| č | |
| | $\tilde{>}$ |
| ÷ | Π |
| | ñ |
| (| Ľ |
| • | - |
| , | e |
| | g |
| F | |

CD, coeliac disease; DM, diabetes mellitus; QoL, quality of life; SF-36, Short Form 36 Health Survey; PGWB, Psychological General Well-Being survey; GFD, gluten-free diet

1.2 Associated diseases and risk groups

Increasing numbers of coeliac disease patients are nowadays diagnosed by screening populations or risk groups. About a quarter of paediatric and almost half of adult patients are asymptomatic at diagnosis (Collin et al. 1997, Bottaro et al. 1999). Since coeliac disease is markedly genetically predisposed, relatives of coeliac disease patients are at increased risk of developing the disorder. The prevalence of coeliac disease in relatives of coeliac patients in screening studies has been 5-10% (Mäki et al. 1991, Fasano et al. 2003, Bonamico et al. 2006, Dŏgan, Yildirmaz & Ozercan 2012). Other known risk groups are subjects with autoimmune diseases such as autoimmune thyroid diseases, type I diabetes mellitus, Sjögrens's syndrome, autoimmune hepatitis, primary biliary cirrhosis, Addison's disease, IgAnephropathy and subjects with selective IgA deficiency, Down's syndrome and Turner's syndrome. Likewise, coeliac disease patients often suffer from other autoimmune diseases (Collin et al. 1994, Viljamaa et al. 2005). An increased prevalence of coeliac disease has also been reported among patients with chronic urticaria (Caminiti et al. 2005, Confino-Cohen et al. 2012), sarcoidosis (Rutherford et al. 2004, Ludvigsson et al. 2007b) and psoriasis (Lindqvist et al. 2002, Ludvigsson et al. 2011). Prevalences of coeliac disease among patients with associated conditions are presented in Table 2.

| Condition and study | Population | Antibody positivity (%) | Coeliac disease (%) |
|--|--|---|------------------------|
| Autoimmune thyroid diseases Collin et al. 1994 Spadaccino et al. 2008 | 83 adults 276 adults | ARA/EMA 4.8 EMA/TGA/IgG AGA 3.6 | 4.8 3.6 |
| Type I diabetes mellitus Collin et al. 1989 Leeds et al. 2011 | 195 adults 1000 adults | ARA 4.1 EMA 2.8, TGA 6.0 | 4.1 3.3 |
| Sjögren`s syndrome Iltanen et al. 1999 Szodoray et al. 2004 | 34 adults 111 adults | EMA 8.8, AGA 38.2 EMA/TGA/AGA 5.4 | 14.7 4.5 |
| Autoimmune hepatitis Volta et al. 1998b Villalta et al. 2005 | 181 children and adults 47 adults | EMA 4.4, AGA 13.8 EMA/TGA 6.4 | 2.8 6.4 |
| Primary biliary cirrhosis Dickey, McMillan & Callender 1997 Volta et al. 2002 | 57 adults 173 adults | EMA 10.5 EMA/TGA 4.0 | 7.0 4.0 |
| Addison`s disease Myhre et al. 2003 Betterle et al. 2006 | 76 children and adults 4 children, 105 adults | EMA/TGA 6.6, AGA 26.3 TGA 3.7 | 7.9 2.8 |
| IgA nephropathy Fornasieri et al. 1987 Collin et al. 2002 | 121 children and adults 223 adults | AGA 2.5 EMA 1.8, TGA 3.6 | 1.7 3.6 |
| IgA deficiency Meini et al. 1996 Lenhardt et al. 2004 | 65 children 126 children | AGA 24.6 AGA 21.4, TGA 14.3 | 7.7 8.7 |
| Down's syndrome Bonamico et al. 2001 Cerqueira et al. 2010 | 1202 children and adults 98 children and adults | EMA 5.4, AGA 21.5 EMA 19.4, TGA 12.2 | 4.6 9.2 |
| Turner's syndrome Bonamico et al. 2002 Frost, Band & Conway 2009 | 389 children and adults 256 adults | EMA 5.7, AGA 5.9 EMA 3.2 | 6.4 4.7 |

Table 2. The prevalence of biopsy-proven coeliac disease in patients with associated conditions

ARA, anti-reticulin antibodies; EMA, endomysium antibodies; AGA, anti-gliadin antibodies; TGA, tissue transglutaminase antibodies

1.3 Complications of coeliac disease

Coeliac disease patients have since the 1960s been reported to be at increased risk of developing malignancies (Harris et al. 1967). The lymphoproliferative malignancy

risk, especially in the gut, has been estimated to be three- to six-fold increased in recent larger studies (Askling et al. 2002, West et al. 2004, Viljamaa et al. 2006, Elfström et al. 2011, Leslie et al. 2012). Enteropathy-associated T-cell lymphoma in the jejunum is the classical presentation, which results from clonal proliferation of intraepithelial lymphocytes in a situation where gluten exposure continues or the small-bowel mucosa fails to heal despite gluten-free dieting (refractory coeliac disease) (Harris et al. 1967, Freeman 2004). Lymphoma in coeliac disease patients can also present at other sites and in the form of B-cell lymphoma and Hodgkin lymphoma (Harris et al. 1967, Freeman 2004, Leslie et al. 2012). Also a risk of carcinoma of the mouth and pharynx, oesophagus, small intestine, large intestine and liver has been reported to be increased in coeliac disease patients (Harris et al. 1967, Holmes et al. 1989, Askling et al. 2002). Interestingly, in some studies the risk of lung and breast cancer has been reduced in coeliac disease patients, which has been speculated to be related to their lower weight and less smoking (Askling et al. 2002, West et al. 2004). A strict gluten-free diet seems to reduce the risk of malignancies (Harris et al. 1967, Holmes et al. 1989). However, undiagnosed or developing coeliac disease does not appear to be related to an increased risk of malignancy (Anderson et al. 2007, Lohi et al. 2009a, Godfrey et al. 2010, Canavan et al. 2011). According to recent studies and a meta-analysis, the overall malignancy risk of coeliac patients does not seem to be increased (West et al. 2004, Viljamaa et al. 2006, Tio, Cox & Eslick 2012).

Mortality among coeliac disease patients has been reported to be increased about two- to four-fold compared to the general population in studies mostly involving symptom-detected patients (Logan et al. 1989, Cottone et al. 1999, Peters et al. 2003). This excess mortality is attributable mainly to non-Hodgkin lymphomas. However, screen-detected patients carry no increased risk of mortality (Lohi et al. 2009b, Godfrey et al. 2010, Canavan et al. 2011). The overall mortality of coeliac disease patients compared to the general population has in recent studies been only about 1.4-fold increased (Ludvigsson et al. 2009, Grainge et al. 2011). In studies involving dermatitis herpetiformis patients the risk of mortality has been equal to that in the general population (Swerdlow et al. 1993, Lewis et al. 2008, Hervonen et al. 2012); likewise only the risk of lymphomas seems slighly increased, not that of other malignancies (Collin, Pukkala & Reunala 1996, Askling et al. 2002, Hervonen et al. 2005, Lewis et al. 2008).

Osteomalacia is a severe, nowadays rare complication of coeliac disease (Bianchi, Bardella 2008). Osteoporosis, again, defined as bone mineral density (BMD) lower than -2.5 standard deviations from mean values of healthy young adults, or osteopenia, defined as BMD lower than -1 standard deviations, is a common complication in all age groups. Reduced calcium absorption, deficiency of vitamin-D, high parathyreoid hormone content, deficiency of growth factors and overproduction of cytokines are mechanisms underlying the development of bone defects in coeliac diasease (Bianchi, Bardella 2008). Kemppainen and associates (Kemppainen et al. 1999a) reported osteoporosis in 26% and osteopenia in 35% out of 77 coeliac disease patients, among these newly diagnosed patients had osteoporosis/osteopenia more often than those already on a gluten-free diet. In an older screen-detected patient population osteoporosis/osteopenia was reported in 62% and low-energy fractures in 23% of patients (Vilppula et al. 2011). While with patients only mild gluten enteropathy may already have osteoporosis/osteopenia (Kurppa et al. 2010, Zanini et al. 2013), more severe smallbowel mucosal damage is related to an even higher prevalence of these disorders (Kaukinen et al. 2007, Garcia-Manzanares, Tenias & Lucendo 2012, Zanini et al. 2013). A gluten-free diet has been shown in several studies to heal bone (McFarlane, Bhalla & Robertson 1996, Corazza et al. 1996, Kemppainen et al. 1999b, Vilppula et al. 2011). When a GFD is started before puberty, bone development is normal (Mora et al. 1999). According to a meta-analysis involving eight studies and 20955 coeliac disease patients and 96777 controls, the overall estimated excess fracture risk among coeliac disease patients is 43% (Olmos et al. 2008).

1.4 Diagnosis of coeliac disease

1.4.1. Diagnostic criteria

Since 1990 the diagnosis of coeliac disease has been based on the European Society of Paediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition (ESPGHAN) criteria for the condition, the requirements being demonstration of small-bowel villous atrophy and crypt hyperplasia while on a gluten-containing diet and relief of all symptoms of coeliac disease after starting a strict gluten-free diet. In such cases no control biopsy is needed according to the criteria. However, if the patient is symptom-free at diagnosis, a control biopsy is required to prove recovery of the small-bowel mucosa as an effect of a gluten-free diet (Walker-Smith et al. 1990). The same criteria have been applied to children and adults (United European Gastroenterology. 2001). The presence of coeliac autoantibodies supports the diagnosis. Since virtually all coeliac disease patients are either human leucocyte antigen (HLA) DQ2- or DQ8-positive, genetic testing for these alleles can be used to aid in diagnosis and to exclude patients without these risk genes from further diagnostic studies for coeliac disease (Sollid et al. 1989, Karell et al. 2003, Mäki et al. 2003). Recently, the ESPGHAN criteria have been revised, the diagnosis of coeliac disease can now be made in symptomatic children and adolescents without a small-bowel biopsy if they have high serum IgA anti-TG2 levels (above ten times the normal upper limit) verified by endomysium antibody (EMA) seropositivity and HLA DQ2- and/or DQ8- positivity (Husby et al. 2012). The diagnostic criteria of dermatitis herpetiformis are based on perilesional skin biopsy findings showing granular immunoglobulin-A (IgA) deposits in the papillary dermis under direct immunofluorescence (van der Meer 1969).

1.4.2. Small-bowel mucosal biopsy

Small-bowel mucosal biopsy samples are usually obtained by upper gastrointestinal endoscopy. A suction capsule is nowadays rarely used due to radiation risks. Since mucosal lesions can be patchy and the severity of the lesions may vary in different parts of the duodenum, multiple biopsies are recommended, at least one from the bulb and four from the second or third parts of duodenum (Husby et al. 2012). The histological abnormalities typically found in the small-bowel mucosa of coeliac disease patients include partial to total villous atrophy, decreased villus height/crypt depth ratio, increased numbers of intraepithelial lymphocytes (IELs), increased mitotic activity of IELs, infiltration of plasma cells, lymphocytes, eosinofils, basofils and mast cells into the lamina propria; also abnormalities of the epithelial cells and absence of a brush border can be seen (Marsh 1992). Small-bowel mucosal lesions develop gradually, starting from an increased number of intraepithelial lymphocytes to crypt hyperplasia and further to villous atrophy, and are classified according to Marsh (Marsh 1992) and Oberhuber (Oberhuber, Granditsch & Vogelsang 1999). Marsh 0 stands for normal villi and a normal amount of intraepithelial lymphocytes, Marsh 1 for normal villi but an increased number of IELs, Marsh 2 for hypertrophic crypts expressed as decreased villus/crypt ratio and increased IELs, Marsh 3a for partial villous atrophy, Marsh 3b for subtotal villous atrophy and Marsh 3c for total villous atrophy (Marsh 1992, Oberhuber, Granditsch & Vogelsang 1999). Villous atrophy with crypt hyperplasia compatible with active coeliac disease is determined as a villus height/crypt depth ratio below two (Kuitunen, Kosnai & Savilahti 1982). Such a condition is not, however, specific for coeliac disease but may also be caused by many other conditions such as giardiasis, autoimmune enteropathy, Crohn's disease, tuberculosis, HIV-infection, commonvariable immunodeficiency, Whipple's disease, intestinal lymphoma and intolerance to foods other than gluten, e.g., milk, soy, chicken and tuna (Green, Cellier 2007). Also drugs, e.g., azatioprine (Ziegler et al. 2003), mycophenolate mofetil (Kamar et al. 2004) and olmesartan (Rubio-Tapia et al. 2012), have been reported to cause villous atrophy.

Intraepithelial lymphocytosis is a typical feature of coeliac disease, but like villous atrophy, is unspecific and can be caused for example by infections, drugs, inflammatory bowel disease, immune dysregulation and sarcoidosis (Aziz et al. 2010). Diagnostic accuracy can be enhanced by counting villous tip IELs in haemotoxylin-eosin stained samples; increased values have a sensitivity of 95% and specificity of 88% in coeliac disease with villous atrophy (Salmi et al. 2010). Immunohistochemical staining for $\gamma\delta$ + IELs and CD3+ IELs in freshly frozen smallbowel biopsy samples has also proved useful in the diagnostics of coeliac disease (Järvinen et al. 2003) with sensitivities of increased numbers of $\gamma\delta$ + IELs and CD3+ IELs of 92% and 85% and specificities 81% and 69%, respectively (Salmi et al. 2010).

1.4.3. Coeliac disease antibodies

Antibodies against gluten peptides and tissue structures have been used to aid in the diagnosis of coeliac disease and to screen subjects for diagnostic small-bowel biopsy. The first coeliac autoantibodies discovered were those against reticulin fibres (ARA) (Seah et al. 1971). ARA can be measured in both immunoglobulin-A (IgA) and -G (IgG) -class and the sensitivity and specificity of the tests have been high (Mäki et al. 1991, Sulkanen et al. 1998). However, since the test is indirect immunofluorescence-based and thus laborious and somewhat difficult to interpret, it has been replaced by more easily performed enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) tests.

Antibodies against gliadin (AGA) are examined by ELISA tests and have been widely used in the screening of potential coeliac disease patients (Corazza et al. 1992, Grodzinsky et al. 1992, Weile et al. 2001, Fasano et al. 2003). However, since the sensitivity and specificity of IgA AGA in adults is only about 80% and the corresponding figures for IgG AGA are even poorer (Rostom et al. 2005), AGA tests are no longer recommended in screening for coeliac disease (Husby et al. 2012). More recently, a new ELISA test using deamidated gliadin peptides (DGP) as

antigen has been introduced (Schwertz et al. 2004). These DGP-AGA tests have proved more accurate than the conventional AGA tests as diagnostic aids and can be measured in both IgA- and IgG-class, which renders them valuable also in the screening of IgA-deficient subjects (Volta et al. 2010, Husby et al. 2012).

IgA-class endomysium antibodies (EMA) are considered sensitive and highly specific for coeliac disease (Rostom et al. 2005) and EMA tests have been used in many large population screening studies (McMillan et al. 1996, Lagerqvist et al. 2001, Fasano et al. 2003, West et al. 2003). The EMA test is an indirect immunofluorescence test and thus slow and cumbersome to perform. The main endomysial autoantigen in coeliac disease was discovered to be TG2 (Dieterich et al. 1997), a widely expressed protein with many functions, of which the most important in the pathogenesis of coeliac disease are enzymatic in trans- and deamidation processes, especially in the deamidation of gliadin peptides (Molberg et al. 1998). ELISA tests have been developed to detect IgA-class antibodies against TG2 (anti-TG2). Anti-TG2 tests have high sensitivity and specificity (Rostom et al. 2005) and are therefore recommended for coeliac screening (Husby et al. 2012). IgG-class anti-TG2 tests have lower sensitivity and are not in routine clinical use (Rostom et al. 2005). Also IgA-class anti-TG2-based rapid tests using whole blood samples have been developed. The sensitivities and specificities of these tests have been reported to be 93-97% and 93-98%, respectively (Korponay-Szabó et al. 2005, Raivio et al. 2007). Recently, two other subtypes of antibodies associated with gluten sensitivity and directed towards transglutaminases have been recognized. While anti-TG2 antibodies are found in patients with coeliac enteropathy, anti-TG3 antibodies are found in dermatitis herpetiformis patients and anti-TG6 antibodies have been reported to be associated with neurological manifestations (Hadjivassiliou et al. 2010, Stamnaes et al. 2010). Studies assessing the diagnostic performance of various antibody tests in coeliac disease are collected in Table 3. It is noteworthy that seropositivity can be transient or fluctuating despite a continuing glutencontaining diet (Johnston et al. 1998, Laass et al. 2006, Simell et al. 2007) and especially gliadin antibodies are frequently also found in healthy individuals (Grodzinsky et al. 1992, Hadjivassiliou et al. 2003b). It has, however, been reported

that new seroconversion and the development of villous atrophy compatible with coeliac disease can occur later in life (Kurppa et al. 2011).

Antibodies against TG2 form in the small-bowel mucosa of coeliac disease patients and besides in the sera they can be found deposited in the small-bowel mucosa, and interestingly, also in extraintestinal tissues such as the liver and brain (Korponay-Szabó et al. 2004, Hadjivassiliou et al. 2006b). Intestinal IgA-class TG2-targeted deposits have proved 100% sensitive and specific in diagnosing untreated coeliac disease and can also be found in developing coeliac disease and in coeliac disease patients negative for serum antibodies (Salmi et al. 2010).

| \frown |
|--|
| Ľ |
| \bigcirc |
| J |
| 43 |
| ž |
| 35 |
| 33 |
| 2 |
| . 21 |
| 5 |
| |
| U U |
| а |
| · = |
| 5 |
| × |
| 2 |
| 0 |
| |
| 5 |
| Ψ. |
| ~ |
| 0 |
| H |
| ц |
| 2 |
| \sim |
| Š |
| р |
| 0 |
| · = |
| 2 |
| ب |
| Ö |
| \cup |
| \mathbf{S} |
| Ű |
| • H |
| ä |
| ž |
| 2 |
| H |
| ao |
| a |
| - |
| σ |
| 40 |
| Ξ |
| <u>+</u> - |
| - |
| D |
| ·= |
| - |
| |
| 75 |
| \sim |
| \checkmark |
| 7 |
| <u>`</u> . |
| |
| |
| B |
| Ð |
| DGI |
| I DGI |
| d DG |
| nd DG |
| and DGI |
| and DGI |
| 2 and DGI |
| G2 and DGI |
| G2 and DGI |
| TG2 and DGI |
| i-TG2 and DGI |
| ti-TG2 and DGI |
| nti-TG2 and DGI |
| anti-TG2 and DGI |
| anti-TG2 and DGI |
| v, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| A, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| 1A, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| MA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| 3MA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| , EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| A, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| A, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| GA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| GA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| fAGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| y of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| ty of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| ity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| city of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| ficity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| ificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| cificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| ecificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| pecificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| l specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| id specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| nd specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| r and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| y and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| ity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| vity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| ivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| itivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| sitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| nsitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| snsitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| sensitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| Sensitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| . Sensitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| 3. Sensitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| 3. Sensitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| le 3. Sensitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| ole 3. Sensitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| ble 3. Sensitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| able 3. Sensitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |
| Table 3. Sensitivity and specificity of AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 and DGI |

| Study | Study population | IgA AG | A | IgG AG | A | EMA | | anti-TG | 5 | IgA DG | P-AGA | IgG DG | P-AGA |
|-------------------------|---|------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|------------|
| | | Sens. % | Spec. % |
| Mäki et al. 1991 | 122 healthy first-degree relatives of CD patients | 31 | 87 | 46 | 89 | 92 | 95 | ND | ND | ŊŊ | ND | Ŋ | Ŋ |
| Dieterich et al. 1998 | 106 CD patients, 114 disease and healthy controls | ND | Ŋ | ND | ND | 66 | 100 | 98 | 94 | ND | ND | ND | ND |
| Sulkanen et al. 1998 | 136 CD patients 207 disease controls | 85 | 82 | 69 | 73 | 93 | 100 | 95 | 94 | ND | ND | ND | ND |
| Kaukinen et al. 2007 | 44 CD patients, 46 disease controls | 52 | 46 | ND | ND | 80 | 100 | 89 | 98 | 91 | 98 | ND | ND |
| Ankelo et al. 2007 | 87 CD patients, 81 healthy controls | 87 | 72 | 78 | 64 | QZ | ŊŊ | 90 | 90 | 92 | 90 | 75 | 98 |
| Niveloni et al. 2007 | 60 CD patients, 81 disease controls | ND | ŊŊ | ND | ND | ŊŊ | ND | 95 | 98 | 98 | 94 | 97 | 100 |
| Hadithi et al. 2007 | 16 CD patients, 447 disease controls | 50 | 98 | 25 | 66 | 81 | 66 | 81 | 66 | ND | ND | ND | ND |
| Volta et al. 2010 | 48 CD patients, 89 controls suspected of CD | ND | ŊŊ | ND | ND | 92 | 100 | 94 | 97 | 84 | 80 | 82 | 80 |
| AGA, anti-gliadin antib | odies; EMA, endomysium antibodi | es; anti- | TG2, tra | nsglutan | ninase-2 | antibodia | ss; DGP | -AGA, d | eamidate | d gliadir | n peptide | antibod | ies; CD, |

32

coeliac disease; sens., sensitivity; spec., specificity; ND, no data

1.5 Pathogenesis of coeliac disease

Coeliac disease is strongly genetically predisposed. The human leucocyte antigen (HLA) molecules are coded in a major histocompatibility complex on chromosome 6. The coeliac disease associated HLA genes are encoded in a region known as class II and by genes -DQ. The HLA DQ genes encode for α - and β -chains associated as heterodimers forming a cleft which binds antigens. HLA DQB1*02 and DQA1*05 constitute the heterodimer DQ2 and HLA DQB1*0302 and DQA1*0301 the heterodimer DQ8. The DQ2 genes are present in about 90% of coeliac disease patients while almost all the remainder have DQ8 (Sollid et al. 1989, Karell et al. 2003). Only less than 0.5% of coeliac disease patients are negative for DQ2 and DQ8 (Karell et al. 2003). The HLA DQ2 or DQ8 genotypes are present in about 40% of Caucasians (Mäki et al. 2003). Genome-wide association studies have identified other non-HLA gene loci associated with coeliac disease. Most of those code immune functions, for example IL2 and IL21 (van Heel et al. 2007), CCR3, IL12A, IL18RAP, RGS1, SH2B3 (Hunt et al. 2008), ETS1, RUNX3, THEMIS and TNFRSF14 (Dubois et al. 2010, Trynka et al. 2011). The contribution of these genes to the development of coeliac disease is still obscure (Kumar, Wijmenga & Withoff 2012).

Coeliac disease is triggered by ingestion of the cereal protein gluten, which belongs to the group of storage proteins, the prolamins. Gluten has a high content of glutamine, proline and hydrophobic amino acids. The main protein fractions of wheat gluten are gliadin and glutenin. Gliadin and the corresponding proteins in rye (secalins) and barley (hordeins) are central factors in the pathogenesis of coeliac disease. Ingested gluten is only partially cleaved by digestive enzymes, this resulting in the appearance of a variety of peptides, some of which are toxic, others immunogenic to coeliac disease patients (Shan et al. 2002). The most intensively studied toxic gluten-derived peptide is α -gliadin 31-34, which activates the innate immune system by inducing the production of interleukin-15 in the lamina propria cell populations and further leads to up-regulation of the MHC class I polypeptide-related molecule MICA and its receptor natural killer group 2, member A (NKG2D)

protein in epithelial and IELs, respectively (Maiuri et al. 2003, Hüe et al. 2004, Meresse et al. 2004). This results in direct cytotoxic epithelial cell damage (Hüe et al. 2004). Gluten peptides can also activate monocytes (Cinova et al. 2007) and cause maturation of dendritic cells (Nikulina et al. 2004) and induce enterocyte apoptosis (Maiuri et al. 2003). A damaged intestinal epithelium has weakened barrier functions, thereby allowing immunogenic gliadin peptides to enter the lamina propria. These gliadin peptides are then modified by TG2; deamidated gliadin peptides have negatively charged glutamate residues with a high affinity for predisposing HLA DQ2 and DQ8 molecules (Molberg et al. 1998). Both HLA DQ2 and DQ8 molecules have positively charged pockets where deamidated gliadin peptides collect and are then presented to T-cells, which process induces adaptive immune mechanisms such as gluten-spesific CD4 T-cell activation, secretion of proinflammatory cytokines including interferon-y and interleukin-21, activation of Bcells and production of anti-deamidated gliadin antibodies (DGP-AGA) and TG2targeted autoantibodies (Kupfer, Jabri 2012). The production of TG2-targeted autoantibodies is dependent on gluten exposure (Dieterich et al. 1998, Sulkanen et al. 1998). B-cells can mediate antigen presenting to T-cells, thus enhancing the CD4 T-cell response leading to proliferation and clonal expansion of antigen-specific Tcells (Crawford et al. 2006). In in vitro studies coeliac disease patient antibodies have been shown to inhibit differentation and induce proliferation of intestinal epithelial cells (Halttunen, Mäki 1999, Barone et al. 2007). It has also been suggested that autoantibodies could promote the passage of gliadin peptides to the lamina propria (Matysiak-Budnik et al. 2008), inhibit angiogenesis (Myrsky et al. 2008, Caja et al. 2010) and modulate the enzymatic activity of TG2 (Esposito et al. 2002, Király et al. 2006). In summary, both innate and adaptive immune reactions contribute to the development of small-bowel mucosal damage and also to the progression of coeliac disease.

Besides gluten exposure and genetic predisposition, environmental factors can influence the risk of developing coeliac disease. Gastrointestinal infections such as rotavirus infections (Stene et al. 2006) have been suggested to trigger coeliac disease. The mode of delivery has been reported to influence the risk of coeliac disease: children born by ceacerean section had an increased risk compared to those born vaginally in a study by Decker and associates (Decker et al. 2010). This has been held to be due to differing bacterial colonization at birth (Dominguez-Bello et al. 2010). According to a meta-analysis of five studies, breastfeeding protects from developing coeliac disease (Akobeng et al. 2006). Early feeding with glutencontaining foods, again, increases the risk of coeliac disease (Norris et al. 2005).

1.6 Prevalence of coeliac disease

Screening of populations and risk groups has revealed coeliac disease to be common. The overall prevalence of the disorder in the European population is estimated to be one per cent (Mustalahti et al. 2010), and it would appear to be increasing (Lohi et al. 2007, Vilppula et al. 2009, Catassi et al. 2010). Comparing prevalence figures in screening studies and clinically diagnosed coeliac disease patients, it has been estimated that as much as 75% of coeliac disease remains undiagnosed (Virta, Kaukinen & Collin 2009). Prevalence figures in different adult populations are presented in Table 4.

| Study | Country | Study population, diagnostic method | Coeliac disease prevalence % |
|------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|---------------------------------|
| Lohi et al. 2007 | Finland | 8028 adults, national health survey, previous CD diagnosis or anti-TG2- and EMA- positivity | 2.0 |
| Vilppula et al. 2009 | Finland | 2815 randomly selected older adults biopsy-proven CD biopsy-proven CD or anti-TG2-positivity | 2.3 2.7 |
| Mustalahti et al. 2010 | Finland Germany Italy UK | Altogether 24646 adults, previously diagnosed CD or anti-TG2- and EMA-positivity | 2.0 0.3 0.7 1.5 |
| Walker et al. 2010 | Sweden | 1000 randomly selected adults, biopsy-proven coeliac disease | 1.8 |
| Fasano et al. 2003 | USA | 2845 adults not at CD risk, blood donors and other volunteers, EMA-positivity and biopsy- proven CD or EMA-positivity and HLA DQ2/DQ8 | 1.0 |
| Gomez et al. 2001 | Argentina | 2000 adults attending prenuptial laboratory tests, AGA-positivity and EMA- positivity/biopsy-proven CD | 0.6 |
| Alencar et al. 2012 | Brasilia | 4000 blood donors, screened with anti-TG2 and EMA, biopsy-proven CD | 0.4 |
| Makharia et al. 2011 | India | 2879 adults and children invited by door-to- door visits, serological screening and biopsy- proven CD | 1.4 |
| Tatar et al. 2004 | Turkey | 2000 blood donors, anti-TG2-positivity | 1.3 |
| Akbari et al. 2006 | Iran | 2799 adults, randomly selected, gluten- sensitive enteropathy in small-bowel biopsy | 1.0 |

Table 4. Prevalence of coeliac disease in different populations

CD, coeliac disease; anti-TG2, transglutaminase-2 antibodies; EMA, endomysium antibodies; AGA, anti-gliadin antibodies

1.7 Treatment of coeliac disease

The treatment of coeliac disease involves a gluten-free diet, this entailing avoidance of all gluten-containing foods, wheat, rye and barley. The molecular structure of oats avenins differs from that of other cereals, and pure oats are tolerated by most coeliac disease patients (Janatuinen et al. 2002, Cooper et al. 2013) and also by dermatitis
herpetiformis patients (Hardman et al. 1997, Reunala et al. 1998). However, occasionally coeliac patients also get symptoms from oats (Lundin et al. 2003, Peräaho et al. 2004) and in a recent study persistent small-bowel mucosal lymphocytosis was reported to be more common among subjects using oats, even though they did not have persistent villous atrophy more often than coeliac patients not using oats (Ilus et al. 2012). Wheat starch-containing gluten-free products have also proved safe in the treatment of coeliac patients (Kaukinen et al. 1999, Ilus et al. 2012). The gluten-free diet should be strict to avoid gastrointestinal symptoms and to initiate the healing of the small-bowel mucosa; even very small amounts of gluten consumed only for a couple of weeks can induce deterioration of the small-bowel mucosal structure, symptoms increasing already within days (Leffler et al. 2013).

A gluten-free diet heals the small-bowel mucosa in the majority of patients within the first years of treatment (Wahab, Meijer & Mulder 2002, Tursi et al. 2006, Hutchinson et al. 2010, Ilus et al. 2012). The recovery is dependent on dietary compliance (Tursi et al. 2006, Hutchinson et al. 2010). However, over half of patients have been reported to have persistent intraepithelial lymphocytosis despite a long gluten-free diet (Lanzini et al. 2009, Ilus et al. 2012). The correlation between mucosal recovery and the disappearance of serum coeliac antibodies is not particularly good (Sategna-Guidetti et al. 1996, Kaukinen et al. 2002, Tursi, Brandimarte & Giorgetti 2003). While a gluten-free diet heals symptoms of coeliac disease, some patients continue to have gastrointestinal symptoms (Midhagen, Hallert 2003, Murray et al. 2004). A long-term gluten-free diet prevents and alleviates the complications of coeliac disease (Harris et al. 1967, Holmes et al. 1989, Corazza et al. 1996, McFarlane, Bhalla & Robertson 1996, Kemppainen et al. 1999B, Vilppula et al. 2011). Besides healing the small-bowel mucosa, the diet also cures the skin manifestations of coeliac disease (Harrington, Read 1977, Gawkrodger et al. 1984, Reunala et al. 1984). Dermatitis herpetiformis patients also respond to dapsone (Reunala et al. 1984).

In a small proportion of patients both symptoms and small-bowel mucosal damage persist despite a strict gluten-free diet. The prevalence of this so-called refractory coeliac disease has been reported to be about five per cent (Wahab, Meijer & Mulder 2002, Roshan et al. 2011, Dewar et al. 2012). The condition is divided into type I and type II. Type II refractory coeliac disease is characterized by aberrant T-cells and is more often associated with severe malabsorption, ulcerative jejunitis, lymphocytic gastritis, a higher risk of enteropathy-associated T-cell lymphoma and poorer prognosis (Malamut et al. 2009). The treatment of refractory coeliac disease involves parenteral nutrition and immunosuppressant drugs such as corticosteroids, azathioprine, mesalazine and cladribine; in treatment-resistant cases also autologous stem cell transplantation has been used (Mooney et al. 2012).

A strict gluten-free diet is troublesome to implement and the compliance of patients is variable. In countries like Finland, where gluten-free products are readily available and general knowledge of coeliac disease is wide, patients adopt the dietary restrictions well and their quality of life does not worsen on the diet (Vilppula et al. 2011, Paavola et al. 2012). However, patients have expressed a desire for alternative treatments and extensive research is ongoing. Proposed strategies include enzyme therapy to promote complete digestion of gluten peptides, correction of intestinal barrier defects by inhibiting zonulin, blockage of the binding of gluten epitopes to HLA-DQ2 molecules, TG2 inhibitors, gluten vaccination and blockage of the cytokine response (Fasano 2012). Most studies are in phase I-II and it remains to be seen whether these treatments will provide coeliac disease patients with clinically relevant help.

2. GLUTEN SENSITIVITY

According to a recent consensus statement from coeliac disease experts, gluten sensitivity is defined as a condition where gluten ingestion causes symptoms not attributable to allergic or autoimmnune mechanisms (Sapone et al. 2012). In gluten sensitivity no autoantibodies or increased permeability of the gut are present and the duodenal villous morphology is normal, even though some inflammation may be present (Sapone et al. 2011). Antibodies against native gliadin (AGA) as well as coeliac-type HLA have been reported in about half of such cases (Carroccio et al. 2012, Volta et al. 2012). The clinical symptoms include abdominal pain, eczema or rash, headache, fatigue, diarrhoea or constipation, depression, anaemia, numbness in the legs, arms or fingers and joint pain (Sapone et al. 2012). The symptoms resolve with a gluten-free diet and reappear when gluten is again ingested (Biesiekierski et al. 2011, Sapone et al. 2012).

AGA has been studied as a marker of gluten sensitivity in many clinical conditions. AGA-positivity without coeliac disease has been associated with arthritis (Pellegrini et al. 1991, Paimela et al. 1995), psoriasis (Michaëlsson et al. 1993), Sjögren's syndrome (Iltanen et al. 1999), systemic lupus erythematosus (Rensch et al. 2001), autoimmune liver (Volta et al. 1998b) and thyroidal disease (Collin et al. 1994) and inflammatory bowel disease (Tursi et al. 2005). In studies of psychiatric patients, AGA-positivity has been found to be more common in patients with schizophrenia (Dohan et al. 1972), bipolar disorder (Dickerson et al. 2011) and acute mania (Dickerson et al. 2012) than in controls. There are reports showing that a gluten free diet may alleviate symptoms of arthritis (Hafström et al. 2001) and psoriasis (Michaëlsson et al. 2000). Prevalences of AGA-positivity in selected disorders are presented in Table 5.

| Study | Disorder | Study population, n | AGA + in cases % | AGA + in controls % |
|-------------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------|---------------------|---------------------|
| O'Farrelly et al. 1988 | Rheumatoid arthritis | 93 cases, 25 controls | 47 | 8 |
| Paimela et al. 1995 | Rheumatoid arthritis | 78 cases, 25 controls | 37 | 12 |
| Lepore et al. 1993 | Juvenile chronic arthritis | 53 cases | 34 | |
| Rensch et al. 2001 | Systemic lupus erythematosus | 103 cases | 23 | |
| Iltanen et al. 1999 | Sjögren`s syndrome | 34 cases | 44 | |
| Michaëlsson et al. 1993 | Psoriasis | 302 cases | 16 | |
| Collin et al. 1994 | Autoimmune thyroid diseases | 83 cases | 27 | |
| Cuoco et al. 1999 | Autoimmune thyroid diseases | 92 cases | 14 | |
| Volta et al. 1998b | Autoimmune liver diseases | 243 cases | 18 | |
| Tursi et al. 2005 | Crohn`s disease | 27 cases | 30 | |
| Kull et al. 1999 | Ulcerative colitis | 50 cases, 53 controls | 34 | 4 |
| Dohan et al. 1972 | Schizophrenia | 229 cases, 261 controls | 20 | 11 |

 Table 5. Prevalences of AGA-positivity in selected disease groups

AGA, anti-gliadin antibodies

Most attention has, however, been directed to gluten sensitivity-related neurological disorders, especially ataxia. Gluten ataxia has been defined as idiopathic sporadic ataxia with serological evidence of gluten sensitivity (Hadjivassiliou et al. 2003b, Sapone et al. 2012). When ataxia patients have been screened with coeliac antibodies, even 41% AGA-positivity has been reported (Hadjivassiliou et al. 2003b). Antibodies agaist TG6 have recently been proposed as a specific marker in gluten ataxia (Hadjivassiliou et al. 2013). Deposition of transglutaminase antibodies has been reported around brain vessels in gluten ataxia patients (Hadjivassiliou et al. 2006b). Furthermore, serum from gluten ataxia patients has been shown to cause ataxia in mice when injected intraventricularly (Boscolo et al. 2007). However, in one recent study no ataxia or cerebellar damage developed in HLA DQ2-transgenic mice immunized with gliadin despite high antibody production (Tarlac et al. 2013). Also in other studies involving ataxia patients, the association between AGA-positivity and ataxia has not been

consistently proved (Sivera et al. 2012), as shown in Table 6 presenting prevalences of AGA in ataxia patients in different studies (Table 6).

Previous studies have mainly involved selected patient populations in specialist care centres. General population screening studies have shown that AGA-positivity is much more common than coeliac disease. The clinical relevance of AGA-positivity at population level has remained obscure.

| Study | Study population (n) | Screening methods | Main results |
|-----------------------------|--|----------------------------|---|
| Pellecchia et al. 1999a | Ataxia without definite diagnosis (24), hereditary ataxia (23) | AGA, EMA | 3/24 (12.5%) AGA-positive, 1/24 (4.2%) EMA-positive, 3/24 (12.5%) had coeliac disease, none of the patients with heretitary ataxia seropositive |
| Combarros et al. 2000 | Idiopathic cerebellar ataxia (32) | AGA, ARA, EMA, anti-TG2 | All seronegative |
| Bushara et al. 2001 | Sporadic ataxia (26), autosomal dominant ataxia (24) | AGA, ARA, EMA, anti-TG2 | 7/26 (27%) with sporadic ataxia AGA-positive, none had coeliac disease 9/24 (37%) with heretitary ataxia AGA-positive, none had coeliac disease |
| Bürk et al. 2001 | Sporadic ataxia (104) | AGA, EMA | 11/104 (10.6%) AGA-positive, 1/104 (1%) EMA-positive, 2/104 (1.9%) had coeliac disease |
| Luostarinen et al. 2001 | Ataxia of unknown origin (24) | AGA, EMA, anti-TG2 | 16.7% had coeliac disease |
| Abele et al. 2003 | Sporadic ataxia (32), hereditary ataxia (63), healthy controls (73) | AGA, EMA | Antibody-positive: sporadic ataxia 19%, recessive ataxia 8%, dominant ataxia 15%, controls 8% The groups did not differ statistically |
| Hadjivassiliou et al. 2003b | Sporadic idiopathic ataxia (132), familial ataxia (59), normal controls (1200) | AGA | AGA-positive: sporadic ataxia 41%, familial ataxia 14%, controls 12% Coeliac disease diagnosed in 12/51 (24%) of biopsied AGA-positive with sporadic ataxia |
| Lock et al. 2005 | Idiopathic ataxia (20), hereditary ataxia (7) | AGA, anti-TG2 | AGA-positive: idiopathic ataxia 40%, hereditary ataxia 43%, None were anti-TG2-positive |
| AGA, anti-gliadin antibodi | es; ARA, antireticulin antibodies; EMA, e | endomysium antibe | odies; anti-TG2, transglutaminase-2 antibodies |

| patients |
|-------------|
| ataxia |
| in |
| sensitivity |
| Gluten |
| e. |
| Table |

3. THE PRESENT STUDY

3.1 The aims of the present study

Earlier screening studies have shown serum AGA-positivity to be common in the population. In small case series AGA-positivity has been connected to various disorders, also in the absence of coeliac disease. There are findings indicating that AGA-positivity may be the only and first marker of gluten sensitivity and developing coeliac disease. On the other hand, AGA without coeliac disease has been suggested to be a common denominator of neurological disorders and also related to psychiatric complaints. The purpose of the present study was to explore the clinical relevance of AGA-positivity in the older general population exposed to gluten over a long period of time.

The specific aims were:

- 1. To study the prevalence and persistence of serum AGA-positivity in the older population (I-II)
- 2. To establish whether AGA and especially persistent AGA discovered in population screening is related to overt, potential or developing coeliac disease or gastrointestinal symptoms (I-II)
- 3. To establish whether serum AGA-positivity discovered in population screening is related to co-morbidities (I-II)
- 4. To establish whether serum AGA-positivity discovered in population screening is related to neurological or psychiatric disorders (I, III)

3.2 The study population

The original study cohort comprised 4272 randomly selected individuals born in the years 1926–1930, 1936–1940, 1946-50 and living in the Päijät-Häme Central Hospital district in southern Finland. Equal numbers of women and men and of each age group were invited to participate in a research project on aging and well-being (Good Aging in the Lahti region = GOAL) (GOAL). Altogether 2815 persons participated. All filled in questionnaires on their health condition, present and past diseases and special diets. In 2002, sera were collected for analysis of IgA- and IgG-class AGA and IgA anti-TG2; altogether 2722 samples were available. Three years later, in 2005, all eligible subjects were asked to undergo a new serological test, and 2216 consented. Serum samples were available in both 2002 and 2005 for altogether 2089 subjects.

3.2.1. Study I

In study I, all serum IgA and/or IgG AGA-positive cases in 2002 comprised the cohort. This AGA-positive group was further divided according to anti-TG2-positivity (defined in study I as the AGA+ anti-TG2+ and AGA+ anti-TG2- groups). Equal numbers of AGA- and anti-TG2-negative participants in 2002 of similar age and gender, but without known coeliac disease, were randomly selected to serve as a control group (defined as the AGA- anti-TG2- group) in study I (Figure 1 in original publication I).

3.2.2. Studies II and III

All persistently (in 2002 and 2005) AGA-positive but anti-TG2-negative subjects without known coeliac disease were offered HLA DQ2 and DQ8 testing. Those genetically predisposed to coeliac disease were invited to participate as cases in

studies II and III. Equal numbers of randomly selected persistently AGA- and anti-TG2-negative subjects of the same age and gender were invited to participate in studies II and III as a control group (Figure 1).

STUDY POPULATION IN STUDIES II-III



Figure 1. Flowchart of studies II-III

3.2.3. Ethical considerations

The studies were accepted by the research ethics committee of Päijät-Häme Central Hospital. All participants gave written informed consent.

3.3 Methods

3.3.1. Serology (I-III)

Serum IgA- and IgG-class AGA were investigated by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (Vainio et al. 1983); the results were obtained from the standard curve established according to dilutions of positive reference serum and converted to concentrations of arbitrary ELISA units per millilitre (EU/ml). The limits of positivity were set at 0.20 EU/ml and 20 EU/ml, respectively. Serum IgAclass anti-TG2 was investigated by ELISA according to the manufacturer's instructions (Celikey; Phadia, Freiburg, Germany), a unit value ≥ 5 U being positive (I-III). DGP-AGA testing was performed in persistently AGA+ anti-TG2- and AGA- anti-TG2- serum samples collected in 2005. An ELISA kit recognizing composites of IgA- and IgG-class DGP-AGA (QUANTA Lite™ Gliadin DGP Screen; Inova Diagnostics, San Diego, CA, USA) was applied, and unit values ≥ 20 U were considered positive as advocated by the manufacturer (II-III). IgA- and IgG-class antibodies against TG6 were detected by ELISA using human recombinant TG6 (E003 and E004 Neuronal transglutaminase ELISA kits, Zedira, Darmstadt, Germany) as antigen according to the manufacturer's instructions. Concentrations over 21 U/ml and over 38 U/ml were considered positive for IgAand IgG-class anti-TG6 antibodies, respectively, as recommended by the manufacturer (III). Frozen sera stored at -20 °C were used in all serological tests.

3.3.2. HLA-testing (II-III)

The persistently AGA-positive study subjects were genotyped for HLA-DQB1*02, DQB1*0302 and DQA1*05 alleles using the DELFIA Coeliac Disease Hybridization Assay (Perkin-Elmer Life and Analytic Sciences, Wallac Oy, Turku, Finland). The genotypes DQB1*02 and DQA1*05 correspond to the serological HLA type DQ2 and DQB1*0302 to HLA-DQ8 (Sollid et al. 1989, Karell et al. 2003, Mäki et al. 2003). These genotypes are referred as coeliac-type HLA in studies **II** and **III**.

3.3.3. Clinical history (I-III)

The medical files of all cases and controls recorded by the Päijät-Häme Central Hospital were systematically analyzed. Weight, height and blood haemoglobin values were gleaned and body mass indexes (BMI) calculated as weight/height² (kg/m²). Malabsorption was defined as low levels of blood or serum folic acid, iron, vitamin-D or -E recorded in medical files. Endocrinological, gastrointestinal, immunological, cardiovascular, neurological, psychiatric and malignant diseases were assessed from the hospital records. Miscarriages, chromosomal disorders and histories of tuberculosis and sarcoidosis were registered. The numbers of both low-and high-energy fractures and data on osteopenia or osteoporosis (not associated with use of steroids) were recorded. In addition, in studies II and III, all cases and controls were personally interviewed by the same investigator on current and past diseases, gastrointestinal, neurological, psychiatric and other physical symptoms and family history of coeliac disease.

3.3.4. Questionnaires (II-III)

The Gastrointestinal Symptom Rating Scale (GSRS) questionnaire (Svedlund, Sjödin & Dotevall 1988) was used to assess current gastrointestinal symptoms. It

comprises altogether 15 items within five subdimensions describing diarrhoea, indigestion syndrome, constipation, abdominal pain and gastro-oesophageal reflux. Each item is graded from one to seven, a higher score indicating more gastrointestinal symptoms. The questionnaire has previously been validated (Dimenäs et al. 1996) and applied in the assessment of gastrointestinal symptoms in coeliac disease (Midhagen, Hallert 2003).

Psychological well-being and quality of life were evaluated by the Psychological General Well-Being (PGWB) questionnaire, the Short Form 36 Health Survey (SF-36) questionnaire, and the Depression Scale (DEPS). The PGWB questionnaire contains 22 items comprising six sub-dimensions: anxiety, depression, well-being, self-control, general health and vitality, scoring being based on a 6-grade Likert scale, higher scores indicating better psychological well-being (Dimenäs et al. 1993). The SF-36 questionnaire, containing eight sub-dimensions (mental health, physical functioning, role limitations due to physical problems, bodily pain, general health, vitality, social functioning and role limitations due to emotional problems), is used to assess health-related quality of life. The raw scores on all 36 items were rescored from 0 to 100, higher scores indicating better health and quality of life (Hallert et al. 1998). These questionnaires have been widely used in coeliac disease and are of proven validity and reliability (Dimenäs et al. 1993, Hallert et al. 1998, Kurppa et al. 2010). The Depression Scale (DEPS) has been widely applied as a self-rating depression questionnaire and is suitable in recognizing depression in primary care patients (Poutanen et al. 2010). The DEPS includes ten items covering the core symptoms of depression with four alternatives in scoring: 0 = not at all, 1 =a little, 2 = quite a lot and 3 = extremely. A higher score indicates more severe symptoms (Salokangas, Poutanen & Stengård 1995) and the cut-off level for depressive symptoms is 9/10 (Poutanen et al. 2010).

3.3.5. Clinical examination (II-III)

In addition to a general clinical examination, weight and height were measured and BMI calculated (normal range: 18-25 kg/m²). In neurological examination, the focus was especially on finding previously undiagnosed and subclinical disorders. Gait, balance, muscle strength, deep tendon reflexes, vibration, pin-prick and light touch senses and the functions of cranial nerves were evaluated. Cognition was assessed by clinical interview and a combination of the Mini Mental State Examination (MMSE) and the clock-drawing test (Cacho et al. 2010). All evaluations were made by the same, non-blinded investigator, but in borderline cases another (blinded) investigator co-evaluated the subject. If any relevant clinical symptoms or signs were detected, further studies such as electroneuromyography (ENMG), skin biopsy, lumbar puncture, radiological scans, neuropsychological and laboratory tests were performed according to clinical needs and good clinical practice. When neuropathy was suspected, ENMG using a structured study protocol and a three-mm punch skin biopsy 5-10 cm above the lateral malleolus to detect small-fibre neuropathy (Koskinen et al. 2005) were carried out. In cases where neuropathy was diagnosed, full blood count, liver enzymes and thyroid function tests, blood glucose, serum creatinine, vitamin-B12, -B6, -B1, folic acid levels, serum and urine protein fractions, antineuronal and antiganglioside antibodies were measured and if possible, cerebrospinal fluid analyzed for cells, glucose, protein, albumin, immunoglobulins, IgG index, antineuronal antibodies and antibodies against Borrelia burdorferie. In addition, when ataxia was detected, vitamin-E, gene tests for MIRAS/POLG1, Friedrich's ataxia and FragileX were applied.

3.3.6. Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy and small-bowel mucosal biopsies (II-III)

Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy with small-bowel mucosal biopsies was offered to all clinically examined persistently serum IgA- and IgG-class AGA-positive cases. Upon oesophago-gastroduodenoscopy, four small-bowel mucosal forceps biopsies were taken from the distal duodenum. Three samples were fixed in formalin, processed and stained with haematoxylin and eosin and small-bowel mucosal morphology was studied under light microscopy in several well-oriented biopsy sections. Poorly oriented sections were discarded, and if necessary, the samples were dissected again until they were of good quality. Villous height and crypt depth ratio (Vh/CrD) <2.0 was considered compatible with villous atrophy and overt coeliac disease (Salmi et al. 2006b, Kurppa et al. 2009). One sample was snap-frozen and embedded in optimal cutting temperature compound (OCT, Tissue-Tec, Miles Inc, Elkhart, IN) and stored at -70 °C. Immunohistochemical stainings were carried out on 5-µm-thick frozen sections. CD3+ IELs were stained with monoclonal antibody Leu-4 (Becton Dickinson, San Jose, CA), and $\gamma\delta$ + IELs with TCR γ antibody (Endogen, Woburn, MA). Positive IELs were counted at a magnification of one hundred throughout the surface epithelium and at least 30 fields were counted; results were indicated as IEL density cells/mm of epithelium as previously described (Järvinen et al. 2003, Kurppa et al. 2009). The reference values were set at 37 cells/mm for CD3+ IELs and at 4.3 cells/mm for $\gamma\delta$ + IELs (Järvinen et al. 2003).

Intestinal TG2-targeted autoantibody deposits were studied in unfixed smallbowel mucosal frozen sections. The sections were stained by direct immunofluorescence using fluorescein isothiocyanate-labelled rabbit antibody against human IgA (Dako AS, Glostrup, Denmark) at a dilution of 1:40 in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS). To establish whether there is co-localization of IgA and TG2, sections were double-stained with anti-IgA antibody as described above and using monoclonal mouse antibodies against TG2 (CUB7402, NeoMarkers, Fremont, CA, USA) followed by rhodamine-conjugated anti-mouse immunoglobulin antibodies (Dako) diluted 1:200 in PBS. In coeliac disease subepithelial deposition can be found along the villous and crypt epithelium and around vessels, whereas in contrast, in normal samples IgA is found only inside plasma cells and epithelial cells (Korponay-Szabó et al. 2004, Salmi et al. 2006b). The occurrence of TG2-targeted IgA deposits was graded semi-quantitatively according to their intensity along the basement membrane in the villous-crypt area as follows: negative, weak (+), moderate (++) and strong positive (+++).

All biopsy specimens were evaluated by the same investigator without prior knowledge of the history or findings. Biopsy findings were considered indicative of overt coeliac disease if villous atrophy with crypt hyperplasia was found. Potential coeliac disease was suspected when the small-bowel mucosal villous morphology was normal but an increased density of CD3+ or $\gamma\delta$ + IELs was verified or small-bowel mucosal TG2-targeted IgA deposits were present. Mucosal biopsy samples from the stomach (corpus and antrum) were taken for routine histological assessment and *Helicobacter pylori* staining.

3.3.7. Statistical analyses (I-III)

Quantitative data were expressed as medians or means and ranges. Statistical differences between study groups were evaluated using Pearson's χ^2 test, Fisher's exact test or Mann–Whitney U test, as appropriate. Two-tailed values of p<0.05 were considered significant. The statistics were calculated with SPSS (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA) 14.0 (I) or 15.0 (II-III). AGA-negative controls were age- and sex-matched and randomly selected from the original study population.

3.4 Results

3.4.1. Prevalence and persistence of AGApositivity (I-II)

In 2002 altogether 381 (14%) out of 2722 participants were positive for AGA; 342 in IgA-class only, 13 in IgG-class only and 26 in both IgA- and IgG-class. Thirty-

eight (10%) out of the 381 AGA-positive subjects were also positive for anti-TG2 (AGA+ anti-TG2+ group) (I). Altogether 2089 subjects gave serum samples both in 2002 and in 2005. In 2002, 251 of them were AGA-positive but anti-TG2-negative, and three years later 208 (81%) of them were still positive for AGA; 185 proved positive in IgA-class only, four in IgG-class only and 19 were positive in both IgA- and IgG-classes (II). In addition, five out of these 208 (2.4%) persistently AGA-positive cases were DGP-AGA -positive. For comparison, seventeen (1.1%) out of 1576 persistently AGA- and anti-TG2-negative were DGP-AGA-positive, but none of them belonged to the randomly selected control group (II).

3.4.2. AGA-positivity and prevalence of overt, potential and developing coeliac disease and gastrointestinal symptoms (I-II)

According to medical files, available for 361 out of 381 (95%) AGA-positive subjects, biopsy-proven coeliac disease had been verified in 39 (10%) subjects, out of whom 34 belonged to the AGA+ anti-TG2+ group and five to the AGA+ anti-TG2- group. Gastroscopy and small-bowel biopsy had been carried out in altogether 92 AGA-positive cases (I).

During the follow-up, one persistently AGA-positive subject had developed anti-TG2-positivity and was subsequently diagnosed with coeliac disease. Five persistently AGA-positive subjects had died after giving the second blood sample in 2005. An invitation to attend for HLA DQ2 and DQ8 screening was sent to 203 persons, of whom 130 consented, and 53 were found to be either HLA DQ2- or HLA DQ8-positive. Forty-nine of these 53 agreed to clinical examination and furthermore, 36 of them underwent gastroscopy and small-bowel mucosal biopsy. Among the 36 biopsied persons, one had villous atrophy and thus overt coeliac disease. He also had deficiencies of vitamin-B12 and vitamin-D, which reversed during a gluten-free diet. Fresh frozen biopsy samples were available for 35 study subjects; nineteen (54%) of them showed minor small-bowel mucosal inflammatory changes and were considered to have potential coeliac disease (Table 7, Figure 2 in original publication II). One of them was DPG-AGA-positive. *H. pylori* gastritis was found in seven and atrophic gastritis in four subjects. Ventricular mucosal findings did not correlate with duodenal biopsy findings (II).

Persistently AGA-positive subjects reported more gastrointestinal symptoms in their past history than persistently negative controls upon interview (Table 9). Current abdominal complaints as rated by GSRS total score were similarly more common in the AGA-positive group. The same trend was seen in all subdimensions, although only the reflux score differed statistically significantly between the groups (Figure 2, Table 2 in original publication II). The gastrointestinal symptoms did not correlate with ventricular or small-bowel mucosal biopsy findings (Table 7) (II).



Figure 2. The Gastrointestinal Rating Scale (GRS) scores in persistently AGApositive subjects with coeliac-type HLA and persistently AGA-negative controls. * p<0.05

| Table | 7. Coe | eliac dis | sease-related | small-bowel n | nucosal bic | psy results in | n 20 persistently AGA-positive | and anti-TG2-neg | gative subjects |
|---------|----------|-------------|--------------------|-------------------|----------------|------------------|--------------------------------------|----------------------|-----------------|
| carryiı | ng coel | iac-type | e HLA. Final | l diagnosis indi | cates either | r overt coelia | c disease (Coeliac) or potential o | coeliac disease (Po | tential). |
| | | | Small-b | owel biopsy | | | Gastrointestinal* | | Final |
| No | Sex | Age | Atrophy | CD3+ IELs | γσ+ IELs | IgA-deposit | symptoms/ diseases | GSRS total score | diagnosis |
| - | М | 57 | + | | | + | No | 1.13 | Coeliac |
| 0 | Μ | 57 | ı | + | + | + | Constipation | 2.67 | Potential |
| ξ | Ц | 80 | ı | ÷ | + | ÷ | No | 1.07 | Potential |
| 4 | Ц | 61 | ı | + | + | ı | Flatulence | 1.40 | Potential |
| 5 | Σ | 69 | ı | + | + | ı | No | 1.60 | Potential |
| 9 | Σ | 67 | ı | + | + | | No | 1.13 | Potential |
| ٢ | Ц | 58 | ı | + | I | ı | Constipation, diarrhoea, flatulence | 2.33 | Potential |
| 8 | Ц | 57 | ı | + | ı | | Diarrhoea | 2.00 | Potential |
| 6 | Μ | 69 | ı | + | ı | | No | 2.07 | Potential |
| 10 | Σ | 68 | ı | + | I | ı | No | 1.07 | Potential |
| 11 | Ц | 58 | ı | · | + | + | No | 1.20 | Potential |
| 12 | Μ | 68 | ı | ı | ı | + | No | 1.00 | Potential |
| 13 | Ц | 60 | ı | ı | + | ı | Flatulence | 1.93 | Potential |
| 14 | Μ | 79 | ı | ı | + | ı | Constipation, diarrhoea, flatulence | 4.00 | Potential |
| 15 | Σ | 69 | ı | · | + | | Lactose intolerance | 2.53 | Potential |
| 16 | Μ | 69 | ı | | + | | No | 1.87 | Potential |
| 17 | Ц | 71 | ı | ı | + | ı | Constipation | ND | Potential |
| 18 | ц | 69 | ı | ı | + | ı | Lactose intolerance | 2.53 | Potential |
| 19 | Ц | 69 | ı | · | + | ı | Dyspepsia | 3.67 | Potential |
| 20 | Μ | 68 | | • | + | I | No | 1.13 | Potential |
| F, fema | le; M, m | iale; +, pc | ositive result; -, | normal value; IEI | Ls, intraepith | elial lymphocyte | es; ND, no data; GSRS, The Gastroint | estinal Symptom Rati | ng Scale |

*None had a family history of coeliac disease

55

3.4.3. AGA-positivity and co-morbidity (I-II)

Medical files were equally available for AGA-positive study subjects and AGAnegative controls, 361 out of 381 (95%) and 358 out of 381 (94%), respectively. The AGA-positive and -negative groups were comparable in respect of age, body mass index and blood haemoglobin levels. 58% were female in the AGA+ anti-TG2+ group and 46% in other groups (Table 8).

AGA-positive subjects suffered more often from malabsorption, pernicious anaemia, osteopenia/osteoporosis, autoimmune hyperthyroidism, stomach cancer, sarcoidosis and rheumatoid arthritis than AGA-negative (Table 8). The overall risk of malignancy did not differ between the groups (Table 8). Two in the AGA-positive group had intestinal lymphoma, one of B-cell origin (in the AGA+ anti-TG2- group, without coeliac disease) and the other of T-cell origin (in the AGA+ anti-TG2+ group with coeliac disease). None in the AGA- anti-TG2- control group had lymphoma. In addition to the data presented in Table 8, there was no difference in the occurrence of diabetes mellitus, fibromyalgia, cardiovascular and liver diseases, inflammatory bowel disease, psoriasis, tuberculosis, atopy or allergy.

When AGA+ anti-TG2- subjects were separately compared with AGA-negative controls, significantly more cases were found suffering from rheumatoid arthritis even when known coeliac disease patients were excluded from the analysis (Table 8). Furthermore, there was a trend for AGA-positivity without anti-TG2 to be related to osteopenia/osteoporosis (p=0.064) (I).

Persistently AGA-positive subjects (n=49) and persistently AGA-negative controls (n=52) had similar family and disease histories, including autoimmune diseases, malignancies and bone disease (Table 9). The median BMI in the AGA-positive group was 26.9 kg/m² (range 17.4 – 42.7) and 26.7 kg/m² (range 19.7 – 51.5) in the AGA-negative control group (p=0.724) (**II**).

| transglutaminase-2 antibodies (anti-T0 | G2), and in A | GA- and anti-7 | FG2-negativ | re controls | | | | |
|---|--------------------------|------------------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------|--------|
| Study subject characteristics. Reported morbidity. | AGA+ ant | <u>IgA or IgC</u> i-TG2+ (n=38) | <u>j AGA-positiv</u> AGA+ ant | <u>е</u> i-TG2- (n=34 | IgA and AGA - an | IgG AGA-negative ti-TG2- (n=381) | p-val | ue* |
| N | u | | u | | n | | 4 | |
| Female; n (%) | 22 | 58 | 154 | 45 | 176 | 46 | | |
| Age; median (range), years Haemoglohin: mean (range) g/l | 66 (56 - 8 138 (108 - | 1) - 164) | 69 (54 - 8 140 (68 - | 1) 174) | 69 (53 - 81) 140 (69 - 17 | (9) | | |
| Body mass index; mean (range), kg/m ² | 25.4 (18.4 | t - 37.5) | 27.0 (17.0 |) - 56.0) | 26.9 (16.7 - | 47.5) | | |
| Coeliac disease | 34 | 89.5 | 5 | 1.6 | 0 | 0 | .0> | 001 |
| Rheumatoid arthritis | 1 | 2.7 | 10 | 3.1 § | 2 | 0.6 | 0.0 | 25 |
| Depression | С | 8.1 | 19 | 5.9 § | 6 | 2.5 | 0.0 | 31 |
| Osteopenia/osteoporosis | 17 | 45.9 | 20 | 6.2 # | 11 | 3.1 | .0> | .001 |
| Malabsorption | 11 | 29.7 | 2 | 0.6 | 1 | 0.3 | .0 2 | 001 |
| Vitamin-B12 deficiency | 7 | 18.9 | 6 | 2.8 | С | 0.8 | 0 | .001 |
| Autoimmune hyperthyroidism | 4 | 10.8 | б | 0.9 | 2 | 0.6 | 0.0 | 01 |
| Stomach cancer | 7 | 5.4 | ę | 0.0 | 1 | 0.3 | 0.0 | 19 |
| Sarcoidosis | ω | 8.1 | 4 | 1.2 | 4 | 1.1 | 0.0 | 24 |
| At least one low-energy fracture | 7 | 5.4 | 47 | 14.6 | 40 | 11.1 | 0.1 | 87 |
| Malignancy, any site | 6 | 24.3 | 46 | 14.3 | 64 | 17.8 | 0.1 | 93 |
| Polyneuropathy, all causes | 0 | 0 | 9 | 1.9 | 5 | 1.4 | 0.8 | 68 |
| Dementia, all causes | 1 | 2.7 | 6 | 2.8 | 6 | 2.5 | 0.9 | 30 |
| Autoimmune hypothyroidism | 2 | 5.4 | 14 | 4.4 | 12 | 3.3 | 0.6 | 15 |
| *comparison between all three groups, denc | ominator varies | depending on the | available data | l, [§] differences | between AGA+ and | ti-TG2- and AGA- | anti-TG2- g | groups |
| statistically significant (p=0.016 and p=0.032 | , respectively), | # difference betwe | een AGA+ ant | i-TG2- and A | GA- anti-TG2- grou | ps borderline signit | icant (p=0.0 | 064) |

Table 9. Demographic data and disease history in persistently AGA- and coeliactype HLA-positive study subjects and in AGA-negative controls. All were also anti-TG2-negative and did not have previously diagnosed coeliac disease.

| | Persistently AGA-positive | Persistently AGA- |
|---|---------------------------|-------------------|
| | and HLA-positive | negative |
| | n=49 | n=52 |
| Female, n (%) | 22 (45) | 23 (44) |
| Median age (range), years | 69 (57 - 80) | 69 (57 - 81) |
| Family history of coeliac disease, n (%) | 3 (6) | 3 (6) |
| Associated immunological disorders, n (%) | | |
| Autoimmune thyroid disorder | 2 (4) | 2 (4) |
| Rheumatoid arthritis, juvenile rheumatoid | 3 (6) | 2 (4) |
| arthritis | | |
| Sjögren's syndrome | 1 (2) | 1 (2) |
| Psoriasis | 1 (2) | 3 (6) |
| Sarcoidosis | 2 (4) | 0 (0) |
| Primary osteopenia or osteoporosis, n (%) | 2 (4) | 3 (6) |
| Low-energy fractures, n (%) | 11 (22) | 11 (21) |
| Malignancy, any site, n (%) | 5 (10) | 8 (15) |
| History of gastrointestinal diseases or | | |
| Ť | | |
| symptoms, n (%) | | |
| Lactose intolerance | 3 (6) | 7 (13) |
| Dyspepsia | 5 (10) | 5 (10) |
| Irritable bowel syndrome | 1 (2) | 0 (0) |
| Constipation | 6 (12) | 5 (10) |
| Diarrhoea | 5 (10) | 2 (4) |
| Flatulence* | 9 (18) | 1 (2) |
| Neurological symptoms, n (%) | 18 (37) | 17 (33) |
| Neurological disease, n (%) | 8 (16) | 14 (27) |
| Polyneuropathy | 4 (8) | 3 (6) |
| Small-fibre neuropathy | 3 (6) | 1 (2) |
| Ataxia | 1 (2) | 0 (0) |
| Nerve root lesion | 1 (2) | 5 (10) |
| Migraine | 2 (4) | 1 (2) |
| Essential tremor | 1 (2) | 2 (4) |
| Ischaemic stroke | 3 (6) | 7 (13) |
| Epilepsy | 0 (0) | 1 (2) |
| Intracranial haemorrhage | 1 (2) | 0 (0) |

† data based on interview

* p=0.006

3.4.4. AGA-positivity and neurological and psychiatric disorders (I, III)

According to the medical files neither AGA-positivity nor persistent AGA-positivity was associated with neurological diseases (I, III). Based on the interview and follow-up examination persistently AGA-positive but anti-TG2-negative older subjects carrying HLA DQ2 or DQ8 did not have more neurological diseases or symptoms than AGA-negative control subjects (Table 9). Furthermore, based on the hospital records, persistently AGA-positive subjects without coeliac-type HLA did not have neurological diseases (18 out of 77, 23%) significantly more often than persistently AGA-positive cases with coeliac-type HLA (16%, Table 9) or persistently AGA-negative cases (27%) (difference between the groups, p=0.430). Four AGA-positive and three AGA-negative subjects suffered from polyneuropathy (Table 10). Only one AGA-positive subject, a 79-year-old male, had ataxia. He had suffered an ischaemic stroke six years previously with residual mild aphasia and mild right-sided hemiparesis. In brain magnetic resonance imaging, profound cerebral and cerebellar atrophy was found along with cerebral ischaemic white matter lesions. In addition, his erythrocyte folic acid concentrations were low. He refused duodenal biopsy and a treatment trial with a gluten-free diet. In the clinical examination mild cognitive problems were suspected in three AGA-positive and two AGA-negative subjects, but none evidenced dementia in further neuropsychological evaluations. In the AGA-positive group neurological findings were not related to small-bowel mucosal coeliac disease-type morphological or inflammatory changes (data not shown). In addition, according to medical files three persistently AGApositive subjects who did not have coeliac-type HLA suffered from polyneuropathy; none had ataxia. (III)

Altogether 12 (25%) out of the 48 persistently AGA-positive but anti-TG2negative subjects with coeliac-type HLA had antibodies against TG6; seven were anti-TG6-positive in IgA-class, three in IgG-class, and two were positive in both IgA- and IgG-classes. Two of the anti-TG6-positive cases had polyneuropathy and small-fibre neuropathy (Table 10), while the rest did not evince neurological dysfunction. (III)

In the first study based on medical records comparing AGA-positive and AGAnegative subjects, AGA-positivity seemed to be related to depression, but not to other psychiatric disorders (Table 8) (I). In the clinical study comparing persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA with persistently AGA-negative controls only one subject in the latter group reported depression in her past history; no other previously diagnosed psychiatric disorders were reported in the study or control groups. There were no statistically significant differences between AGApositive and AGA-negative subjects in respect of psychological well-being or quality of life as measured by PGWB and SF-36 questionnaires (Table 3 in original publication III). Furthermore, persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA did not suffer from depression more often than persistently AGA-negative controls as assessed by DEPS score (Figure 3). There were no differences in DEPS scores between the persistently AGA-positive subjects who evinced coeliac-type small-bowel mucosal minor changes, those who had entirely normal small-bowel mucosa or those who did not undergo small-bowel biopsy (p=0.898). In addition, according to medical files AGA-positive but coeliac-type HLA-negative subjects did not have depression more often (8%) than the AGA-negative control group (p=0.241). (III)

| | TO: CHINCH COMING OF | high the function | od Guiran a na trota a moguna o como o como o | i) ii cui o puui j. |
|------------|-------------------------------|--|---|--|
| Sex Age | Small-bowel mucosal biopsy | Type of neuropathy | Clinical findings | Medical history and laboratory findings |
| Pe | sistently AGA-positive wit | h coeliac-type HLA | | |
| F 78 | pu | Axonal polyneuropathy and small-fibre neuropathy | Absent achilles tendon reflexes, mild balance problem | High vitamin-B6 IgA anti-TG6-positive |
| M 80 | Normal | Axonal polyneuropathy and small-fibre neuropathy | Ostostatic hypotension, absent achilles tendon reflexes, reduced sensation of touch | Antiganglioside antibodies positive, prostate cancer IgG anti-TG6-positive |
| F 80 | Minor mucosal inflammation | Axonal polyneuropathy | Absent achilles tendon reflexes, mild balance problem, reduced sensation of touch, mild muscle weakness | Deficiency of vitamin-D and folic acid Anti-TG6-negative |
| M 79 | Normal | Axonal polyneuropathy and small-fibre neuropathy | Absent achilles tendon reflexes, mild balance problem | Deficiency of vitamin-E and -B12, DM II, prostate cancer Anti-TG6-negative |
| <u>Pe</u> | sistently AGA-negative | | | |
| M 79 | pu | Polyneuropathy* | Mild balance problem, reduced sensation of vibration and touch, absent achilles tendon reflexes | Prostate cancer, polymyalgia rheumatica |
| 69 W | nd | Axonal polyneuropathy and small-fibre neuropathy | Mildly unsteady gait, mildly reduced sensation of vibration | |
| M 59 | pu | Axonal polyneuropathy | Mild balance problem, reduced sensation of vibration, absent achilles tendon reflexes | Primary hyperparathyreosis, DM II |
| F, fem | de; M, male; nd, not done; | anti-TG6, transglutaminase-6 a | antibodies; DM II, diabetes mellitus type-II | |
| * diagr | losed 2 years before enterin | ng the study; skin biopsy not pe | rformed | |

Table 10. Clinical details of persistently AGA-positive cases and AGA-negative controls evincing polyneuropathy.

61



Figure 3. The Depression Scale (DEPS) values in persistently AGA-positive but anti-TG2-negative subjects and persistently AGA- and anti-TG2-negative controls. Dotted horizontal line indicates cut-off level for any level of depression.

4. DISCUSSION

4.1 AGA-positivity in the older population

This study showed that AGA-positivity is common (14%) in the older population and often persists. In previous studies, likewise AGA-positivity has been common, even in healthy adult bood donors (Grodzinsky et al. 1992, Hadjivassiliou et al. 2003b). In this study AGA-positivity was more constant than in earlier studies, which have reported that 40-60% of AGA-positive subjects convert to seronegative in follow-up (Johnston et al. 1998, Laass et al. 2006, Simell et al. 2007). The study populations in the earlier studies have been younger (Johnston et al. 1998, Laass et al. 2006, Simell et al. 2007); the long exposure to gluten in this study population may have made for the difference. Only 10% of 381 AGA-positive subjects here also had anti-TG2-antibodies. The correlation of AGA with DGP-AGA was even poorer, since only 2.4% of persistently AGA-positive subjects were also DGP-AGApositive.

4.2 AGA-positivity, coeliac disease and gastrointestinal symptoms in the older population

In this study population only ten per cent of AGA-positive subjects had coeliac disease, which underlines the poor specificity of AGA tests in screening for coeliac disease. AGA-positivity without anti-TG2 did not predict overt coeliac disease despite long gluten exposure. Among persistently AGA-positive subjects with a genetic predisposion to coeliac disease and no previous coeliac disease diagnosis only one was discovered to have overt coeliac disease. Interestingly, over half of those who agreed to endoscopy and small-bowel mucosal biopsy had inflammatory changes in the duodenal mucosa similar to those described in coeliac disease (Järvinen et al. 2003), but also in other conditions (Aziz et al. 2010). It is noteworthy that small-bowel mucosal inflammation in these study subjects was not associated with ventricular inflammation or any other medical conditions reported by the study subjects. Whether these individuals will develop coeliac disease when continuing on a gluten-containing diet remains an open question (Vande Voort et al. 2009, Aziz et al. 2010). The prevalence of mild inflammatory changes in the duodenal mucosa in the older general population is not known and for ethical reasons biopsies could not be performed on AGA-negative healthy controls having no suspicion of coeliac disease. However, in a Swedish population-based study the prevalence of duodenal mucosal inflammation in seronegative (anti-TG2- and EMA-negative) adults was 3.8% (Walker 2010). This suggests that persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA in the present study really had excessive small-bowel mucosal inflammation.

In this study persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA had more gastrointestinal symptoms than AGA-negative subjects irrespective of small-bowel biopsy findings. *H. pylori* gastritis could have been the cause of the symptoms, but it did not correlate with symptoms in this study population and was not more common in AGA-positive individuals than in the Finnish population at large (Salomaa-

Räsänen et al. 2010) and thus does not explain the gastrointestinal symptoms. It has been hypothesized that gluten can induce functional bowel symptoms (Kaukinen et al. 2000, Wahnschaffe et al. 2001, Verdu, Armstrong & Murray 2009, Biesiekierski et al. 2011). A previous study of irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) patients has shown that AGA-positive IBS patients with coeliac-type HLA may benefit from a glutenfree diet (Wahnschaffe et al. 2001). IBS patients may also evince mild inflammation in their morphologically normal small-bowel mucosa and a link between potential coeliac disease and IBS has been speculated (Wahnschaffe et al. 2007, Verdu, Armstrong & Murray 2009, Aziz et al. 2010). An abnormal immunological reaction to gluten and increased gut permeability has been shown in IBS patients and is thought to cause their gastrointestinal symptoms (Cinova et al. 2007, Zhou et al. 2010). AGA-positivity has also been linked to increased gut permeability, although results have been controversial (Bonamico et al. 1997, Wolters et al. 2010). Interestingly, in an animal model of gluten sensitivity, AGA- and HLA DQ8-positive transgenic mice have been shown to develop neuromotor, permeability and lowgrade inflammatory changes in the small-intestinal mucosa, but no atrophy (Verdu et al. 2008). Since a gluten-free diet was not tested in this study, it remains obscure whether the gastrointestinal symptoms in persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA in this study population were gluten-dependent or not.

4.3 AGA-positivity and co-morbidity

According to medical files AGA-positivity was associated with malabsorption, pernicious anaemia, osteopenia/osteoporosis, autoimmune hyperthyroidism, stomach cancer, sarcoidosis and rheumatoid arthritis. With the exception of rheumatoid arhritis, the marked prevalence of these conditions could be explained by co-occurrence of coeliac disease in the AGA-positive study population. The finding of an increased prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis in AGA-positives without evidence of coeliac disease is in fact supported in the literature. AGA has been found in rheumatoid arthritis patients having normal small-bowel mucosal villous

morphology (O'Farrelly et al. 1988, Paimela et al. 1995), and interestingly, a glutenfree diet has been reported to alleviate symptoms in rheumatoid arthritis patients without coeliac disease in a randomized trial (Hafström et al. 2001). AGA has also been found in the intestinal fluid of rheumatoid arthritis patients more frequently than in healthy controls, suggesting a link between ingested gliadin and autoimmune joint disease (Hvatum et al. 2006).

There was a trend towards an increased prevalence of bone disease in this AGApositive older population. Osteomalasia, osteopenia/osteoporosis and an increased risk of fractures are well known complications of coeliac disease and a gluten-free diet has a beneficial effect on bone (Bianchi, Bardella 2008). In this study AGApositivity seemed to be related to bone disease even when coeliac disease and anti-TG2-positive subjects were excluded from the analysis. This could be associated with inflammation in the gut, leading to a deficiency of growth factors and cytokine production and a resulting imbalance in bone metabolism with subsequent osteoporosis, as has been proposed in the case of coeliac disease (Taranta et al. 2004, Bianchi, Bardella 2008).

However, when persistently AGA-positive were compared to AGA-negative controls in the clinical examination study, no difference in the occurrence of bone disease or any other diseases, including rheumatoid arbritis, other autoimmune diseases and malignancies, was verified. Since the AGA-positive and -negative study groups were otherwise comparable, the difference in results between the medical files-based study and the clinical study may be due to smaller study groups in the latter, where small differences in the prevalences of diseases do not become statistically significant.

4.4 AGA-positivity and neurological and psychiatric well-being

In this Finnish older population AGA-positivity was not associated with neurological diseases. No difference in the occurrence of neurological disorders was noted between AGA-positive and AGA-negative subjects whether they were coeliac-type HLA-positive or not. In thorough clinical examination neurological conditions were discovered equally in persistently AGA-positive and AGA-negative study subjects, which would indicate that AGA is unspecific for coeliac disease and gluten-related neurological conditions. This is in contrast to what has been proposed in the context of previous more selected patient materials (Hadjivassiliou et al. 2010). Gluten sensitivity-related neurological diseases appear to be very rare in the general population.

Although this study did not show persistently AGA-positive subjects to have more neurological disorders than controls, it is interesting that some AGA-positive subjects with neurological disorders yielded laboratory results previously reported to be associated with coeliac disease and its neurological manifestations (Table 10). One neuropathy patient had antiganglioside antibodies (Volta et al. 2006) and two were anti-TG6-positive (Hadjivassiliou et al. 2008, Hadjivassiliou et al. 2013). Altogether three had malabsorption of vitamins and one of these three evinced minor small-bowel mucosal inflammation. Although other conditions such as diabetes, hypervitaminosis-B6 or cancer may have caused the neurological disorders in these individuals, it cannot be ruled out that gluten sensitivity may have played a role and predisposed the patients to develop neuropathy or ataxia more easily.

While in other studies anti-TG6 has appeared to be specific for gluten sensitiveneurological manifestations (Hadjivassiliou et al. 2008, Hadjivassiliou et al. 2010), here it was not associated with neurological symptoms or disorders. Methodological differences might partly explain this, since a commercial test was used in this study while others have used in-house assays (Hadjivassiliou et al. 2008) and it is conceivable that the antigens used in the different tests may vary (Lindfors et al. 2011). Similarly, minor variability has previously been reported between commercial anti-TG2 ELISA tests from different manufacturers (Van Meensel et al. 2004). In coeliac disease anti-TG2-positivity often predicts or anticipates the development of small-bowel mucosal atrophy and full-blown coeliac disease (Salmi et al. 2006a). It remains to be seen whether the anti-TG6-positive subjects found in this study develop gluten-dependent neurological disorders during the follow-up.

Depression and mood alterations have been linked to coeliac disease (Hallert, Derefeldt 1982, Ciacci et al. 1998, Addolorato et al. 2001, Ludvigsson et al. 2007a) and small-bowel mucosal inflammation (Kurppa et al. 2010). In study I a link between AGA-positivity and depression was shown based on the hospital records of AGA-positive and -negative controls. However, when persistently AGA-positive and -negative subjects were personally interviewed and assessed by questionnaires, no difference in the occurrence of depression or in psychological well-being emerged (III). There was also no difference in the past history of depression between persistently AGA-positive but coeliac-type HLA-negative and AGAnegative subjects. Psychiatric disorders associated with AGA might not be coeliactype HLA-dependent (Samaroo et al. 2010). Indeed, it has recently been shown that gluten sensitivity extends beyond coeliac-type HLA (Biesiekierski et al. 2011, Sapone et al. 2011). Moreover, in study III the participants were asked to contact the investigator personally and attend for laboratory and clinical examination. This may have left depressed and poorly functioning subjects out of the study, which could explain the difference in results in studies I and III.

4.5 Limitations and strengths of the study and future objectives

This study material represents well the Finnish older population. The original study cohort was large and randomly selected with equal numbers of both sexes and representatives of all age groups invited. Sixty-four per cent of the original population invited is represented in this study. Controls came from the same study population and were randomly selected from a large group of seronegative subjects and were age- and sex-matched to cases. Päijät-Häme Central Hospital is the only secondary referral centre in the area with over 210 000 inhabitants. Practically all residents requiring specialist care are remitted to this hospital. Medical files were available in the hospital records for almost all (95%) study subjects and equally for cases and controls. All records were thoroughly analyzed using a structured datacollecting formula. All study subjects attending the clinical examination were interviewed and examined by the same investigator in a structured and consistent manner. All study subjects in studies II-III filled in the same validated and widely used questionnaires. In a word, the different groups in this study were comparable.

Since participation in this study was based on the consent and personal initiative of the study subjects, it is probable that physically or mentally poorly functioning and institutionalized persons did not take part. This leaves the most seriously ill individuals out of the study population, which explains why such disease entities as dementia, mental retardation, severe ataxia and severe psychiatric diseases were rarely reported. This selection bias was relevant especially in studies II-III.

Medical records were used to collect data in study I. Whether similar diagnostic criteria for various diseases have been applied to all study subjects cannot be guaranteed. This uncertainty, however, concerns both cases and controls, and thus has no effect when the groups are compared with each other.

Due to the study design and the consern to focus on the clinical relevance of persistent AGA-positivity in individuals genetically predisposed to coeliac disease, the sizes of the study groups in studies II-III were relatively small. This lowers the statistical power of the study to detect small differences between the groups.

The study population was old and since gastroscopy with biopsies is an invasive and burdersome investigation, it was for ethical reasons decided that gastroscopy and small-bowel mucosal biopsies would be offered only to persistently AGApositive subjects with a genetic predisposition to coeliac disease. It was therefore impossible to compare biopsy results between AGA-positive and negative subjects. Duodenal mucosal lymphocytosis has been associated with consumption of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (Vande Voort et al. 2009, Aziz et al. 2010). Though the use of these drugs could not be reliably traced through the study subjects, nevertheless, the study groups had equal histories of musculo-skeletal and other chronic diseases (except gastrointestinal complaints), and it is thus unlikely that the consumption of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs would explain the results in persistently AGA-positive subjects. Small-bowel mucosal biopsies were taken from the distal duodenum, as previously recommended. However, there is recent evidence that in some anti-TG2-positive individuals villous atrophy can be found only in the duodenal bulb while the more distal duodenum is normal (Gonzalez et al. 2010). Whether such a phenomenon could also have been found in AGA-positive cases remains obscure.

As no intervention with a gluten-free diet was carried out in this study, it is not clear whether small-bowel minor mucosal changes or gastrointestinal symptoms were gluten-dependent in the persistently AGA-positive study population with coeliac-type HLA. A gluten-free diet was offered to the single ataxia case in the AGA-positive group, but he refused. Thus in this study the effect of a gluten-free diet on neurological disorders in AGA-positive subjects was not assessed.

At the time of sera collections in 2002 and 2005, analysis of anti-TG6 was not available and therefore the prevalence of anti-TG6 could not be compared between AGA-positive and -negative subjects. Extra serum samples were collected from AGA-positive subjects attending clinical examination for scientific purposes. These sera were used in analysis of anti-TG6 when the test came into use. For this reason data on anti-TG6 were not available for all study subjects. It remains to be seen whether the anti-TG6- and AGA-positive subjects found in this study develop gluten-dependent neurological disorders in the follow-up.

The present study revealed that immune reactivity against gliadin is common in the population. It rarely indicates overt coeliac disease but seems to be related to gastrointestinal symptoms in coeliac-type HLA-positive subjects. AGA-positivity seemed also to be associated with rheumatoid arthritis. This study could not prove that gluten sensitivity is related to neurological or psychiatric disorders at population level. Further researches are needed to assess the value of AGA analysis in the diagnostic work-up of patients with neuropathy, ataxia or psychiatric problems. The therapeutic effect of a gluten-free diet should be evaluated in these disorders and also in the context of the small-bowel mucosal inflammatory changes discovered in this study.

5. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

This large population-based study evaluated the clinical relevance of AGApositivity in an older population exposed to gluten for decades. The findings showed that AGA-positivity is common in the general older population, but rarely indicates overt coeliac disease when other coeliac antibodies are negative. Only 10% of all AGA-positive and 2.8% of those persistently AGA-positive who had coeliac-type HLA but no previous coeliac disease diagnosis or TG2-antibodies were found to have coeliac disease. Interestingly, over half of the persistently AGA-positive subjects who were genetically predisposed to coeliac disease evinced inflammatory small-bowel mucosal changes similar to what has been described in coeliac disease. Persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA also had more gastrointestinal symptoms than persistently AGA-negative controls. However, there was no correlation between gastrointestinal symptoms and small-bowel mucosal findings.

AGA without other coeliac antibodies was associated with rheumatoid arthritis and depression in the first study comparing medical records-based data on AGApositive subjects and AGA-negative controls. Osteoporosis or osteopenia was also more common in AGA-positive subjects, though the difference was not statistically significant. Persistently AGA-positive subjects and AGA-negative controls did not differ in respect of family or medical history, body mass index or the occurrence of neurological diseases. Only one subject with AGA-positivity and ataxia was found in this large study population. Neuropathy was found in four persistently AGApositive subjects but also in three controls. Psychological well-being measured by PGWB, DEPS and SF-36 questionnaires was equal in persistently AGA-positive and persistently AGA-negative controls.
To conclude, AGA-positivity is common and often persistent in the older population exposed to gluten for decades. However, isolated AGA-positivity is rarely clinically relevant. At population level AGA-positivity would not appear to be related to neurological disorders. According to the literature, coeliac disease should be screened for in selected cases with neuropathy or ataxia, especially if other coeliac disease-related symptoms such as malabsoption or gastrointestinal symptoms are present. However, more studies of gluten sensitivity and neurological symptoms in unselected patient materials are needed before screening with AGA or anti-TG6 in neurological patients can be recommended. Further studies are also needed to explore whether small-bowel mucosal inflammatory changes and gastrointestinal symptoms detected in persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA are gluten-dependent.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was carried out at the Päijät-Häme Central Hospital, the Department of Neurology and the Department of Gastroenterology and the School of Medicine, Univercity of Tampere, the Department of Gastroenterology and Alimentary Tract Surgery and the Department of Paediatrics, Tampere Univercity Hospital.

Above all I want to thank my supervisor Professor Katri Kaukinen, M.D., who has guided, taught and supported me through this dissertation project. Despite "the remote control" I always felt I was in good hands. Katri's enthusiasm for science and coeliac disease is admirable. It has been a pleasure to work with her. I also want to thank my other supervisor, Liisa Luostarinen, M.D., PhD., for offering me the opportunity to make science. She is to thank for the original research idea and for making it possible to combine my work as a neurologist with academic research.

I wish to express my appreciation to Professor Markku Mäki, M.D. for the opportunity to work in his study group and for his great expertise in coeliac disease.

The external reviewers of this thesis Docent Perttu Arkkila, M.D., and Docent Päivi Hartikainen, M.D., deserve special thanks for their prompt and constructive comments, which helped to improve the quality of this thesis.

I want to express my gratitude to my co-authors and colleagues from The Päijät-Häme Central Hospital, gastroenterologists Ilkka Krekelä, M.D., Heikki Patrikainen, M.D., and Jyrki Tillonen, M.D., PhD, who kindly performed the gastroduodenoscopies and also to Timo Nyrke, M.D., PhD, who performed the neurophysiological studies. I warmly thank Docent Pekka Collin, M.D., for his critical comments and co-authoring the original articles. I especially want to thank The Finnish Red Cross Blood Service Laboratory and Katri Haimila, PhD, and Jukka Partanen, PhD, for the HLA analytics. I also thank my other co-authors Kaija Laurila, M.Sc., Heini Huhtala, M.Sc., and Raisa Valve, PhD, for their valuable contribution to this study.

I sincerely want to thank the laboratory personnel at the Päijät-Häme Central Hospital and in the Coeliac Disease Study Group for handling and analyzing the sera and histological samples so elegantly. I am most thankful to Virpi Lempinen, Kaarina Leikas, Anneli Malin, Mervi Pöntinen and all the other members of the personnel at The Neurological Department of Päijät-Häme Central Hospital for their help and support to me during many years of this work. I also thank the members of the Coeliac Disease Study Group for their interest in my work, especially Katri Lindfors for answering the phone and chating with me when Professor Kaukinen could not be reached.

Mr. Robert MacGilleon, M.A., is thanked for his prompt and careful revision of the English language of the original articles and this thesis.

I am most grateful to all participants of the GOAL study. Without them this work would never have been done.

Finally, I want to thank my friends and family for their endless support and encouragement during my dissertation project and life in general. I owe my warmest thanks to my spouse Jere, who took care of our children and me and gave me downto-earth perspective to life and science, when I completed this thesis.

This work was financially supported by the Competitive Research Funding of the Päijät-Häme Central Hospital District and Pirkanmaa Hospital District, the Academy of Finland, the Sigrid Juselius Foundation and the Paediatric Research Foundation.

Permission from the copywright owners of the original articles to reproduce the publications is acknowledged.

Muurame, November 2013

Anitta Ruuskanen

REFERENCES

- Abele, M., Schöls, L., Schwartz, S. & Klockgether, T. 2003, "Prevalence of antigliadin antibodies in ataxia patients", *Neurology*, vol. 60, no. 10, pp. 1674-1675.
- Addolorato, G., Capristo, E., Ghittoni, G., Valeri, C., Mascianà, R., Ancona, C. & Gasbarrini, G. 2001, "Anxiety but not depression decreases in coeliac patients after one-year gluten-free diet: a longitudinal study", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 36, no. 5, pp. 502-506.
- Aine, L., Mäki, M., Collin, P. & Keyriläinen, O. 1990, "Dental enamel defects in celiac disease", Journal of oral pathology & medicine : official publication of the International Association of Oral Pathologists and the American Academy of Oral Pathology, vol. 19, no. 6, pp. 241-245.
- Akbari, M.R., Mohammadkhani, A., Fakheri, H., Javad Zahedi, M., Shahbazkhani, B., Nouraie, M., Sotoudeh, M., Shakeri, R. & Malekzadeh, R. 2006, "Screening of the adult population in Iran for coeliac disease: comparison of the tissuetransglutaminase antibody and anti-endomysial antibody tests", *European journal of gastroenterology & hepatology*, vol. 18, no. 11, pp. 1181-1186.
- Akobeng, A.K., Ramanan, A.V., Buchan, I. & Heller, R.F. 2006, "Effect of breast feeding on risk of coeliac disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies", *Archives of Disease in Childhood*, vol. 91, no. 1, pp. 39-43.
- Alencar, M.L., Ortiz-Agostinho, C.L., Nishitokukado, L., Damião, A.O., Abrantes-Lemos, C.P., Leite, A.Z., de Brito, T., Chamone Dde, A., da Silva, M.E., Giannella-Neto, D. & Sipahi, A.M. 2012, "Prevalence of celiac disease among blood donors in Sao Paulo: the most populated city in Brazil", *Clinics (Sao Paulo, Brazil)*, vol. 67, no. 9, pp. 1013-1018.
- Anderson, L.A., McMillan, S.A., Watson, R.G., Monaghan, P., Gavin, A.T., Fox, C. & Murray, L.J. 2007, "Malignancy and mortality in a population-based cohort of patients with coeliac disease or "gluten sensitivity"", *World journal of gastroenterology : WJG*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 146-151.

- Ankelo, M., Kleimola, V., Simell, S., Simell, O., Knip, M., Jokisalo, E., Tarkia, M., Westerlund, A., He, Q., Viander, M., Ilonen, J. & Hinkkanen, A.E. 2007, "Antibody responses to deamidated gliadin peptide show high specificity and parallel antibodies to tissue transglutaminase in developing coeliac disease", *Clinical and experimental immunology*, vol. 150, no. 2, pp. 285-293.
- Askling, J., Linet, M., Gridley, G., Halstensen, T.S., Ekström, K. & Ekbom, A. 2002, "Cancer incidence in a population-based cohort of individuals hospitalized with celiac disease or dermatitis herpetiformis", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 123, no. 5, pp. 1428-1435.
- Aziz, I., Evans, K.E., Hopper, A.D., Smillie, D.M. & Sanders, D.S. 2010, "A prospective study into the aetiology of lymphocytic duodenosis", *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 32, no. 11-12, pp. 1392-1397.
- Barone, M.V., Caputo, I., Ribecco, M.T., Maglio, M., Marzari, R., Sblattero, D., Troncone, R., Auricchio, S. & Esposito, C. 2007, "Humoral immune response to tissue transglutaminase is related to epithelial cell proliferation in celiac disease", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 132, no. 4, pp. 1245-1253.
- Barratt, S.M., Leeds, J.S. & Sanders, D.S. 2011, "Quality of life in Coeliac Disease is determined by perceived degree of difficulty adhering to a gluten-free diet, not the level of dietary adherence ultimately achieved", *Journal of gastrointestinal and liver diseases : JGLD*, vol. 20, no. 3, pp. 241-245.
- Betterle, C., Lazzarotto, F., Spadaccino, A.C., Basso, D., Plebani, M., Pedini, B., Chiarelli, S. & Albergoni, M. 2006, "Celiac disease in North Italian patients with autoimmune Addison's disease", *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*, vol. 154, no. 2, pp. 275-279.
- Bhatia, K.P., Brown, P., Gregory, R., Lennox, G.G., Manji, H., Thompson, P.D., Ellison, D.W. & Marsden, C.D. 1995, "Progressive myoclonic ataxia associated with coeliac disease. The myoclonus is of cortical origin, but the pathology is in the cerebellum", *Brain : a journal of neurology*, vol. 118 (Pt 5), no. Pt 5, pp. 1087-1093.
- Bianchi, M.L. & Bardella, M.T. 2008, "Bone in celiac disease", Osteoporosis international : a journal established as result of cooperation between the European Foundation for Osteoporosis and the National Osteoporosis Foundation of the USA, vol. 19, no. 12, pp. 1705-1716.
- Biesiekierski, J.R., Newnham, E.D., Irving, P.M., Barrett, J.S., Haines, M., Doecke, J.D., Shepherd, S.J., Muir, J.G. & Gibson, P.R. 2011, "Gluten causes gastrointestinal symptoms in subjects without celiac disease: a double-blind randomized placebo-controlled trial", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 106, no. 3, pp. 508-14; quiz 515.

- Bonamico, M., Ballati, G., Mariani, P., Latini, M., Triglione, P., Rana, I., Porro, E., Mesturino, M.A. & Criscione, S. 1997, "Screening for coeliac disease: the meaning of low titers of anti-gliadin antibodies (AGA) in non-coeliac children", *European journal of epidemiology*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 55-59.
- Bonamico, M., Ferri, M., Mariani, P., Nenna, R., Thanasi, E., Luparia, R.P., Picarelli, A., Magliocca, F.M., Mora, B., Bardella, M.T., Verrienti, A., Fiore, B., Uccini, S., Megiorni, F., Mazzilli, M.C. & Tiberti, C. 2006, "Serologic and genetic markers of celiac disease: a sequential study in the screening of first degree relatives", *Journal of pediatric gastroenterology and nutrition*, vol. 42, no. 2, pp. 150-154.
- Bonamico, M., Mariani, P., Danesi, H.M., Crisogianni, M., Failla, P., Gemme, G., Quartino, A.R., Giannotti, A., Castro, M., Balli, F., Lecora, M., Andria, G., Guariso, G., Gabrielli, O., Catassi, C., Lazzari, R., Balocco, N.A., De Virgiliis, S., Culasso, F., Romano, C. & SIGEP (Italian Society of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Hepatology) and Medical Genetic Group 2001, "Prevalence and clinical picture of celiac disease in italian down syndrome patients: a multicenter study", *Journal of pediatric gastroenterology and nutrition*, vol. 33, no. 2, pp. 139-143.
- Bonamico, M., Pasquino, A.M., Mariani, P., Danesi, H.M., Culasso, F., Mazzanti, L., Petri, A., Bona, G., Italian Society Of Pediatric Gastroenterology Hepatology (SIGEP) & Italian Study Group for Turner Syndrom (ISGTS) 2002, "Prevalence and clinical picture of celiac disease in Turner syndrome", *The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism*, vol. 87, no. 12, pp. 5495-5498.
- Bonciolini, V., Bonciani, D., Verdelli, A., D'Errico, A., Antiga, E., Fabbri, P. & Caproni, M. 2012, "Newly described clinical and immunopathological feature of dermatitis herpetiformis", *Clinical & developmental immunology*, vol. 2012, pp. 967974.
- Boscolo, S., Sarich, A., Lorenzon, A., Passoni, M., Rui, V., Stebel, M., Sblattero, D., Marzari, R., Hadjivassiliou, M. & Tongiorgi, E. 2007, "Gluten ataxia: passive transfer in a mouse model", *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, vol. 1107, pp. 319-328.
- Bottaro, G., Cataldo, F., Rotolo, N., Spina, M. & Corazza, G.R. 1999, "The clinical pattern of subclinical/silent celiac disease: an analysis on 1026 consecutive cases", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 94, no. 3, pp. 691-696.
- Bourne, J.T., Kumar, P., Huskisson, E.C., Mageed, R., Unsworth, D.J. & Wojtulewski, J.A. 1985, "Arthritis and coeliac disease", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 44, no. 9, pp. 592-598.

- Brannagan, T.H., 3rd, Hays, A.P., Chin, S.S., Sander, H.W., Chin, R.L., Magda, P., Green, P.H. & Latov, N. 2005, "Small-fiber neuropathy/neuronopathy associated with celiac disease: skin biopsy findings", *Archives of Neurology*, vol. 62, no. 10, pp. 1574-1578.
- Briani, C., Zara, G., Alaedini, A., Grassivaro, F., Ruggero, S., Toffanin, E., Albergoni, M.P., Luca, M., Giometto, B., Ermani, M., De Lazzari, F., D'Odorico, A. & Battistin, L. 2008, "Neurological complications of celiac disease and autoimmune mechanisms: a prospective study", *Journal of neuroimmunology*, vol. 195, no. 1-2, pp. 171-175.
- Bürk, K., Bösch, S., Müller, C.A., Melms, A., Zühlke, C., Stern, M., Besenthal, I., Skalej, M., Ruck, P., Ferber, S., Klockgether, T. & Dichgans, J. 2001, "Sporadic cerebellar ataxia associated with gluten sensitivity", *Brain : a journal of neurology*, vol. 124, no. Pt 5, pp. 1013-1019.
- Bushara, K.O., Goebel, S.U., Shill, H., Goldfarb, L.G. & Hallett, M. 2001, "Gluten sensitivity in sporadic and hereditary cerebellar ataxia", *Annals of Neurology*, vol. 49, no. 4, pp. 540-543.
- Cacho, J., Benito-León, J., García-García, R., Fernández-Calvo, B., Vicente-Villardón, J.L. & Mitchell, A.J. 2010, "Does the combination of the MMSE and clock drawing test (mini-clock) improve the detection of mild Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment?", *Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 889-896.
- Caja, S., Myrsky, E., Korponay-Szabó, I.R., Nadalutti, C., Sulic, A.M., Lavric, M., Sblattero, D., Marzari, R., Collighan, R., Mongeot, A., Griffin, M., Mäki, M., Kaukinen, K. & Lindfors, K. 2010, "Inhibition of transglutaminase 2 enzymatic activity ameliorates the anti-angiogenic effects of coeliac disease autoantibodies", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 45, no. 4, pp. 421-427.
- Caminiti, L., Passalacqua, G., Magazzù, G., Comisi, F., Vita, D., Barberio, G., Sferlazzas, C. & Pajno, G.B. 2005, "Chronic urticaria and associated coeliac disease in children: a case-control study", *Pediatric allergy and immunology :* official publication of the European Society of Pediatric Allergy and Immunology, vol. 16, no. 5, pp. 428-432.
- Campisi, G., Di Liberto, C., Iacono, G., Compilato, D., Di Prima, L., Calvino, F., Di Marco, V., Lo Muzio, L., Sferrazza, C., Scalici, C., Craxì, A. & Carroccio, A. 2007, "Oral pathology in untreated coeliac [corrected] disease", *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 26, no. 11-12, pp. 1529-1536.
- Canales, P., Mery, V.P., Larrondo, F.J., Bravo, F.L. & Godoy, J. 2006, "Epilepsy and celiac disease: favorable outcome with a gluten-free diet in a patient refractory to antiepileptic drugs", *The neurologist*, vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 318-321.

- Canavan, C., Logan, R.F., Khaw, K.T. & West, J. 2011, "No difference in mortality in undetected coeliac disease compared with the general population: a UK cohort study", *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 34, no. 8, pp. 1012-1019.
- Carroccio, A., Mansueto, P., Iacono, G., Soresi, M., D'Alcamo, A., Cavataio, F., Brusca, I., Florena, A.M., Ambrosiano, G., Seidita, A., Pirrone, G. & Rini, G.B. 2012, "Non-celiac wheat sensitivity diagnosed by double-blind placebocontrolled challenge: exploring a new clinical entity", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 107, no. 12, pp. 1898-906; quiz 1907.
- Casella, S., Zanini, B., Lanzarotto, F., Villanacci, V., Ricci, C. & Lanzini, A. 2012, "Celiac disease in elderly adults: clinical, serological, and histological characteristics and the effect of a gluten-free diet", *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, vol. 60, no. 6, pp. 1064-1069.
- Catassi, C., Kryszak, D., Bhatti, B., Sturgeon, C., Helzlsouer, K., Clipp, S.L., Gelfond, D., Puppa, E., Sferruzza, A. & Fasano, A. 2010, "Natural history of celiac disease autoimmunity in a USA cohort followed since 1974", *Annals of Medicine*, vol. 42, no. 7, pp. 530-538.
- Cerqueira, R.M., Rocha, C.M., Fernandes, C.D. & Correia, M.R. 2010, "Celiac disease in Portuguese children and adults with Down syndrome", *European journal of gastroenterology & hepatology*, vol. 22, no. 7, pp. 868-871.
- Chapman, R.W., Laidlow, J.M., Colin-Jones, D., Eade, O.E. & Smith, C.L. 1978, "Increased prevalence of epilepsy in coeliac disease", *British medical journal*, vol. 2, no. 6132, pp. 250-251.
- Chin, R.L., Sander, H.W., Brannagan, T.H., Green, P.H., Hays, A.P., Alaedini, A. & Latov, N. 2003, "Celiac neuropathy", *Neurology*, vol. 60, no. 10, pp. 1581-1585.
- Ciacci, C., Iavarone, A., Mazzacca, G. & De Rosa, A. 1998, "Depressive symptoms in adult coeliac disease", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 33, no. 3, pp. 247-250.
- Cicarelli, G., Della Rocca, G., Amboni, M., Ciacci, C., Mazzacca, G., Filla, A. & Barone, P. 2003, "Clinical and neurological abnormalities in adult celiac disease", *Neurological sciences : official journal of the Italian Neurological Society and of the Italian Society of Clinical Neurophysiology*, vol. 24, no. 5, pp. 311-317.
- Cinova, J., Palová-Jelínková, L., Smythies, L.E., Cerná, M., Pecharová, B., Dvorák, M., Fruhauf, P., Tlaskalová-Hogenová, H., Smith, P.D. & Tucková, L. 2007, "Gliadin peptides activate blood monocytes from patients with celiac disease", *Journal of clinical immunology*, vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 201-209.

- Collin, P., Helin, H., Mäki, M., Hällström, O. & Karvonen, A.L. 1993, "Follow-up of patients positive in reticulin and gliadin antibody tests with normal smallbowel biopsy findings", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 28, no. 7, pp. 595-598.
- Collin, P., Korpela, M., Hällström, O., Viander, M., Keyriläinen, O. & Mäki, M. 1992, "Rheumatic complaints as a presenting symptom in patients with coeliac disease", *Scandinavian journal of rheumatology*, vol. 21, no. 1, pp. 20-23.
- Collin, P., Pirttilä, T., Nurmikko, T., Somer, H., Erilä, T. & Keyriläinen, O. 1991, "Celiac disease, brain atrophy, and dementia", *Neurology*, vol. 41, no. 3, pp. 372-375.
- Collin, P., Pukkala, E. & Reunala, T. 1996, "Malignancy and survival in dermatitis herpetiformis: a comparison with coeliac disease", *Gut*, vol. 38, no. 4, pp. 528-530.
- Collin, P., Reunala, T., Pukkala, E., Laippala, P., Keyriläinen, O. & Pasternack, A. 1994, "Coeliac disease--associated disorders and survival", *Gut*, vol. 35, no. 9, pp. 1215-1218.
- Collin, P., Reunala, T., Rasmussen, M., Kyrönpalo, S., Pehkonen, E., Laippala, P. & Mäki, M. 1997, "High incidence and prevalence of adult coeliac disease. Augmented diagnostic approach", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 32, no. 11, pp. 1129-1133.
- Collin, P., Salmi, J., Hällström, O., Oksa, H., Oksala, H., Mäki, M. & Reunala, T. 1989, "High frequency of coeliac disease in adult patients with type-I diabetes", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 81-84.
- Collin, P., Salmi, J., Hällström, O., Reunala, T. & Pasternack, A. 1994, "Autoimmune thyroid disorders and coeliac disease", *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*, vol. 130, no. 2, pp. 137-140.
- Collin, P., Syrjänen, J., Partanen, J., Pasternack, A., Kaukinen, K. & Mustonen, J. 2002, "Celiac disease and HLA DQ in patients with IgA nephropathy", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 97, no. 10, pp. 2572-2576.
- Collin, P., Vilska, S., Heinonen, P.K., Hällström, O. & Pikkarainen, P. 1996, "Infertility and coeliac disease", *Gut*, vol. 39, no. 3, pp. 382-384.
- Combarros, O., Infante, J., López-Hoyos, M., Bartolomé, M.J., Berciano, J., Corral, J. & Volpini, V. 2000, "Celiac disease and idiopathic cerebellar ataxia", *Neurology*, vol. 54, no. 12, pp. 2346.
- Confino-Cohen, R., Chodick, G., Shalev, V., Leshno, M., Kimhi, O. & Goldberg, A. 2012, "Chronic urticaria and autoimmunity: associations found in a large

population study", *The Journal of allergy and clinical immunology*, vol. 129, no. 5, pp. 1307-1313.

- Cooke, W.T. & Smith, W.T. 1966, "Neurological disorders associated with adult coeliac disease", *Brain : a journal of neurology*, vol. 89, no. 4, pp. 683-722.
- Cooper, S.E., Kennedy, N.P., Mohamed, B.M., Abuzakouk, M., Dunne, J., Byrne, G., McDonald, G., Davies, A., Edwards, C., Kelly, J. & Feighery, C.F. 2013, "Immunological indicators of coeliac disease activity are not altered by long-term oats challenge", *Clinical and experimental immunology*, vol. 171, no. 3, pp. 313-318.
- Corazza, G., Valentini, R.A., Frisoni, M., Volta, U., Corrao, G., Bianchi, F.B. & Gasbarrini, G. 1992, "Gliadin immune reactivity is associated with overt and latent enteropathy in relatives of celiac patients", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 103, no. 5, pp. 1517-1522.
- Corazza, G.R., Andreani, M.L., Venturo, N., Bernardi, M., Tosti, A. & Gasbarrini, G. 1995, "Celiac disease and alopecia areata: report of a new association", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 109, no. 4, pp. 1333-1337.
- Corazza, G.R., Di Sario, A., Cecchetti, L., Jorizzo, R.A., Di Stefano, M., Minguzzi, L., Brusco, G., Bernardi, M. & Gasbarrini, G. 1996, "Influence of pattern of clinical presentation and of gluten-free diet on bone mass and metabolism in adult coeliac disease", *Bone*, vol. 18, no. 6, pp. 525-530.
- Cottone, M., Termini, A., Oliva, L., Magliocco, A., Marrone, C., Orlando, A., Pinzone, F., Di Mitri, R., Rosselli, M., Rizzo, A. & Pagliaro, L. 1999, "Mortality and causes of death in celiac disease in a Mediterranean area", *Digestive diseases and sciences*, vol. 44, no. 12, pp. 2538-2541.
- Crawford, A., Macleod, M., Schumacher, T., Corlett, L. & Gray, D. 2006, "Primary T cell expansion and differentiation in vivo requires antigen presentation by B cells", *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950)*, vol. 176, no. 6, pp. 3498-3506.
- Cronin, C.C., Jackson, L.M., Feighery, C., Shanahan, F., Abuzakouk, M., Ryder, D.Q., Whelton, M. & Callaghan, N. 1998, "Coeliac disease and epilepsy", *QJM : monthly journal of the Association of Physicians*, vol. 91, no. 4, pp. 303-308.
- Cuoco, L., Certo, M., Jorizzo, R.A., De Vitis, I., Tursi, A., Papa, A., De Marinis, L., Fedeli, P., Fedeli, G. & Gasbarrini, G. 1999, "Prevalence and early diagnosis of coeliac disease in autoimmune thyroid disorders", *Italian Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, vol. 31, no. 4, pp. 283-287.

- De Sousa, E.A., Hays, A.P., Chin, R.L., Sander, H.W. & Brannagan, T.H., 3rd 2006, "Characteristics of patients with sensory neuropathy diagnosed with abnormal small nerve fibres on skin biopsy", *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*, vol. 77, no. 8, pp. 983-985.
- Decker, E., Engelmann, G., Findeisen, A., Gerner, P., Laass, M., Ney, D., Posovszky, C., Hoy, L. & Hornef, M.W. 2010, "Cesarean delivery is associated with celiac disease but not inflammatory bowel disease in children", *Pediatrics*, vol. 125, no. 6, pp. e1433-40.
- Dewar, D.H., Donnelly, S.C., McLaughlin, S.D., Johnson, M.W., Ellis, H.J. & Ciclitira, P.J. 2012, "Celiac disease: management of persistent symptoms in patients on a gluten-free diet", *World journal of gastroenterology : WJG*, vol. 18, no. 12, pp. 1348-1356.
- Dickerson, F., Stallings, C., Origoni, A., Vaughan, C., Khushalani, S., Alaedini, A. & Yolken, R. 2011, "Markers of gluten sensitivity and celiac disease in bipolar disorder", *Bipolar disorders*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 52-58.
- Dickerson, F., Stallings, C., Origoni, A., Vaughan, C., Khushalani, S. & Yolken, R. 2012, "Markers of gluten sensitivity in acute mania: a longitudinal study", *Psychiatry research*, vol. 196, no. 1, pp. 68-71.
- Dickey, W., McMillan, S.A. & Callender, M.E. 1997, "High prevalence of celiac sprue among patients with primary biliary cirrhosis", *Journal of clinical* gastroenterology, vol25, no. 1, pp. 328-329.
- Dieterich, W., Ehnis, T., Bauer, M., Donner, P., Volta, U., Riecken, E.O. & Schuppan, D. 1997, "Identification of tissue transglutaminase as the autoantigen of celiac disease", *Nature medicine*, vol. 3, no. 7, pp. 797-801.
- Dieterich, W., Laag, E., Schöpper, H., Volta, U., Ferguson, A., Gillett, H., Riecken, E.O. & Schuppan, D. 1998, "Autoantibodies to tissue transglutaminase as predictors of celiac disease", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 115, no. 6, pp. 1317-1321.
- Dimenäs, E., Carlsson, G., Glise, H., Israelsson, B. & Wiklund, I. 1996, "Relevance of norm values as part of the documentation of quality of life instruments for use in upper gastrointestinal disease", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology.Supplement*, vol. 221, pp. 8-13.
- Dimenäs, E., Glise, H., Hallerback, B., Hernqvist, H., Svedlund, J. & Wiklund, I. 1993, "Quality of life in patients with upper gastrointestinal symptoms. An improved evaluation of treatment regimens?", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 28, no. 8, pp. 681-687.
- Dimitrova, A.K., Ungaro, R.C., Lebwohl, B., Lewis, S.K., Tennyson, C.A., Green, M.W., Babyatsky, M.W. & Green, P.H. 2013, "Prevalence of migraine in

patients with celiac disease and inflammatory bowel disease", *Headache*, vol. 53, no. 2, pp. 344-355.

- Dŏgan, Y., Yildirmaz, S. & Ozercan, I.H. 2012, "Prevalence of celiac disease among first-degree relatives of patients with celiac disease", *Journal of pediatric* gastroenterology and nutrition, vol. 55, no. 2, pp. 205-208.
- Dohan, F.C., Martin, L., Grasberger, J.C., Boehme, D. & Cottrell, J.C. 1972,
 "Antibodies to wheat gliadin in blood of psychiatric patients: possible role of emotional factors", *Biological psychiatry*, vol. 5, no. 2, pp. 127-137.
- Dominguez-Bello, M.G., Costello, E.K., Contreras, M., Magris, M., Hidalgo, G., Fierer, N. & Knight, R. 2010, "Delivery mode shapes the acquisition and structure of the initial microbiota across multiple body habitats in newborns", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 107, no. 26, pp. 11971-11975.
- Dubois, P.C., Trynka, G., Franke, L., Hunt, K.A., Romanos, J., Curtotti, A., Zhernakova, A., Heap, G.A., Ádány, R., Aromaa, A., Bardella, M.T., van den Berg, L.H., Bockett, N.A., de la Concha, E.G., Dema, B., Fehrmann, R.S., Fernández-Arquero, M., Fiatal, S., Grandone, E., Green, P.M., Groen, H.J., Gwilliam, R., Houwen, R.H., Hunt, S.E., Kaukinen, K., Kelleher, D., Korponay-Szabó, I., Kurppa, K., MacMathuna, P., Mäki, M., Mazzilli, M.C., McCann, O.T., Mearin, M.L., Mein, C.A., Mirza, M.M., Mistry, V., Mora, B., Morley, K.I., Mulder, C.J., Murray, J.A., Núñez, C., Oosterom, E., Ophoff, R.A., Polanco, I., Peltonen, L., Platteel, M., Rybak, A., Salomaa, V., Schweizer, J.J., Sperandeo, M.P., Tack, G.J., Turner, G., Veldink, J.H., Verbeek, W.H., Weersma, R.K., Wolters, V.M., Urcelay, E., Cukrowska, B., Greco, L., Neuhausen, S.L., McManus, R., Barisani, D., Deloukas, P., Barrett, J.C., Saavalainen, P., Wijmenga, C. & van Heel, D.A. 2010, "Multiple common variants for celiac disease influencing immune gene expression", *Nature genetics*, vol. 42, no. 4, pp. 295-302.

Duhring, L. 1884, "Dermatitis herpetiformis", JAMA, vol. 3, pp. 225-229.

- Elfström, P., Granath, F., Ekström Smedby, K., Montgomery, S.M., Askling, J., Ekbom, A. & Ludvigsson, J.F. 2011, "Risk of lymphoproliferative malignancy in relation to small intestinal histopathology among patients with celiac disease", *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, vol. 103, no. 5, pp. 436-444.
- El-Hodhod, M.A., El-Agouza, I.A., Abdel-Al, H., Kabil, N.S. & Bayomi, K.A. 2012, "Screening for celiac disease in children with dental enamel defects", *ISRN pediatrics*, vol. 2012, pp. 763783.
- Esposito, C., Paparo, F., Caputo, I., Rossi, M., Maglio, M., Sblattero, D., Not, T., Porta, R., Auricchio, S., Marzari, R. & Troncone, R. 2002, "Anti-tissue

transglutaminase antibodies from coeliac patients inhibit transglutaminase activity both in vitro and in situ", *Gut*, vol. 51, no. 2, pp. 177-181.

- Fasano, A. 2012, "Novel therapeutic/integrative approaches for celiac disease and dermatitis herpetiformis", *Clinical & developmental immunology*, vol. 2012, pp. 959061.
- Fasano, A., Berti, I., Gerarduzzi, T., Not, T., Colletti, R.B., Drago, S., Elitsur, Y., Green, P.H., Guandalini, S., Hill, I.D., Pietzak, M., Ventura, A., Thorpe, M., Kryszak, D., Fornaroli, F., Wasserman, S.S., Murray, J.A. & Horvath, K. 2003, "Prevalence of celiac disease in at-risk and not-at-risk groups in the United States: a large multicenter study", *Archives of Internal Medicine*, vol. 163, no. 3, pp. 286-292.
- Fera, T., Cascio, B., Angelini, G., Martini, S. & Guidetti, C.S. 2003, "Affective disorders and quality of life in adult coeliac disease patients on a gluten-free diet", *European journal of gastroenterology & hepatology*, vol. 15, no. 12, pp. 1287-1292.
- Finelli, P.F., McEntee, W.J., Ambler, M. & Kestenbaum, D. 1980, "Adult celiac disease presenting as cerebellar syndrome", *Neurology*, vol. 30, no. 3, pp. 245-249.
- Fornasieri, A., Sinico, R.A., Maldifassi, P., Bernasconi, P., Vegni, M. & D'Amico, G. 1987, "IgA-antigliadin antibodies in IgA mesangial nephropathy (Berger's disease)", *British medical journal (Clinical research ed.)*, vol. 295, no. 6590, pp. 78-80.
- Freeman, H.J. 2004, "Lymphoproliferative and intestinal malignancies in 214 patients with biopsy-defined celiac disease", *Journal of clinical gastroenterology*, vol. 38, no. 5, pp. 429-434.
- Frost, A.R., Band, M.M. & Conway, G.S. 2009, "Serological screening for coeliac disease in adults with Turner's syndrome: prevalence and clinical significance of endomysium antibody positivity", *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies*, vol. 160, no. 4, pp. 675-679.
- Gabrielli, M., Cremonini, F., Fiore, G., Addolorato, G., Padalino, C., Candelli, M., De Leo, M.E., Santarelli, L., Giacovazzo, M., Gasbarrini, A., Pola, P. & Gasbarrini, A. 2003, "Association between migraine and Celiac disease: results from a preliminary case-control and therapeutic study", *The American Journal* of Gastroenterology, vol. 98, no. 3, pp. 625-629.
- García-Manzanares, A., Tenias, J.M. & Lucendo, A.J. 2012, "Bone mineral density directly correlates with duodenal Marsh stage in newly diagnosed adult celiac patients", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 8-9, no. 47, pp. 927-936.

- Garud, S., Leffler, D., Dennis, M., Edwards-George, J., Saryan, D., Sheth, S., Schuppan, D., Jamma, S. & Kelly, C.P. 2009, "Interaction between psychiatric and autoimmune disorders in coeliac disease patients in the Northeastern United States", *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 29, no. 8, pp. 898-905.
- Gawkrodger, D.J., Blackwell, J.N., Gilmour, H.M., Rifkind, E.A., Heading, R.C. & Barnetson, R.S. 1984, "Dermatitis herpetiformis: diagnosis, diet and demography", *Gut*, vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 151-157.
- GOAL, Good Aging in the Lahti region = GOAL <u>http://www.palmenia.helsinki.fi/ikihyva/InEnglish.html</u>. 3.10.2013
- Gobbi, G., Ambrosetto, P., Zaniboni, M.G., Lambertini, A., Ambrosioni, G. & Tassinari, C.A. 1992, "Celiac disease, posterior cerebral calcifications and epilepsy", *Brain & development*, vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 23-29.
- Godfrey, J.D., Brantner, T.L., Brinjikji, W., Christensen, K.N., Brogan, D.L., Van Dyke, C.T., Lahr, B.D., Larson, J.J., Rubio-Tapia, A., Melton, L.J., 3rd, Zinsmeister, A.R., Kyle, R.A. & Murray, J.A. 2010, "Morbidity and mortality among older individuals with undiagnosed celiac disease", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 139, no. 3, pp. 763-769.
- Gomez, J.C., Selvaggio, G.S., Viola, M., Pizarro, B., la Motta, G., de Barrio, S.,
 Castelletto, R., Echeverria, R., Sugai, E., Vazquez, H., Mauriño, E. & Bai, J.C.
 2001, "Prevalence of celiac disease in Argentina: screening of an adult
 population in the La Plata area", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*,
 vol. 96, no. 9, pp. 2700-2704.
- Gonzalez, S., Gupta, A., Cheng, J., Tennyson, C., Lewis, S.K., Bhagat, G. & Green, P.H. 2010, "Prospective study of the role of duodenal bulb biopsies in the diagnosis of celiac disease", *Gastrointestinal endoscopy*, vol. 72, no. 4, pp. 758-765.
- Grainge, M.J., West, J., Card, T.R. & Holmes, G.K. 2011, "Causes of death in people with celiac disease spanning the pre- and post-serology era: a population-based cohort study from Derby, UK", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 106, no. 5, pp. 933-939.
- Green, P.H. & Cellier, C. 2007, "Celiac disease", *The New England journal of medicine*, vol. 357, no. 17, pp. 1731-1743.
- Grodzinsky, E., Franzen, L., Hed, J. & Ström, M. 1992, "High prevalence of celiac disease in healthy adults revealed by antigliadin antibodies", *Annals of Allergy*, vol. 69, no. 1, pp. 66-70.

- Hadithi, M., von Blomberg, B.M., Crusius, J.B., Bloemena, E., Kostense, P.J., Meijer, J.W., Mulder, C.J., Stehouwer, C.D. & Peña, A.S. 2007, "Accuracy of serologic tests and HLA-DQ typing for diagnosing celiac disease", *Annals of Internal Medicine*, vol. 147, no. 5, pp. 294-302.
- Hadjivassiliou, M., Aeschlimann, P., Sanders, D.S., Mäki, M., Kaukinen, K., Grunewald, R.A., Bandmann, O., Woodroofe, N., Haddock, G. & Aeschlimann, D.P. 2013, "Transglutaminase 6 antibodies in the diagnosis of gluten ataxia", *Neurology*, vol. 80, no. 19, pp. 1740-1745.
- Hadjivassiliou, M., Aeschlimann, P., Strigun, A., Sanders, D.S., Woodroofe, N. & Aeschlimann, D. 2008, "Autoantibodies in gluten ataxia recognize a novel neuronal transglutaminase", *Annals of Neurology*, vol. 64, no. 3, pp. 332-343.
- Hadjivassiliou, M., Chattopadhyay, A.K., Davies-Jones, G.A., Gibson, A., Grünewald, R.A. & Lobo, A.J. 1997, "Neuromuscular disorder as a presenting feature of coeliac disease", *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*, vol. 63, no. 6, pp. 770-775.
- Hadjivassiliou, M., Chattopadhyay, A.K., Grünewald, R.A., Jarratt, J.A., Kandler, R.H., Rao, D.G., Sanders, D.S., Wharton, S.B. & Davies-Jones, G.A. 2007, "Myopathy associated with gluten sensitivity", *Muscle & nerve*, vol. 35, no. 4, pp. 443-450.
- Hadjivassiliou, M., Davies-Jones, G.A., Sanders, D.S. & Grünewald, R.A. 2003a, "Dietary treatment of gluten ataxia", *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*, vol. 74, no. 9, pp. 1221-1224.
- Hadjivassiliou, M., Grünewald, R., Sharrack, B., Sanders, D., Lobo, A., Williamson, C., Woodroofe, N., Wood, N. & Davies-Jones, A. 2003b, "Gluten ataxia in perspective: epidemiology, genetic susceptibility and clinical characteristics", *Brain : a journal of neurology*, vol. 126, no. Pt 3, pp. 685-691.
- Hadjivassiliou, M., Grünewald, R.A., Kandler, R.H., Chattopadhyay, A.K., Jarratt, J.A., Sanders, D.S., Sharrack, B., Wharton, S.B. & Davies-Jones, G.A. 2006a, "Neuropathy associated with gluten sensitivity", *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*, vol. 77, no. 11, pp. 1262-1266.
- Hadjivassiliou, M., Mäki, M., Sanders, D.S., Williamson, C.A., Grünewald, R.A., Woodroofe, N.M. & Korponay-Szabó, I.R. 2006b, "Autoantibody targeting of brain and intestinal transglutaminase in gluten ataxia", *Neurology*, vol. 66, no. 3, pp. 373-377.
- Hadjivassiliou, M., Sanders, D.S., Grünewald, R.A., Woodroofe, N., Boscolo, S. & Aeschlimann, D. 2010, "Gluten sensitivity: from gut to brain", *Lancet neurology*, vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 318-330.

- Hafström, I., Ringertz, B., Spångberg, A., von Zweigbergk, L., Brannemark, S., Nylander, I., Rönnelid, J., Laasonen, L. & Klareskog, L. 2001, "A vegan diet free of gluten improves the signs and symptoms of rheumatoid arthritis: the effects on arthritis correlate with a reduction in antibodies to food antigens", *Rheumatology (Oxford, England)*, vol. 40, no. 10, pp. 1175-1179.
- Hallert, C. & Derefeldt, T. 1982, "Psychic disturbances in adult coeliac disease. I. Clinical observations", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 17, no. 1, pp. 17-19.
- Hallert, C., Grännö, C., Grant, C., Hultén, S., Midhagen, G., Ström, M., Svensson, H., Valdimarsson, T. & Wickström, T. 1998, "Quality of life of adult coeliac patients treated for 10 years", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 33, no. 9, pp. 933-938.
- Halttunen, T. & Mäki, M. 1999, "Serum immunoglobulin A from patients with celiac disease inhibits human T84 intestinal crypt epithelial cell differentiation", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 116, no. 3, pp. 566-572.
- Hardman, C.M., Garioch, J.J., Leonard, J.N., Thomas, H.J., Walker, M.M., Lortan, J.E., Lister, A. & Fry, L. 1997, "Absence of toxicity of oats in patients with dermatitis herpetiformis", *The New England journal of medicine*, vol. 337, no. 26, pp. 1884-1887.
- Harrington, C.I. & Read, N.W. 1977, "Dermatitis herpetiformis: effect of gluten-free diet on skin IgA and jejunal structure and function", *British medical journal*, vol. 1, no. 6065, pp. 872-875.
- Harris, O.D., Cooke, W.T., Thompson, H. & Waterhouse, J.A. 1967, "Malignancy in adult coeliac disease and idiopathic steatorrhoea", *The American Journal of Medicine*, vol. 42, no. 6, pp. 899-912.
- Hervonen, K., Alakoski, A., Salmi, T.T., Helakorpi, S., Kautiainen, H., Kaukinen, K., Pukkala, E., Collin, P. & Reunala, T. 2012, "Reduced mortality in dermatitis herpetiformis: a population-based study of 476 patients", *The British journal of dermatology*, vol. 167, no. 6, pp. 1331-1337.
- Hervonen, K., Vornanen, M., Kautiainen, H., Collin, P. & Reunala, T. 2005,
 "Lymphoma in patients with dermatitis herpetiformis and their first-degree relatives", *The British journal of dermatology*, vol. 152, no. 1, pp. 82-86.
- Hizli, S., Karabulut, H., Ozdemir, O., Acar, B., Abaci, A., Dağli, M. & Karasen, R.M. 2011, "Sensorineural hearing loss in pediatric celiac patients", *International journal of pediatric otorhinolaryngology*, vol. 75, no. 1, pp. 65-68.

- Holmes, G.K. 1996, "Non-malignant complications of coeliac disease", Acta paediatrica (Oslo, Norway : 1992). Supplement, vol. 412, pp. 68-75.
- Holmes, G.K., Prior, P., Lane, M.R., Pope, D. & Allan, R.N. 1989, "Malignancy in coeliac disease--effect of a gluten free diet", *Gut*, vol. 30, no. 3, pp. 333-338.
- Hu, W.T., Murray, J.A., Greenaway, M.C., Parisi, J.E. & Josephs, K.A. 2006,
 "Cognitive impairment and celiac disease", *Archives of Neurology*, vol. 63, no. 10, pp. 1440-1446.
- Hüe, S., Mention, J.J., Monteiro, R.C., Zhang, S., Cellier, C., Schmitz, J., Verkarre, V., Fodil, N., Bahram, S., Cerf-Bensussan, N. & Caillat-Zucman, S. 2004, "A direct role for NKG2D/MICA interaction in villous atrophy during celiac disease", *Immunity*, vol. 21, no. 3, pp. 367-377.
- Hunt, K.A., Zhernakova, A., Turner, G., Heap, G.A., Franke, L., Bruinenberg, M., Romanos, J., Dinesen, L.C., Ryan, A.W., Panesar, D., Gwilliam, R., Takeuchi, F., McLaren, W.M., Holmes, G.K., Howdle, P.D., Walters, J.R., Sanders, D.S., Playford, R.J., Trynka, G., Mulder, C.J., Mearin, M.L., Verbeek, W.H., Trimble, V., Stevens, F.M., O'Morain, C., Kennedy, N.P., Kelleher, D., Pennington, D.J., Strachan, D.P., McArdle, W.L., Mein, C.A., Wapenaar, M.C., Deloukas, P., McGinnis, R., McManus, R., Wijmenga, C. & van Heel, D.A. 2008, "Newly identified genetic risk variants for celiac disease related to the immune response", *Nature genetics*, vol. 40, no. 4, pp. 395-402.
- Husby, S., Koletzko, S., Korponay-Szabó, I.R., Mearin, M.L., Phillips, A., Shamir, R., Troncone, R., Giersiepen, K., Branski, D., Catassi, C., Lelgeman, M., Mäki, M., Ribes-Koninckx, C., Ventura, A., Zimmer, K.P., ESPGHAN Working Group on Coeliac Disease Diagnosis, ESPGHAN Gastroenterology Committee & European Society for Pediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition 2012, "European Society for Pediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition guidelines for the diagnosis of coeliac disease", *Journal of pediatric gastroenterology and nutrition*, vol. 54, no. 1, pp. 136-160.
- Hutchinson, J.M., West, N.P., Robins, G.G. & Howdle, P.D. 2010, "Long-term histological follow-up of people with coeliac disease in a UK teaching hospital", *QJM : monthly journal of the Association of Physicians*, vol. 103, no. 7, pp. 511-517.
- Hvatum, M., Kanerud, L., Hällgren, R. & Brandtzaeg, P. 2006, "The gut-joint axis: cross reactive food antibodies in rheumatoid arthritis", *Gut*, vol. 55, no. 9, pp. 1240-1247.
- Häuser, W., Gold, J., Stein, J., Caspary, W.F. & Stallmach, A. 2006, "Health-related quality of life in adult coeliac disease in Germany: results of a national survey", *European journal of gastroenterology & hepatology*, vol. 18, no. 7, pp. 747-754.

- Iltanen, S., Collin, P., Korpela, M., Holm, K., Partanen, J., Polvi, A. & Mäki, M. 1999, "Celiac disease and markers of celiac disease latency in patients with primary Sjogren's syndrome", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 94, no. 4, pp. 1042-1046.
- Ilus, T., Lähdeaho, M-L., Salmi, T.T., Haimila, K., Partanen, J., Saavalainen, P., Huhtala, H., Mäki, M., Collin, P., Kaukinen, K. 2012, "Persistent duodenal intraepithelial lymphocytosis despite a long-term strict gluten-free diet in celiac disease", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 107, no. 10, pp. 1563-1569.
- Janatuinen, E.K., Kemppainen, T.A., Julkunen, R.J., Kosma, V.M., Mäki, M., Heikkinen, M. & Uusitupa, M.I. 2002, "No harm from five year ingestion of oats in coeliac disease", *Gut*, vol. 50, no. 3, pp. 332-335.
- Johnston, S.D., Watson, R.G., McMillan, S.A., Evans, A.E. & Love, A.H. 1998, "Serological markers for coeliac disease: changes with time and relationship to enteropathy", *European journal of gastroenterology & hepatology*, vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 259-264.
- Järvinen, T.T., Kaukinen, K., Laurila, K., Kyrönpalo, S., Rasmussen, M., Mäki, M., Korhonen, H., Reunala, T. & Collin, P. 2003, "Intraepithelial lymphocytes in celiac disease", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 98, no. 6, pp. 1332-1337.
- Kamar, N., Faure, P., Dupuis, E., Cointault, O., Joseph-Hein, K., Durand, D., Moreau, J. & Rostaing, L. 2004, "Villous atrophy induced by mycophenolate mofetil in renal-transplant patients", *Transplant international : official journal* of the European Society for Organ Transplantation, vol. 17, no. 8, pp. 463-467.
- Karell, K., Louka, A.S., Moodie, S.J., Ascher, H., Clot, F., Greco, L., Ciclitira, P.J., Sollid, L.M., Partanen, J. & European Genetics Cluster on Celiac Disease 2003, "HLA types in celiac disease patients not carrying the DQA1*05-DQB1*02 (DQ2) heterodimer: results from the European Genetics Cluster on Celiac Disease", *Human immunology*, vol. 64, no. 4, pp. 469-477.
- Kaukinen, K., Collin, P., Holm, K., Rantala, I., Vuolteenaho, N., Reunala, T. & Mäki, M. 1999, "Wheat starch-containing gluten-free flour products in the treatment of coeliac disease and dermatitis herpetiformis. A long-term followup study", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 34, no. 2, pp. 163-169.
- Kaukinen, K., Collin, P., Laurila, K., Kaartinen, T., Partanen, J. & Mäki, M. 2007, "Resurrection of gliadin antibodies in coeliac disease. Deamidated gliadin peptide antibody test provides additional diagnostic benefit", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 42, no. 12, pp. 1428-1433.

- Kaukinen, K., Halme, L., Collin, P., Färkkila, M., Mäki, M., Vehmanen, P., Partanen, J. & Höckerstedt, K. 2002, "Celiac disease in patients with severe liver disease: gluten-free diet may reverse hepatic failure", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 122, no. 4, pp. 881-888.
- Kaukinen, K., Peräaho, M., Lindfors, K., Partanen, J., Woolley, N., Pikkarainen, P., Karvonen, A.L., Laasanen, T., Sievänen, H., Mäki, M. & Collin, P. 2007, "Persistent small bowel mucosal villous atrophy without symptoms in coeliac disease", *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 25, no. 10, pp. 1237-1245.
- Kaukinen, K., Sulkanen, S., Mäki, M. & Collin, P. 2002, "IgA-class transglutaminase antibodies in evaluating the efficacy of gluten-free diet in coeliac disease", *European journal of gastroenterology & hepatology*, vol. 14, no. 3, pp. 311-315.
- Kaukinen, K., Turjanmaa, K., Mäki, M., Partanen, J., Venäläinen, R., Reunala, T. & Collin, P. 2000, "Intolerance to cereals is not specific for coeliac disease", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 35, no. 9, pp. 942-946.
- Kemppainen, T., Kröger, H., Janatuinen, E., Arnala, I., Kosma, V.M., Pikkarainen, P., Julkunen, R., Jurvelin, J., Alhava, E. & Uusitupa, M. 1999a, "Osteoporosis in adult patients with celiac disease", *Bone*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 249-255.
- Kemppainen, T., Kröger, H., Janatuinen, E., Arnala, I., Lamberg-Allardt, C., Kärkkäinen, M., Kosma, V.M., Julkunen, R., Jurvelin, J., Alhava, E. & Uusitupa, M. 1999b, "Bone recovery after a gluten-free diet: a 5-year follow-up study", *Bone*, vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 355-360.
- Király, R., Vecsei, Z., Deményi, T., Korponay-Szabó, I.R. & Fésüs, L. 2006, "Coeliac autoantibodies can enhance transamidating and inhibit GTPase activity of tissue transglutaminase: dependence on reaction environment and enzyme fitness", *Journal of Autoimmunity*, vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 278-287.
- Korponay-Szabó, I.R., Halttunen, T., Szalai, Z., Laurila, K., Király, R., Kovács, J.B., Fésüs, L. & Mäki, M. 2004, "In vivo targeting of intestinal and extraintestinal transglutaminase 2 by coeliac autoantibodies", *Gut*, vol. 53, no. 5, pp. 641-648.
- Korponay-Szabó, I.R., Raivio, T., Laurila, K., Opre, J., Király, R., Kovács, J.B., Kaukinen, K., Fésüs, L. & Mäki, M. 2005, "Coeliac disease case finding and diet monitoring by point-of-care testing", *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 22, no. 8, pp. 729-737.
- Koskinen, M., Hietaharju, A., Kyläniemi, M., Peltola, J., Rantala, I., Udd, B. & Haapasalo, H. 2005, "A quantitative method for the assessment of intraepidermal nerve fibers in small-fiber neuropathy", *Journal of neurology*, vol. 252, no. 7, pp. 789-794.

- Kuitunen, P., Kosnai, I. & Savilahti, E. 1982, "Morphometric study of the jejunal mucosa in various childhood enteropathies with special reference to intraepithelial lymphocytes", *Journal of pediatric gastroenterology and nutrition*, vol. 1, no. 4, pp. 525-531.
- Kull, K., Uibo, O., Salupere, R., Metsküla, K. & Uibo, R. 1999, "High frequency of antigliadin antibodies and absence of antireticulin and antiendomysium antibodies in patients with ulcerative colitis", *Journal of gastroenterology*, vol. 34, no. 1, pp. 61-65.
- Kumar, V., Wijmenga, C. & Withoff, S. 2012, "From genome-wide association studies to disease mechanisms: celiac disease as a model for autoimmune diseases", *Seminars in immunopathology*, vol. 34, no. 4, pp. 567-580.
- Kupfer, S.S. & Jabri, B. 2012, "Pathophysiology of celiac disease", Gastrointestinal endoscopy clinics of North America, vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 639-660.
- Kurppa, K., Collin, P., Lindfors, K., Mäki, M. & Kaukinen, K. 2011, "Spontaneous negative seroconversion of endomysial antibodies does not exclude subsequent celiac disease", *Journal of pediatric gastroenterology and nutrition*, vol. 53, no. 5, pp. 576-579.
- Kurppa, K., Collin, P., Sievänen, H., Huhtala, H., Mäki, M. & Kaukinen, K. 2010, "Gastrointestinal symptoms, quality of life and bone mineral density in mild enteropathic coeliac disease: a prospective clinical trial", *Scandinavian Journal* of Gastroenterology, vol. 45, no. 3, pp. 305-314.
- Kurppa, K., Collin, P., Viljamaa, M., Haimila, K., Saavalainen, P., Partanen, J., Laurila, K., Huhtala, H., Paasikivi, K., Mäki, M. & Kaukinen, K. 2009, "Diagnosing mild enteropathy celiac disease: a randomized, controlled clinical study", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 136, no. 3, pp. 816-823.
- Laass, M.W., Koch, T., Lösel, A., Conrad, K. & Henker, J. 2006, "Longitudinal follow-up examination of antigliadin antibody positive children and adults", *European journal of gastroenterology & hepatology*, vol. 18, no. 5, pp. 503-506.
- Lagerqvist, C., Ivarsson, A., Juto, P., Persson, L.A. & Hernell, O. 2001, "Screening for adult coeliac disease which serological marker(s) to use?", *Journal of internal medicine*, vol. 250, no. 3, pp. 241-248.
- Lanzini, A., Lanzarotto, F., Villanacci, V., Mora, A., Bertolazzi, S., Turini, D., Carella, G., Malagoli, A., Ferrante, G., Cesana, B.M. & Ricci, C. 2009, "Complete recovery of intestinal mucosa occurs very rarely in adult coeliac patients despite adherence to gluten-free diet", *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 29, no. 12, pp. 1299-1308.

- Leeds, J.S., Hopper, A.D., Hadjivassiliou, M., Tesfaye, S. & Sanders, D.S. 2011, "High prevalence of microvascular complications in adults with type 1 diabetes and newly diagnosed celiac disease", *Diabetes care*, vol. 34, no. 10, pp. 2158-2163.
- Leffler, D., Schuppan, D., Pallav, K., Najarian, R., Goldsmith, J.D., Hansen, J., Kabbani, T., Dennis, M. & Kelly, C.P. 2013, "Kinetics of the histological, serological and symptomatic responses to gluten challenge in adults with coeliac disease", *Gut*, vol 62, no 7, pp. 996-1004
- Leggio, L., Cadoni, G., D'Angelo, C., Mirijello, A., Scipione, S., Ferrulli, A., Agostino, S., Paludetti, G., Gasbarrini, G. & Addolorato, G. 2007, "Coeliac disease and hearing loss: preliminary data on a new possible association", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 42, no. 10, pp. 1209-1213.
- Lenhardt, A., Plebani, A., Marchetti, F., Gerarduzzi, T., Not, T., Meini, A., Villanacci, V., Martelossi, S. & Ventura, A. 2004, "Role of human-tissue transglutaminase IgG and anti-gliadin IgG antibodies in the diagnosis of coeliac disease in patients with selective immunoglobulin A deficiency", *Digestive and liver disease : official journal of the Italian Society of Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver*, vol. 36, no. 11, pp. 730-734.
- Lepore, L., Pennesi, M., Ventura, A., Torre, G., Falcini, F., Lucchesi, A. & Perticarari, S. 1993, "Anti-alpha-gliadin antibodies are not predictive of celiac disease in juvenile chronic arthritis", *Acta Paediatrica (Oslo, Norway : 1992)*, vol. 82, no. 6-7, pp. 569-573.
- Leslie, L.A., Lebwohl, B., Neugut, A.I., Gregory Mears, J., Bhagat, G. & Green, P.H. 2012, "Incidence of lymphoproliferative disorders in patients with celiac disease", *American Journal of Hematology*, vol. 87, no. 8, pp. 754-759.
- Lewis, N.R., Logan, R.F., Hubbard, R.B. & West, J. 2008, "No increase in risk of fracture, malignancy or mortality in dermatitis herpetiformis: a cohort study", *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 27, no. 11, pp. 1140-1147.
- Lindfors, K., Koskinen, O., Laurila, K., Collin, P., Saavalainen, P., Haimila, K., Partanen, J., Mäki, M. & Kaukinen, K. 2011, "IgA-class autoantibodies against neuronal transglutaminase, TG6 in celiac disease: no evidence for gluten dependency", *Clinica chimica acta; international journal of clinical chemistry*, vol. 412, no. 13-14, pp. 1187-1190.
- Lindqvist, U., Rudsander, A., Boström, A., Nilsson, B. & Michaëlsson, G. 2002, "IgA antibodies to gliadin and coeliac disease in psoriatic arthritis", *Rheumatology (Oxford, England)*, vol. 41, no. 1, pp. 31-37.

- Lock, R.J., Pengiran Tengah, D.S., Unsworth, D.J., Ward, J.J. & Wills, A.J. 2005, "Ataxia, peripheral neuropathy, and anti-gliadin antibody. Guilt by association?", *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*, vol. 76, no. 11, pp. 1601-1603.
- Logan, R.F., Rifkind, E.A., Turner, I.D. & Ferguson, A. 1989, "Mortality in celiac disease", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 97, no. 2, pp. 265-271.
- Lohi, S., Mäki, M., Montonen, J., Knekt, P., Pukkala, E., Reunanen, A. & Kaukinen, K. 2009a, "Malignancies in cases with screening-identified evidence of coeliac disease: a long-term population-based cohort study", *Gut*, vol. 58, no. 5, pp. 643-647.
- Lohi, S., Mäki, M., Rissanen, H., Knekt, P., Reunanen, A. & Kaukinen, K. 2009b, "Prognosis of unrecognized coeliac disease as regards mortality: A populationbased cohort study", *Annals of Medicine*, vol 41, no. 7, pp 508-515.
- Lohi, S., Mustalahti, K., Kaukinen, K., Laurila, K., Collin, P., Rissanen, H., Lohi, O., Bravi, E., Gasparin, M., Reunanen, A. & Mäki, M. 2007, "Increasing prevalence of coeliac disease over time", *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 26, no. 9, pp. 1217-1225.
- Lubrano, E., Ciacci, C., Ames, P.R., Mazzacca, G., Oriente, P. & Scarpa, R. 1996, "The arthritis of coeliac disease: prevalence and pattern in 200 adult patients", *British journal of rheumatology*, vol. 35, no. 12, pp. 1314-1318.
- Ludvigsson, J.F., Ansved, P., Fälth-Magnusson, K., Hammersjö, J.A., Johansson, C., Edvardsson, S., Ljungkrantz, M., Stenhammar, L. & Ludvigsson, J. 2004,
 "Symptoms and signs have changed in Swedish children with coeliac disease", *Journal of pediatric gastroenterology and nutrition*, vol. 38, no. 2, pp. 181-186.
- Ludvigsson, J.F., Lindelöf, B., Zingone, F. & Ciacci, C. 2011, "Psoriasis in a nationwide cohort study of patients with celiac disease", *The Journal of investigative dermatology*, vol. 131, no. 10, pp. 2010-2016.
- Ludvigsson, J.F., Montgomery, S.M., Ekbom, A., Brandt, L. & Granath, F. 2009, "Small-intestinal histopathology and mortality risk in celiac disease", *JAMA* : *the journal of the American Medical Association*, vol. 302, no. 11, pp. 1171-1178.
- Ludvigsson, J.F., Reutfors, J., Osby, U., Ekbom, A. & Montgomery, S.M. 2007a, "Coeliac disease and risk of mood disorders--a general population-based cohort study", *Journal of affective disorders*, vol. 99, no. 1-3, pp. 117-126.
- Ludvigsson, J.F., Wahlstrom, J., Grunewald, J., Ekbom, A. & Montgomery, S.M. 2007b, "Coeliac disease and risk of sarcoidosis", *Sarcoidosis, vasculitis, and*

diffuse lung diseases : official journal of WASOG / World Association of Sarcoidosis and Other Granulomatous Disorders, vol. 24, no. 2, pp. 121-126.

- Ludvigsson, J.F., Zingone, F., Tomson, T., Ekbom, A. & Ciacci, C. 2012, "Increased risk of epilepsy in biopsy-verified celiac disease: a population-based cohort study", *Neurology*, vol. 78, no. 18, pp. 1401-1407.
- Lundin, K.E., Nilsen, E.M., Scott, H.G., Løberg, E.M., Gjøen, A., Bratlie, J., Skar, V., Mendez, E., Løvik, A. & Kett, K. 2003, "Oats induced villous atrophy in coeliac disease", *Gut*, vol. 52, no. 11, pp. 1649-1652.
- Luostarinen, L., Himanen, S.L., Luostarinen, M., Collin, P. & Pirttilä, T. 2003, "Neuromuscular and sensory disturbances in patients with well treated coeliac disease", *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*, vol. 74, no. 4, pp. 490-494.
- Luostarinen, L.K., Collin, P.O., Peräaho, M.J., Mäki, M.J. & Pirttilä, T.A. 2001, "Coeliac disease in patients with cerebellar ataxia of unknown origin", *Annals of Medicine*, vol. 33, no. 6, pp. 445-449.
- Magaudda, A., Dalla Bernardina, B., De Marco, P., Sfaello, Z., Longo, M., Colamaria, V., Daniele, O., Tortorella, G., Tata, M.A. & Di Perri, R. 1993, "Bilateral occipital calcification, epilepsy and coeliac disease: clinical and neuroimaging features of a new syndrome", *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry,* vol. 56, no. 8, pp. 885-889.
- Maiuri, L., Ciacci, C., Ricciardelli, I., Vacca, L., Raia, V., Auricchio, S., Picard, J., Osman, M., Quaratino, S. & Londei, M. 2003, "Association between innate response to gliadin and activation of pathogenic T cells in coeliac disease", *Lancet*, vol. 362, no. 9377, pp. 30-37.
- Majorana, A., Bardellini, E., Ravelli, A., Plebani, A., Polimeni, A. & Campus, G. 2010, "Implications of gluten exposure period, CD clinical forms, and HLA typing in the association between celiac disease and dental enamel defects in children. A case-control study", *International journal of paediatric dentistry /* the British Paedodontic Society [and] the International Association of Dentistry for Children, vol. 20, no. 2, pp. 119-124.
- Makharia, G.K., Verma, A.K., Amarchand, R., Bhatnagar, S., Das, P., Goswami, A., Bhatia, V., Ahuja, V., Datta Gupta, S. & Anand, K. 2011, "Prevalence of celiac disease in the northern part of India: a community based study", *Journal of* gastroenterology and hepatology, vol. 26, no. 5, pp. 894-900.
- Malamut, G., Afchain, P., Verkarre, V., Lecomte, T., Amiot, A., Damotte, D., Bouhnik, Y., Colombel, J.F., Delchier, J.C., Allez, M., Cosnes, J., Lavergne-Slove, A., Meresse, B., Trinquart, L., Macintyre, E., Radford-Weiss, I., Hermine, O., Brousse, N., Cerf-Bensussan, N. & Cellier, C. 2009,

"Presentation and long-term follow-up of refractory celiac disease: comparison of type I with type II", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 136, no. 1, pp. 81-90.

- Marks, J., Shuster, S. & Watson, A.J. 1966, "Small-bowel changes in dermatitis herpetiformis", *Lancet*, vol. 2, no. 7476, pp. 1280-1282.
- Marsh, M.N. 1992, "Gluten, major histocompatibility complex, and the small intestine. A molecular and immunobiologic approach to the spectrum of gluten sensitivity ('celiac sprue')", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 102, no. 1, pp. 330-354.
- Martinelli, P., Troncone, R., Paparo, F., Torre, P., Trapanese, E., Fasano, C., Lamberti, A., Budillon, G., Nardone, G. & Greco, L. 2000, "Coeliac disease and unfavourable outcome of pregnancy", *Gut*, vol. 46, no. 3, pp. 332-335.
- Matà, S., Renzi, D., Pinto, F. & Calabrò, A. 2006, "Anti-tissue transglutaminase IgA antibodies in peripheral neuropathy and motor neuronopathy", *Acta Neurologica Scandinavica*, vol. 114, no. 1, pp. 54-58.
- Matysiak-Budnik, T., Moura, I.C., Arcos-Fajardo, M., Lebreton, C., Ménard, S., Candalh, C., Ben-Khalifa, K., Dugave, C., Tamouza, H., van Niel, G., Bouhnik, Y., Lamarque, D., Chaussade, S., Malamut, G., Cellier, C., Cerf-Bensussan, N., Monteiro, R.C. & Heyman, M. 2008, "Secretory IgA mediates retrotranscytosis of intact gliadin peptides via the transferrin receptor in celiac disease", *The Journal of experimental medicine*, vol. 205, no. 1, pp. 143-154.
- McFarlane, X.A., Bhalla, A.K. & Robertson, D.A. 1996, "Effect of a gluten free diet on osteopenia in adults with newly diagnosed coeliac disease", *Gut*, vol. 39, no. 2, pp. 180-184.
- McMillan, S.A., Watson, R.P., McCrum, E.E. & Evans, A.E. 1996, "Factors associated with serum antibodies to reticulin, endomysium, and gliadin in an adult population", *Gut*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 43-47.
- Meini, A., Pillan, N.M., Villanacci, V., Monafo, V., Ugazio, A.G. & Plebani, A. 1996, "Prevalence and diagnosis of celiac disease in IgA-deficient children", *Annals of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology : Official Publication of the American College of Allergy, Asthma, & Immunology,* vol. 77, no. 4, pp. 333-336.
- Meresse, B., Chen, Z., Ciszewski, C., Tretiakova, M., Bhagat, G., Krausz, T.N., Raulet, D.H., Lanier, L.L., Groh, V., Spies, T., Ebert, E.C., Green, P.H. & Jabri, B. 2004, "Coordinated induction by IL15 of a TCR-independent NKG2D signaling pathway converts CTL into lymphokine-activated killer cells in celiac disease", *Immunity*, vol. 21, no. 3, pp. 357-366.
- Michaëlsson, G., Gerdén, B., Hagforsen, E., Nilsson, B., Pihl-Lundin, I., Kraaz, W., Hjelmquist, G. & Lööf, L. 2000, "Psoriasis patients with antibodies to gliadin

can be improved by a gluten-free diet", *The British journal of dermatology*, vol. 142, no. 1, pp. 44-51.

- Michaëlsson, G., Gerdén, B., Ottosson, M., Parra, A., Sjöberg, O., Hjelmquist, G. & Lööf, L. 1993, "Patients with psoriasis often have increased serum levels of IgA antibodies to gliadin", *The British journal of dermatology*, vol. 129, no. 6, pp. 667-673.
- Midhagen, G. & Hallert, C. 2003, "High rate of gastrointestinal symptoms in celiac patients living on a gluten-free diet: controlled study", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 98, no. 9, pp. 2023-2026.
- Moccia, M., Pellecchia, M.T., Erro, R., Zingone, F., Marelli, S., Barone, D.G., Ciacci, C., Strambi, L.F. & Barone, P. 2010, "Restless legs syndrome is a common feature of adult celiac disease", *Movement disorders : official journal* of the Movement Disorder Society, vol. 25, no. 7, pp. 877-881.
- Molberg, O., Mcadam, S.N., Körner, R., Quarsten, H., Kristiansen, C., Madsen, L., Fugger, L., Scott, H., Norén, O., Roepstorff, P., Lundin, K.E., Sjöström, H. & Sollid, L.M. 1998, "Tissue transglutaminase selectively modifies gliadin peptides that are recognized by gut-derived T cells in celiac disease", *Nature medicine*, vol. 4, no. 6, pp. 713-717.
- Mooney, P.D., Evans, K.E., Singh, S. & Sanders, D.S. 2012, "Treatment failure in coeliac disease: a practical guide to investigation and treatment of nonresponsive and refractory coeliac disease", *Journal of gastrointestinal and liver diseases : JGLD*, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 197-203.
- Mora, S., Barera, G., Beccio, S., Proverbio, M.C., Weber, G., Bianchi, C. & Chiumello, G. 1999, "Bone density and bone metabolism are normal after longterm gluten-free diet in young celiac patients", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 94, no. 2, pp. 398-403.
- Mukherjee, R., Egbuna, I., Brar, P., Hernandez, L., McMahon, D.J., Shane, E.J., Bhagat, G. & Green, P.H. 2010, "Celiac disease: similar presentations in the elderly and young adults", *Digestive diseases and sciences*, vol. 55, no. 11, pp. 3147-3153.
- Murray, J.A., Van Dyke, C., Plevak, M.F., Dierkhising, R.A., Zinsmeister, A.R. & Melton, L.J.,3rd 2003, "Trends in the identification and clinical features of celiac disease in a North American community, 1950-2001", *Clinical* gastroenterology and hepatology : the official clinical practice journal of the American Gastroenterological Association, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 19-27.
- Murray, J.A., Watson, T., Clearman, B. & Mitros, F. 2004, "Effect of a gluten-free diet on gastrointestinal symptoms in celiac disease", *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, vol. 79, no. 4, pp. 669-673.

- Mustalahti, K., Catassi, C., Reunanen, A., Fabiani, E., Heier, M., McMillan, S., Murray, L., Metzger, M.H., Gasparin, M., Bravi, E., Mäki, M. & Coeliac EU Cluster, Project Epidemiology 2010, "The prevalence of celiac disease in Europe: results of a centralized, international mass screening project", *Annals* of Medicine, vol. 42, no. 8, pp. 587-595.
- Myhre, A.G., Aarsetøy, H., Undlien, D.E., Hovdenak, N., Aksnes, L. & Husebye, E.S. 2003, "High frequency of coeliac disease among patients with autoimmune adrenocortical failure", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 38, no. 5, pp. 511-515.
- Myrsky, E., Kaukinen, K., Syrjänen, M., Korponay-Szabó, I.R., Mäki, M. & Lindfors, K. 2008, "Coeliac disease-specific autoantibodies targeted against transglutaminase 2 disturb angiogenesis", *Clinical and experimental immunology*, vol. 152, no. 1, pp. 111-119.
- Mäki, M., Holm, K., Lipsanen, V., Hällstrom, O., Viander, M., Collin, P., Savilahti, E. & Koskimies, S. 1991, "Serological markers and HLA genes among healthy first-degree relatives of patients with coeliac disease", *Lancet*, vol. 338, no. 8779, pp. 1350-1353.
- Mäki, M., Mustalahti, K., Kokkonen, J., Kulmala, P., Haapalahti, M., Karttunen, T., Ilonen, J., Laurila, K., Dahlbom, I., Hansson, T., Hopfl, P. & Knip, M. 2003, "Prevalence of Celiac disease among children in Finland", *The New England journal of medicine*, vol. 348, no. 25, pp. 2517-2524.
- Nachman, F., Mauriño, E., Vázquez, H., Sfoggia, C., Gonzalez, A., Gonzalez, V., Plancer del Campo, M., Smecuol, E., Niveloni, S., Sugai, E., Mazure, R., Cabanne, A. & Bai, J.C. 2009, "Quality of life in celiac disease patients: prospective analysis on the importance of clinical severity at diagnosis and the impact of treatment", *Digestive and liver disease : official journal of the Italian Society of Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver*, vol. 41, no. 1, pp. 15-25.
- Nikulina, M., Habich, C., Flohé, S.B., Scott, F.W. & Kolb, H. 2004, "Wheat gluten causes dendritic cell maturation and chemokine secretion", *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950)*, vol. 173, no. 3, pp. 1925-1933.
- Niveloni, S., Sugai, E., Cabanne, A., Vazquez, H., Argonz, J., Smecuol, E., Moreno, M.L., Nachman, F., Mazure, R., Kogan, Z., Gomez, J.C., Mauriño, E. & Bai, J.C. 2007, "Antibodies against synthetic deamidated gliadin peptides as predictors of celiac disease: prospective assessment in an adult population with a high pretest probability of disease", *Clinical chemistry*, vol. 53, no. 12, pp. 2186-2192.
- Norris, J.M., Barriga, K., Hoffenberg, E.J., Taki, I., Miao, D., Haas, J.E., Emery, L.M., Sokol, R.J., Erlich, H.A., Eisenbarth, G.S. & Rewers, M. 2005, "Risk of

celiac disease autoimmunity and timing of gluten introduction in the diet of infants at increased risk of disease", *JAMA : the journal of the American Medical Association*, vol. 293, no. 19, pp. 2343-2351.

- Oberhuber, G., Granditsch, G. & Vogelsang, H. 1999, "The histopathology of coeliac disease: time for a standardized report scheme for pathologists", *European journal of gastroenterology & hepatology*, vol. 11, no. 10, pp. 1185-1194.
- O'Farrelly, C., Marten, D., Melcher, D., McDougall, B., Price, R., Goldstein, A.J., Sherwood, R. & Fernandes, L. 1988, "Association between villous atrophy in rheumatoid arthritis and a rheumatoid factor and gliadin-specific IgG", *Lancet*, vol. 2, no. 8615, pp. 819-822.
- Olmos, M., Antelo, M., Vazquez, H., Smecuol, E., Mauriño, E. & Bai, J.C. 2008, "Systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies on the prevalence of fractures in coeliac disease", *Digestive and liver disease : official journal of the Italian Society of Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver*, vol. 40, no. 1, pp. 46-53.
- Paavola, A., Kurppa, K., Ukkola, A., Collin, P., Lähdeaho, M.L., Huhtala, H., Mäki, M. & Kaukinen, K. 2012, "Gastrointestinal symptoms and quality of life in screen-detected celiac disease", *Digestive and liver disease : official journal of the Italian Society of Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver*, vol. 44, no. 10, pp. 814-818.
- Paimela, L., Kurki, P., Leirisalo-Repo, M. & Piirainen, H. 1995, "Gliadin immune reactivity in patients with rheumatoid arthritis", *Clinical and experimental rheumatology*, vol. 13, no. 5, pp. 603-607.
- Pellecchia, M.T., Scala, R., Filla, A., De Michele, G., Ciacci, C. & Barone, P. 1999a, "Idiopathic cerebellar ataxia associated with celiac disease: lack of distinctive neurological features", *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry,* vol. 66, no. 1, pp. 32-35.
- Pellecchia, M.T., Scala, R., Perretti, A., De Michele, G., Santoro, L., Filla, A., Ciacci, C. & Barone, P. 1999b, "Cerebellar ataxia associated with subclinical celiac disease responding to gluten-free diet", *Neurology*, vol. 53, no. 7, pp. 1606-1608.
- Pellegrini, G., Scotta, M.S., Soardo, S., Avanzini, M.A., Ravelli, A., Burgio, G.R. & Martini, A. 1991, "Elevated IgA anti-gliadin antibodies in juvenile chronic arthritis", *Clinical and experimental rheumatology*, vol. 9, no. 6, pp. 653-656.
- Peltola, M., Kaukinen, K., Dastidar, P., Haimila, K., Partanen, J., Haapala, A.M., Mäki, M., Keränen, T. & Peltola, J. 2009, "Hippocampal sclerosis in refractory

temporal lobe epilepsy is associated with gluten sensitivity", *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*, vol. 80, no. 6, pp. 626-630.

- Peräaho, M., Kaukinen, K., Mustalahti, K., Vuolteenaho, N., Mäki, M., Laippala, P. & Collin, P. 2004, "Effect of an oats-containing gluten-free diet on symptoms and quality of life in coeliac disease. A randomized study", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 27-31.
- Peters, U., Askling, J., Gridley, G., Ekbom, A. & Linet, M. 2003, "Causes of death in patients with celiac disease in a population-based Swedish cohort", *Archives of Internal Medicine*, vol. 163, no. 13, pp. 1566-1572.
- Poutanen, O., Koivisto, A.M., Kääriä, S. & Salokangas, R.K. 2010, "The validity of the Depression Scale (DEPS) to assess the severity of depression in primary care patients", *Family practice*, vol. 27, no. 5, pp. 527-534.
- Raivio, T., Korponay-Szabó, I., Collin, P., Laurila, K., Huhtala, H., Kaartinen, T., Partanen, J., Mäki, M. & Kaukinen, K. 2007, "Performance of a new rapid whole blood coeliac test in adult patients with low prevalence of endomysial antibodies", *Digestive and liver disease : official journal of the Italian Society* of Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver, vol. 39, no. 12, pp. 1057-1063.
- Rampertab, S.D., Pooran, N., Brar, P., Singh, P. & Green, P.H. 2006, "Trends in the presentation of celiac disease", *The American Journal of Medicine*, vol. 119, no. 4, pp. 355.e9-355.14.
- Ranua, J., Luoma, K., Auvinen, A., Mäki, M., Haapala, A.M., Peltola, J., Raitanen, J. & Isojärvi, J. 2005, "Celiac disease-related antibodies in an epilepsy cohort and matched reference population", *Epilepsy & behavior : E&B*, vol. 6, no. 3, pp. 388-392.
- Rensch, M.J., Szyjkowski, R., Shaffer, R.T., Fink, S., Kopecky, C., Grissmer, L., Enzenhauer, R. & Kadakia, S. 2001, "The prevalence of celiac disease autoantibodies in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 96, no. 4, pp. 1113-1115.
- Reunala, T., Collin, P., Holm, K., Pikkarainen, P., Miettinen, A., Vuolteenaho, N. & Mäki, M. 1998, "Tolerance to oats in dermatitis herpetiformis", *Gut*, vol. 43, no. 4, pp. 490-493.
- Reunala, T., Kosnai, I., Karpati, S., Kuitunen, P., Török, E. & Savilahti, E. 1984,
 "Dermatitis herpetiformis: jejunal findings and skin response to gluten free diet", *Archives of Disease in Childhood*, vol. 59, no. 6, pp. 517-522.
- Roos, S., Karner, A. & Hallert, C. 2006, "Psychological well-being of adult coeliac patients treated for 10 years", *Digestive and liver disease : official journal of*

the Italian Society of Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver, vol. 38, no. 3, pp. 177-180.

- Rosenberg, N.R. & Vermeulen, M. 2005, "Should coeliac disease be considered in the work up of patients with chronic peripheral neuropathy?", *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*, vol. 76, no. 10, pp. 1415-1419.
- Roshan, B., Leffler, D.A., Jamma, S., Dennis, M., Sheth, S., Falchuk, K., Najarian, R., Goldsmith, J., Tariq, S., Schuppan, D. & Kelly, C.P. 2011, "The incidence and clinical spectrum of refractory celiac disease in a north american referral center", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 106, no. 5, pp. 923-928.
- Rostom, A., Dubé, C., Cranney, A., Saloojee, N., Sy, R., Garritty, C., Sampson, M., Zhang, L., Yazdi, F., Mamaladze, V., Pan, I., MacNeil, J., Mack, D., Patel, D. & Moher, D. 2005, "The diagnostic accuracy of serologic tests for celiac disease: a systematic review", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 128, no. 4 Suppl 1, pp. S38-46.
- Rubio-Tapia, A., Herman, M.L., Ludvigsson, J.F., Kelly, D.G., Mangan, T.F., Wu, T.T. & Murray, J.A. 2012, "Severe spruelike enteropathy associated with olmesartan", *Mayo Clinic proceedings.Mayo Clinic*, vol. 87, no. 8, pp. 732-738.
- Ruggieri, M., Incorpora, G., Polizzi, A., Parano, E., Spina, M. & Pavone, P. 2008, "Low prevalence of neurologic and psychiatric manifestations in children with gluten sensitivity", *The Journal of pediatrics*, vol. 152, no. 2, pp. 244-249.
- Rutherford, R.M., Brutsche, M.H., Kearns, M., Bourke, M., Stevens, F. & Gilmartin, J.J. 2004, "Prevalence of coeliac disease in patients with sarcoidosis", *European journal of gastroenterology & hepatology*, vol. 16, no. 9, pp. 911-915.
- Salmi, T.T., Collin, P., Järvinen, O., Haimila, K., Partanen, J., Laurila, K., Korponay-Szabó, I.R., Huhtala, H., Reunala, T., Mäki, M. & Kaukinen, K. 2006a, "Immunoglobulin A autoantibodies against transglutaminase 2 in the small intestinal mucosa predict forthcoming coeliac disease", *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 541-552.
- Salmi, T.T., Collin, P., Korponay-Szabó, I.R., Laurila, K., Partanen, J., Huhtala, H., Király, R., Lorand, L., Reunala, T., Mäki, M. & Kaukinen, K. 2006b, "Endomysial antibody-negative coeliac disease: clinical characteristics and intestinal autoantibody deposits", *Gut*, vol. 55, no. 12, pp. 1746-1753.
- Salmi, T.T., Collin, P., Reunala, T., Mäki, M. & Kaukinen, K. 2010, "Diagnostic methods beyond conventional histology in coeliac disease diagnosis", *Digestive and liver disease : official journal of the Italian Society of*

Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver, vol. 42, no. 1, pp. 28-32.

- Salmi, T.T., Hervonen, K., Kautiainen, H., Collin, P. & Reunala, T. 2011, "Prevalence and incidence of dermatitis herpetiformis: a 40-year prospective study from Finland", *The British journal of dermatology*, vol. 165, no. 2, pp. 354-359.
- Salokangas, R.K., Poutanen, O. & Stengård, E. 1995, "Screening for depression in primary care. Development and validation of the Depression Scale, a screening instrument for depression", *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, vol. 92, no. 1, pp. 10-16.
- Salomaa-Räsänen, A., Kosunen, T.U., Aromaa, A.R., Knekt, P., Sarna, S. & Rautelin, H. 2010, "A "screen-and-treat" approach for Helicobacter pylori infection: a population-based study in Vammala, Finland", *Helicobacter*, vol. 15, no. 1, pp. 28-37.
- Samaroo, D., Dickerson, F., Kasarda, D.D., Green, P.H., Briani, C., Yolken, R.H. & Alaedini, A. 2010, "Novel immune response to gluten in individuals with schizophrenia", *Schizophrenia research*, vol. 118, no. 1-3, pp. 248-255.
- Sapone, A., Bai, J.C., Ciacci, C., Dolinsek, J., Green, P.H., Hadjivassiliou, M., Kaukinen, K., Rostami, K., Sanders, D.S., Schumann, M., Ullrich, R., Villalta, D., Volta, U., Catassi, C. & Fasano, A. 2012, "Spectrum of gluten-related disorders: consensus on new nomenclature and classification", *BMC medicine*, vol. 10, pp. 13-7015-10-13.
- Sapone, A., Lammers, K.M., Casolaro, V., Cammarota, M., Giuliano, M.T., De Rosa, M., Stefanile, R., Mazzarella, G., Tolone, C., Russo, M.I., Esposito, P., Ferraraccio, F., Cartenì, M., Riegler, G., de Magistris, L. & Fasano, A. 2011, "Divergence of gut permeability and mucosal immune gene expression in two gluten-associated conditions: celiac disease and gluten sensitivity", *BMC medicine*, vol. 9, pp. 23.
- Sategna-Guidetti, C., Grosso, S., Bruno, M. & Grosso, S.B. 1996, "Reliability of immunologic markers of celiac sprue in the assessment of mucosal recovery after gluten withdrawal", *Journal of clinical gastroenterology*, vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 101-104.
- Savilahti, E., Kolho, K.L., Westerholm-Ormio, M. & Verkasalo, M. 2010, "Clinics of coeliac disease in children in the 2000s", *Acta Paediatrica (Oslo, Norway : 1992)*, vol. 99, no. 7, pp. 1026-1030.
- Schwertz, E., Kahlenberg, F., Sack, U., Richter, T., Stern, M., Conrad, K., Zimmer, K.P. & Mothes, T. 2004, "Serologic assay based on gliadin-related

nonapeptides as a highly sensitive and specific diagnostic aid in celiac disease", *Clinical chemistry*, vol. 50, no. 12, pp. 2370-2375.

- Seah, P.P., Fry, L., Rossiter, M.A., Hoffbrand, A.V. & Holborow, E.J. 1971, "Antireticulin antibodies in childhood coeliac disease", *Lancet*, vol. 2, no. 7726, pp. 681-682.
- Selva-O'Callaghan, A., Casellas, F., de Torres, I., Palou, E., Grau-Junyent, J.M. & Vilardell-Tarrés, M. 2007, "Celiac disease and antibodies associated with celiac disease in patients with inflammatory myopathy", *Muscle & nerve*, vol. 35, no. 1, pp. 49-54.
- Shan, L., Molberg, Ø., Parrot, I., Hausch, F., Filiz, F., Gray, G.M., Sollid, L.M. & Khosla, C. 2002, "Structural basis for gluten intolerance in celiac sprue", *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, vol. 297, no. 5590, pp. 2275-2279.
- Simell, S., Hoppu, S., Hekkala, A., Simell, T., Ståhlberg, M.R., Viander, M., Yrjänäinen, H., Grönlund, J., Markula, P., Simell, V., Knip, M., Ilonen, J., Hyöty, H. & Simell, O. 2007, "Fate of five celiac disease-associated antibodies during normal diet in genetically at-risk children observed from birth in a natural history study", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 102, no. 9, pp. 2026-2035.
- Sivera, R., Martín, N., Boscá, I., Sevilla, T., Muelas, N., Azorín, I., Vílchez, J.J., Bolonio, M., Donat, E., Ribes-Koninckx, C. & Bataller, L. 2012, "Autoimmunity as a prognostic factor in sporadic adult onset cerebellar ataxia", *Journal of neurology*, vol. 259, no. 5, pp. 851-854.
- Sollid, L.M., Markussen, G., Ek, J., Gjerde, H., Vartdal, F. & Thorsby, E. 1989, "Evidence for a primary association of celiac disease to a particular HLA-DQ alpha/beta heterodimer", *The Journal of experimental medicine*, vol. 169, no. 1, pp. 345-350.
- Spadaccino, A.C., Basso, D., Chiarelli, S., Albergoni, M.P., D'Odorico, A., Plebani, M., Pedini, B., Lazzarotto, F. & Betterle, C. 2008, "Celiac disease in North Italian patients with autoimmune thyroid diseases", *Autoimmunity*, vol. 41, no. 1, pp. 116-121.
- Stamnaes, J., Dorum, S., Fleckenstein, B., Aeschlimann, D. & Sollid, L.M. 2010, "Gluten T cell epitope targeting by TG3 and TG6; implications for dermatitis herpetiformis and gluten ataxia", *Amino acids*, vol. 39, no. 5, pp. 1183-1191.
- Stene, L.C., Honeyman, M.C., Hoffenberg, E.J., Haas, J.E., Sokol, R.J., Emery, L., Taki, I., Norris, J.M., Erlich, H.A., Eisenbarth, G.S. & Rewers, M. 2006, "Rotavirus infection frequency and risk of celiac disease autoimmunity in early childhood: a longitudinal study", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 101, no. 10, pp. 2333-2340.

- Sulkanen, S., Halttunen, T., Laurila, K., Kolho, K.L., Korponay-Szabó, I.R., Sarnesto, A., Savilahti, E., Collin, P. & Mäki, M. 1998, "Tissue transglutaminase autoantibody enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay in detecting celiac disease", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 115, no. 6, pp. 1322-1328.
- Svedlund, J., Sjödin, I. & Dotevall, G. 1988, "GSRS--a clinical rating scale for gastrointestinal symptoms in patients with irritable bowel syndrome and peptic ulcer disease", *Digestive diseases and sciences*, vol. 33, no. 2, pp. 129-134.
- Swerdlow, A.J., Whittaker, S., Carpenter, L.M. & English, J.S. 1993, "Mortality and cancer incidence in patients with dermatitis herpetiformis: a cohort study", *The British journal of dermatology*, vol. 129, no. 2, pp. 140-144.
- Szodoray, P., Barta, Z., Lakos, G., Szakáll, S. & Zeher, M. 2004, "Coeliac disease in Sjögren's syndrome--a study of 111 Hungarian patients", *Rheumatology international*, vol. 24, no. 5, pp. 278-282.
- Taranta, A., Fortunati, D., Longo, M., Rucci, N., Iacomino, E., Aliberti, F., Facciuto, E., Migliaccio, S., Bardella, M.T., Dubini, A., Borghi, M.O., Saraifoger, S., Teti, A. & Bianchi, M.L. 2004, "Imbalance of osteoclastogenesis-regulating factors in patients with celiac disease", *Journal of bone and mineral research : the official journal of the American Society for Bone and Mineral Research*, vol. 19, no. 7, pp. 1112-1121.
- Tarlac, V., Kelly, L., Nag, N., Allen-Graham, J., Anderson, R.P. & Storey, E. 2013, "HLA-DR3-DQ2 Mice Do Not Develop Ataxia in the Presence of High Titre Anti-gliadin Antibodies", *Cerebellum (London, England)*, vol 12, no 3, pp. 370-376.
- Tatar, G., Elsurer, R., Simsek, H., Balaban, Y.H., Hascelik, G., Ozcebe, O.I., Buyukasik, Y. & Sokmensuer, C. 2004, "Screening of tissue transglutaminase antibody in healthy blood donors for celiac disease screening in the Turkish population", *Digestive diseases and sciences*, vol. 49, no. 9, pp. 1479-1484.
- Tio, M., Cox, M.R. & Eslick, G.D. 2012, "Meta-analysis: coeliac disease and the risk of all-cause mortality, any malignancy and lymphoid malignancy", *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics,* vol. 35, no. 5, pp. 540-551.
- Tontini, G.E., Rondonotti, E., Saladino, V., Saibeni, S., de Franchis, R. & Vecchi, M. 2010, "Impact of gluten withdrawal on health-related quality of life in celiac subjects: an observational case-control study", *Digestion*, vol. 82, no. 4, pp. 221-228.
- Trynka, G., Hunt, K.A., Bockett, N.A., Romanos, J., Mistry, V., Szperl, A., Bakker, S.F., Bardella, M.T., Bhaw-Rosun, L., Castillejo, G., de la Concha, E.G., de Almeida, R.C., Dias, K.R., van Diemen, C.C., Dubois, P.C., Duerr, R.H., Edkins, S., Franke, L., Fransen, K., Gutierrez, J., Heap, G.A., Hrdlickova, B.,

Hunt, S., Izurieta, L.P., Izzo, V., Joosten, L.A., Langford, C., Mazzilli, M.C., Mein, C.A., Midah, V., Mitrovic, M., Mora, B., Morelli, M., Nutland, S., Núñez, C., Onengut-Gumuscu, S., Pearce, K., Platteel, M., Polanco, I., Potter, S., Ribes-Koninckx, C., Ricaño-Ponce, I., Rich, S.S., Rybak, A., Santiago, J.L., Senapati, S., Sood, A., Szajewska, H., Troncone, R., Varadé, J., Wallace, C., Wolters, V.M., Zhernakova, A., Spanish Consortium on the Genetics of Coeliac Disease (CEGEC), PreventCD Study Group, Wellcome Trust Case Control Consortium (WTCCC), Thelma, B.K., Cukrowska, B., Urcelay, E., Bilbao, J.R., Mearin, M.L., Barisani, D., Barrett, J.C., Plagnol, V., Deloukas, P., Wijmenga, C. & van Heel, D.A. 2011, "Dense genotyping identifies and localizes multiple common and rare variant association signals in celiac disease", *Nature genetics*, vol. 43, no. 12, pp. 1193-1201.

- Tursi, A., Brandimarte, G. & Giorgetti, G.M. 2003, "Lack of usefulness of antitransglutaminase antibodies in assessing histologic recovery after gluten-free diet in celiac disease", *Journal of clinical gastroenterology*, vol. 37, no. 5, pp. 387-391.
- Tursi, A., Brandimarte, G., Giorgetti, G.M., Elisei, W., Inchingolo, C.D., Monardo, E. & Aiello, F. 2006, "Endoscopic and histological findings in the duodenum of adults with celiac disease before and after changing to a gluten-free diet: a 2year prospective study", *Endoscopy*, vol. 38, no. 7, pp. 702-707.
- Tursi, A., Giorgetti, G.M., Brandimarte, G. & Elisei, W. 2005, "High prevalence of celiac disease among patients affected by Crohn's disease", *Inflammatory bowel diseases*, vol. 11, no. 7, pp. 662-666.
- United European Gastroenterology. 2001, "When is a coeliac a coeliac? Report of a working group of the United European Gastroenterology Week in Amsterdam, 2001", *European journal of gastroenterology & hepatology*, vol. 13, no. 9, pp. 1123-1128.
- Vainio, E., Kalimo, K., Reunala, T., Viander, M. & Palosuo, T. 1983, "Circulating IgA- and IgG-class antigliadin antibodies in dermatitis herpetiformis detected by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay", *Archives of Dermatological Research*, vol. 275, no. 1, pp. 15-18.
- van der Meer, J.B. 1969, "Granular deposits of immunoglobulins in the skin of patients with dermatitis herpetiformis. An immunofluorescent study", *The British journal of dermatology*, vol. 81, no. 7, pp. 493-503.
- van Heel, D.A., Franke, L., Hunt, K.A., Gwilliam, R., Zhernakova, A., Inouye, M., Wapenaar, M.C., Barnardo, M.C., Bethel, G., Holmes, G.K., Feighery, C., Jewell, D., Kelleher, D., Kumar, P., Travis, S., Walters, J.R., Sanders, D.S., Howdle, P., Swift, J., Playford, R.J., McLaren, W.M., Mearin, M.L., Mulder, C.J., McManus, R., McGinnis, R., Cardon, L.R., Deloukas, P. & Wijmenga, C. 2007, "A genome-wide association study for celiac disease identifies risk

variants in the region harboring IL2 and IL21", *Nature genetics*, vol. 39, no. 7, pp. 827-829.

- Van Meensel, B., Hiele, M., Hoffman, I., Vermeire, S., Rutgeerts, P., Geboes, K. & Bossuyt, X. 2004, "Diagnostic accuracy of ten second-generation (human) tissue transglutaminase antibody assays in celiac disease", *Clinical chemistry*, vol. 50, no. 11, pp. 2125-2135.
- Vande Voort, J.L., Murray, J.A., Lahr, B.D., Van Dyke, C.T., Kroning, C.M., Moore, S.B. & Wu, T.T. 2009, "Lymphocytic duodenosis and the spectrum of celiac disease", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 104, no. 1, pp. 142-148.
- Verdu, E.F., Armstrong, D. & Murray, J.A. 2009, "Between celiac disease and irritable bowel syndrome: the "no man's land" of gluten sensitivity", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 104, no. 6, pp. 1587-1594.
- Verdu, E.F., Huang, X., Natividad, J., Lu, J., Blennerhassett, P.A., David, C.S., McKay, D.M. & Murray, J.A. 2008, "Gliadin-dependent neuromuscular and epithelial secretory responses in gluten-sensitive HLA-DQ8 transgenic mice", *American journal of physiology.Gastrointestinal and liver physiology*, vol. 294, no. 1, pp. G217-25.
- Viljamaa, M., Kaukinen, K., Huhtala, H., Kyrönpalo, S., Rasmussen, M. & Collin, P. 2005, "Coeliac disease, autoimmune diseases and gluten exposure", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 40, no. 4, pp. 437-443.
- Viljamaa, M., Kaukinen, K., Pukkala, E., Hervonen, K., Reunala, T. & Collin, P. 2006, "Malignancies and mortality in patients with coeliac disease and dermatitis herpetiformis: 30-year population-based study", *Digestive and liver disease : official journal of the Italian Society of Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver*, vol. 38, no. 6, pp. 374-380.
- Villalta, D., Girolami, D., Bidoli, E., Bizzaro, N., Tampoia, M., Liguori, M., Pradella, M., Tonutti, E. & Tozzoli, R. 2005, "High prevalence of celiac disease in autoimmune hepatitis detected by anti-tissue tranglutaminase autoantibodies", *Journal of clinical laboratory analysis*, vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 6-10.
- Vilppula, A., Kaukinen, K., Luostarinen, L., Krekelä, I., Patrikainen, H., Valve, R., Luostarinen, M., Laurila, K., Mäki, M. & Collin, P. 2011, "Clinical benefit of gluten-free diet in screen-detected older celiac disease patients", *BMC* gastroenterology, vol. 11, pp. 136-230X-11-136.
- Vilppula, A., Kaukinen, K., Luostarinen, L., Krekelä, I., Patrikainen, H., Valve, R., Mäki, M. & Collin, P. 2009, "Increasing prevalence and high incidence of

celiac disease in elderly people: a population-based study", *BMC gastroenterology*, vol. 9, pp. 49.

- Virta, L.J., Kaukinen, K. & Collin, P. 2009, "Incidence and prevalence of diagnosed coeliac disease in Finland: results of effective case finding in adults", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 44, no. 8, pp. 933-938.
- Visakorpi, J.K., Kuitunen, P. & Pelkonen, P. 1970, "Intestinal malabsorption: a clinical study of 22 children over 2 years of age", *Acta Paediatrica Scandinavica*, vol. 59, no. 3, pp. 273-280.
- Volta, U., De Franceschi, L., Lari, F., Molinaro, N., Zoli, M. & Bianchi, F.B. 1998a, "Coeliac disease hidden by cryptogenic hypertransaminasaemia", *Lancet*, vol. 352, no. 9121, pp. 26-29.
- Volta, U., De Franceschi, L., Molinaro, N., Cassani, F., Muratori, L., Lenzi, M., Bianchi, F.B. & Czaja, A.J. 1998b, "Frequency and significance of anti-gliadin and anti-endomysial antibodies in autoimmune hepatitis", *Digestive diseases* and sciences, vol. 43, no. 10, pp. 2190-2195.
- Volta, U., De Giorgio, R., Granito, A., Stanghellini, V., Barbara, G., Avoni, P., Liguori, R., Petrolini, N., Fiorini, E., Montagna, P., Corinaldesi, R. & Bianchi, F.B. 2006, "Anti-ganglioside antibodies in coeliac disease with neurological disorders", *Digestive and liver disease : official journal of the Italian Society of Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver*, vol. 38, no. 3, pp. 183-187.
- Volta, U., De Giorgio, R., Petrolini, N., Stangbellini, V., Barbara, G., Granito, A., De Ponti, F., Corinaldesi, R. & Bianchi, F.B. 2002, "Clinical findings and antineuronal antibodies in coeliac disease with neurological disorders", *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 37, no. 11, pp. 1276-1281.
- Volta, U., Ferri, G.G., De Giorgio, R., Fabbri, A., Parisi, C., Sciajno, L., Castellari, A., Fiorini, E., Piscaglia, M., Barbara, G., Granito, A. & Pirodda, A. 2009, "Sensorineural hearing loss and celiac disease: a coincidental finding", *Canadian journal of gastroenterology = Journal canadien de gastroenterologie*, vol. 23, no. 8, pp. 531-535.
- Volta, U., Granito, A., Parisi, C., Fabbri, A., Fiorini, E., Piscaglia, M., Tovoli, F., Grasso, V., Muratori, P., Pappas, G. & De Giorgio, R. 2010, "Deamidated gliadin peptide antibodies as a routine test for celiac disease: a prospective analysis", *Journal of clinical gastroenterology*, vol. 44, no. 3, pp. 186-190.
- Volta, U., Rodrigo, L., Granito, A., Petrolini, N., Muratori, P., Muratori, L., Linares, A., Veronesi, L., Fuentes, D., Zauli, D. & Bianchi, F.B. 2002, "Celiac disease in autoimmune cholestatic liver disorders", *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 97, no. 10, pp. 2609-2613.

- Volta, U., Tovoli, F., Cicola, R., Parisi, C., Fabbri, A., Piscaglia, M., Fiorini, E. & Caio, G. 2012, "Serological tests in gluten sensitivity (nonceliac gluten intolerance)", *Journal of clinical gastroenterology*, vol. 46, no. 8, pp. 680-685.
- Wahab, P.J., Meijer, J.W. & Mulder, C.J. 2002, "Histologic follow-up of people with celiac disease on a gluten-free diet: slow and incomplete recovery", *American Journal of Clinical Pathology*, vol. 118, no. 3, pp. 459-463.
- Wahnschaffe, U., Schulzke, J.D., Zeitz, M. & Ullrich, R. 2007, "Predictors of clinical response to gluten-free diet in patients diagnosed with diarrheapredominant irritable bowel syndrome", *Clinical gastroenterology and hepatology : the official clinical practice journal of the American Gastroenterological Association*, vol. 5, no. 7, pp. 844-50; quiz 769.
- Wahnschaffe, U., Ullrich, R., Riecken, E.O. & Schulzke, J.D. 2001, "Celiac diseaselike abnormalities in a subgroup of patients with irritable bowel syndrome", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 121, no. 6, pp. 1329-1338.
- Walker, M.M., Murray, J.A., Ronkainen, J., Aro, P., Storskrubb, T., D'Amato, M., Lahr, B., Talley, N.J. & Agreus, L. 2010, "Detection of celiac disease and lymphocytic enteropathy by parallel serology and histopathology in a population-based study", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 139, no. 1, pp. 112-119.
- Walker-Smith, J.A., Guandalini, S., Schmitz, J., Shmerling, D.H. & Visakorpi, J.K. 1990, "Revised criteria for diagnosis of coeliac disease. Report of Working Group of European Society of Paediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition", *Archives of Disease in Childhood*, vol. 65, no. 8, pp. 909-911.
- Weile, I., Grodzinsky, E., Skogh, T., Jordal, R., Cavell, B. & Krasilnikoff, P.A. 2001, "High prevalence rates of adult silent coeliac disease, as seen in Sweden, must be expected in Denmark", *APMIS : Acta Pathologica, Microbiologica, et Immunologica Scandinavica*, vol. 109, no. 11, pp. 745-750.
- West, J., Logan, R.F., Hill, P.G., Lloyd, A., Lewis, S., Hubbard, R., Reader, R., Holmes, G.K. & Khaw, K.T. 2003, "Seroprevalence, correlates, and characteristics of undetected coeliac disease in England", *Gut*, vol. 52, no. 7, pp. 960-965.
- West, J., Logan, R.F., Smith, C.J., Hubbard, R.B. & Card, T.R. 2004, "Malignancy and mortality in people with coeliac disease: population based cohort study", *BMJ (Clinical research ed.)*, vol. 329, no. 7468, pp. 716-719.
- Wills, A.J., Turner, B., Lock, R.J., Johnston, S.L., Unsworth, D.J. & Fry, L. 2002, "Dermatitis herpetiformis and neurological dysfunction", *Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry*, vol. 72, no. 2, pp. 259-261.
- Wolters, V.M., Alizadeh, B.Z., Weijerman, M.E., Zhernakova, A., van Hoogstraten, I.M., Mearin, M.L., Wapenaar, M.C., Wijmenga, C. & Schreurs, M.W. 2010, "Intestinal barrier gene variants may not explain the increased levels of antigliadin antibodies, suggesting other mechanisms than altered permeability", *Human immunology*, vol. 71, no. 4, pp. 392-396.
- Zanini, B., Caselani, F., Magni, A., Turini, D., Ferraresi, A., Lanzarotto, F., Villanacci, V., Carabellese, N., Ricci, C. & Lanzini, A. 2013, "Celiac Disease With Mild Enteropathy Is Not Mild Disease", *Clinical gastroenterology and hepatology : the official clinical practice journal of the American Gastroenterological* Association, vol 11, no. 3, pp. 253-258.
- Zhou, Q., Souba, W.W., Croce, C.M. & Verne, G.N. 2010, "MicroRNA-29a regulates intestinal membrane permeability in patients with irritable bowel syndrome", *Gut*, vol. 59, no. 6, pp. 775-784.
- Ziegler, T.R., Fernández-Estívariz, C., Gu, L.H., Fried, M.W. & Leader, L.M. 2003, "Severe villus atrophy and chronic malabsorption induced by azathioprine", *Gastroenterology*, vol. 124, no. 7, pp. 1950-1957.

ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Digestive and Liver Disease



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/dld

Alimentary Tract

Persistently positive gliadin antibodies without transglutaminase antibodies in the elderly: Gluten intolerance beyond coeliac disease

Anitta Ruuskanen^a, Liisa Luostarinen^a, Pekka Collin^b, Ilkka Krekelä^c, Heikki Patrikainen^c, Jyrki Tillonen^c, Kaija Laurila^d, Katri Haimila^e, Jukka Partanen^e, Markku Mäki^d, Raisa Valve^f, Katri Kaukinen^{b,*}

^a Department of Neurology, Päijät-Häme Central Hospital in Lahti, Finland

^b Department of Gastroenterology and Alimentary Tract Surgery, Tampere University Hospital and School of Medicine, University of Tampere, Tampere, Finland

^c Department of Gastroenterology, Päijat-Häme Central Hospital in Lahti, Finland

^d Pediatric Research Center, University of Tampere and Tampere University Hospital, Finland

^e Finnish Red Cross Blood Service, Helsinki, Finland

^f Department of Education and Development in Lahti, University of Helsinki, Finland

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 2 February 2011 Accepted 28 April 2011 Available online 8 June 2011

Keywords: Coeliac disease Gliadin antibodies Gluten Transglutaminase antibodies

ABSTRACT

Background: The specificity of the conventional gliadin antibody test is considered low. *Aims:* We explored whether gliadin antibody(AGA)-positivity without tissue transglutaminase antibodies (tTGA) is persistent in the elderly population and whether such positivity indicates overt or potential coeliac disease in genetically predisposed individuals.

Methods: AGA and tissue transglutaminase antibody were measured in 2089 elderly individuals twice with a three-year interval. AGA-positive but tissue transglutaminase antibody-negative subjects with coeliac-type human leucocyte antigen (HLA) were examined and underwent gastroduodenal endoscopy (cases). Small-bowel mucosal villous morphology and densities of CD3+ and $\gamma\delta$ + intraepithelial lymphocytes and the occurrence of tissue transglutaminase-specific IgA deposits were analysed. Randomly selected persistently AGA-negative age- and sex-matched subjects served as controls.

Results: AGA-positivity was persistent in 81% of those initially positive. Amongst the 49 clinically studied and 36 endoscopied cases only one (2.8%) had coeliac disease. Many (54%) showed signs of inflammation in the biopsy, without villous atrophy. Coeliac-type HLA was not over-represented in the persistently AGA-positive compared to the general population. Persistently AGA-positive coeliac-type HLA-positive subjects had more gastrointestinal symptoms than AGA-negative controls.

Conclusions: AGA-positivity is often persistent. Overt coeliac disease is seldom found behind persistent AGA-positivity, but this characteristic is associated with mucosal inflammation and gastrointestinal symptoms at least in HLA-positive individuals.

© 2011 Editrice Gastroenterologica Italiana S.r.l. Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

The diagnosis of coeliac disease is challenging, as patients may present with a wide range of gluten-triggered symptoms. Serological markers have been used in screening to select individuals for diagnostic small-bowel biopsy. Antibodies against the triggering agent wheat gluten, gliadin, have traditionally been used, but are of low sensitivity and specificity, and more accurate autoantibody tests, tissue transglutaminase (tTGA) and endomysial antibody (EMA) assays, have since been adopted [1]. Moreover, intensive screening policy now also detects subjects with positive antibodies but without diagnostic small-bowel mucosal villous atrophy. In coeliac disease mucosal damage evolves gradually from initial minor inflammatory and morphological changes, and it may take years before diagnostic villous atrophy develops [2]. Positive tTGA and EMA in subjects with normal small bowel mucosal morphology may help in predicting forthcoming villous atrophy and coeliac disease [3–5]. Meanwhile, the relevance of positive gliadin antibodies (AGA) has remained obscure.

When AGA-positive individuals with normal small-bowel mucosal villous architecture have been followed up with repeated biopsies, some have developed villous atrophy and coeliac disease whilst continuing on a gluten-containing diet [6,7]. Although some studies amongst AGA-positive subjects genetically predisposed to coeliac disease have shown small-bowel mucosal morphological changes similar to those found in early-stage coeliac disease [8,9],

^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +358 3 3551 8403; fax: +358 3 3551 8402. *E-mail address*: katri.kaukinen@uta.fi (K. Kaukinen).

^{1590-8658/\$36.00 © 2011} Editrice Gastroenterologica Italiana S.r.l. Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.dld.2011.04.025

others hold positive AGA to be merely an unspecific immunological reaction to a food antigen, not reflecting intestinal damage [10]. Furthermore, follow-up studies have suggested that AGA-positivity is often transient and rarely indicative of subsequent coeliac disease [11,12].

As the development of coeliac disease takes time, the question arises, whether the presence of AGA especially in the elderly could indicate coeliac disease even without positive tTGA. In a recent study we found AGA-positivity to be common (14%) in the elderly Finnish population [13]. Positive AGA was indicative of coeliac disease when tTGA coexisted, but according to data extracted from the medical records this was not the case with isolated AGApositivity. However, positive AGA without tTGA was related to coeliac disease-associated conditions such as depression, arthritis and bone disease [13]. This prompted us to explore whether AGApositivity without positive tTGA is a permanent phenomenon in the elderly population and whether such persistently AGA-positive subjects, who have been exposed to gluten for decades, have signs of overt or early stage coeliac disease. The present study is a follow-up study of the previously described elderly cohort three years after the initial screening [13]. Persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type human leucocyte antigen (HLA) were further invited to attend for a follow-up examination and upper gastrointestinal endoscopy. We focused especially on assessing self-perceived abdominal symptoms and coeliac-type small-bowel mucosal minor inflammatory changes as recent studies have shown that coeliac disease is not restricted to villous atrophy, and mild mucosal changes may predict the future development of villous atrophy [3-7]. The correlation of persistently positive conventional AGA with deamidated gliadin peptide antibodies (DGP-AGA) was also explored, as this test has recently emerged as a more specific screening approach than conventional AGA [14,15].

2. Methods

2.1. Patients, controls and study design

Originally altogether 4272 randomly selected individuals born in the years 1926-1930, 1936-1940 and 1946-1950 and living in the Päijät-Häme Central Hospital district were invited to participate in a research project on ageing and well-being (Good Aging in the Lahti region = GOAL)[16]; the study cohort was representative of the general population in the respective age groups. Of those approached 2815 agreed to participate; they filled in questionnaires on their health condition, present and past diseases and special diets. In 2002, sera were collected for the analysis of IgAand IgG-class AGA and IgA-class tTGA [13]. Three years later, all eligible subjects were asked to undergo a new serological test. and 2216 consented (Fig. 1). Serum samples were available in both 2002 and 2005 for altogether 2089 subjects. As coeliac disease is strongly linked to HLA DQ2 and DQ8 haplotypes [17], it was hypothesized that those persistently AGA-positive subjects who have also coeliac-type HLA might have overt or potential coeliac disease. Therefore, all persistently (in 2002 and 2005) AGApositive but tTGA-negative subjects without known coeliac disease were offered HLA-testing. Those genetically predisposed to coeliac disease were invited for a clinical examination and upper gastrointestinal endoscopy with small-bowel mucosal biopsies (study group, cases). Equal numbers of randomly selected persistently AGA- and tTGA-negative subjects of the same age and gender were



Fig. 1. Flowchart of the study.

invited for clinical examination (control group). For ethical reasons, HLA-typing and endoscopy were not performed on control subjects. Furthermore, DGP-AGA testing was performed retrospectively in persistently AGA+ tTGA- and AGA- tTGA- serum samples collected in 2005.

2.2. Serology

Serum IgA- and IgG-class AGA were investigated by enzymelinked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) [18]; the results were obtained from the standard curve established according to dilutions of positive reference serum and converted to concentrations of arbitrary ELISA units per millilitre (EU/ml). The limits of positivity were set at 0.20 EU/ml and 20 EU/ml, respectively. Serum IgA-class tTGA was investigated by ELISA according to the manufacturer's instructions (Celikey; Phadia, Freiburg, Germany), a unit value \geq 5 U being positive. An ELISA kit recognizing composites of IgA- and IgG-class DGP-AGA (QUANTA LiteTM Gliadin DGP Screen; Inova Diagnostics, San Diego, CA) was applied, and unit values \geq 20 U were considered positive as advocated by the manufacturer.

2.3. HLA-testing

The study subjects were genotyped for HLA-DQB1*02, DQB1*0302 and DQA1*05 alleles using the DELFIA Coeliac Disease Hybridization Assay (PerkinElmer Life and Analytic Sciences, Wallac Oy, Turku, Finland). The genotypes DQB1*02 and DQA1*05 correspond to the serological HLA type DQ2 and DQB1*0302 to HLA-DQ8. These genotypes together or DQB1*02 alone are found in 96–100% of coeliac disease patients [17], and in this study are considered to constitute coeliac-type HLA.

2.4. Clinical examination

All cases and controls were examined and interviewed in similar manner by the same investigator. Previous medical conditions, gastrointestinal symptoms and a family history of coeliac disease were recorded. Weight and height were measured and body mass index (BMI) was calculated as weight in kilograms divided by the square of height in metres (normal range: 18–25 kg/m²).

The Gastrointestinal Symptom Rating Scale (GSRS) questionnaire [19] was used to assess current gastrointestinal symptoms. It comprises altogether 15 items within five subdimensions describing diarrhoea, indigestion syndrome, constipation, abdominal pain and gastro-esophageal reflux. Each item is graded from one to seven, a higher score indicating more gastrointestinal symptoms. The questionnaire has previously been validated [20] and applied in the assessment of gastrointestinal symptoms in coeliac disease [21].

2.5. Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy and small-bowel mucosal biopsies

At esophago-gastroduodenoscopy, four small-bowel mucosal forcep biopsies were taken from distal duodenum. Three samples were fixed in formalin, processed and stained with haematoxylin and eosin and small-bowel mucosal morphology was studied under light microscopy in several well-oriented biopsy sections. Poorly oriented sections were discarded, and if necessary the samples were dissected again until they were of good quality. Villous height and crypt depth ratio (Vh/CrD) was determined as previously described, and Vh/CrD < 2.0 was considered compatible with villous atrophy and overt coeliac disease [4,5].

One sample was snap-frozen and embedded in optimal cutting temperature compound (OCT, Tissue-Tec, Miles Inc., Elkhart, IN) and stored at -70 °C. Immunohistochemical stainings were carried

out on 5-µm-thick frozen sections. CD3+ intraepithelial lymphocytes (IELs) were stained with monoclonal antibody Leu-4 (Becton Dickinson, San Jose, CA), and $\gamma\delta$ + IELs with TCR γ antibody (Endogen, Woburn, MA). Positive IELs were counted at a magnification of 100 throughout the surface epithelium and at least 30 fields were counted; results were indicated as IEL density cells/mm of epithelium as previously described [5,22]. The reference values were set at 37 cells/mm for CD3+ IELs and at 4.3 cells/mm for $\gamma\delta$ + IELs [22].

Intestinal tissue transglutaminase-targeted autoantibody deposits were studied in unfixed small-bowel mucosal frozen sections. The sections were stained with direct immunofluorescence using fluorescein isothiocyanate-labelled rabbit antibody against human IgA (Dako AS, Glostrup, Denmark) at a dilution of 1:40 in phosphate buffered saline (PBS). To establish whether there is co-localization of IgA and tissue transglutaminase, sections were double-stained with anti-IgA antibody as described above and using monoclonal mouse antibodies against tissue transglutaminase (CUB7402, NeoMarkers, Fremont, CA, USA) followed by rhodamine-conjugated anti-mouse immunoglobin antibodies (Dako) diluted 1:200 in PBS. In coeliac disease subepithelial deposition can be found along the villous and crypt epithelium and around vessels, whereas in contrast, in normal samples IgA is found only inside plasma cells and epithelial cells [23,24]. It has previously been shown that these mucosal IgA deposits are targeted specifically against tissue transglutaminase and they have been shown to possess excellent specificity for coeliac disease even whilst the mucosal villi are still morphologically intact [23,24]. The occurrence of IgA deposits was graded semi-quantitatively according to their intensity along the basement membrane in the villous-crypt area as follows: negative, weak (+), moderate (++) and strong positive (+++).

All biopsy specimens were evaluated by the same investigator without prior knowledge of the history or findings. In this study biopsy findings were considered indicative of overt coeliac disease if villous atrophy with crypt hyperplasia was found. Increased density of small-bowel mucosal CD3+ or $\gamma\delta$ + IELs and the presence of tissue transglutaminase-targeted IgA deposits were considered as minor mucosal changes.

Mucosal biopsy samples from the stomach (corpus and antrum) were taken for routine histological assessment and *Helicobacter pylori* staining.

2.6. Statistics

Quantitative data were expressed as medians or means and ranges. Statistical differences between study groups were evaluated using Pearson's χ^2 test, Fisher's exact test, *t*-test or Mann–Whitney *U* test, as appropriate. Values of *p* < 0.05 were considered significant. The statistics were calculated with SPSS 15.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA).

2.7. Ethics

The study was accepted by the research ethics committee of Päijät-Häme Central Hospital. All participants gave written informed consent.

3. Results

Altogether 2089 subjects gave serum samples both in 2002 and in 2005. In 2002, 251 of them were AGA-positive but tTGA-negative, and three years later 208 (81%) of them were still positive for AGA. In the follow-up analysis, 19 proved positive in both IgA- and IgG-class, 185 in IgA-class only, and the remaining four subjects in IgG-class only. In addition, one persistently AGA-positive subject developed tTGA-positivity at follow-up and

coeliac disease was subsequently diagnosed (Fig. 1). Five persistently AGA-positive and tTGA-negative subjects had died soon after the second serum samples were analysed. Eventually 203 persistently AGA-positive and tTGA-negative subjects were invited for HLA-typing and 130 consented and were tested. Fifty-three (41%) were found to have coeliac-type HLA, and 49 of them agreed to undergo further studies. Fifty-two persistently AGA-negative subjects participated in the clinical examination as controls (Fig. 1).

Persistently AGA-positive subjects and AGA-negative controls had similar family and disease histories, including autoimmune diseases, malignancies and bone disease (Table 1). Median BMI in the AGA-positive group was 26.9 kg/m^2 (range 17.4-42.7) and 26.7 kg/m^2 (range 19.7-51.5) in the AGA-negative control group (p = 0.724). AGA-positive subjects reported more gastrointestinal symptoms in their past history than controls upon interview (Table 1). Current abdominal complaints as rated by GSRS total score were similarly more common in the AGA-positive group. The same trend was seen in all subdimensions, although only the reflux score differed statistically significantly between the groups (Table 2).

Thirty-six persistently AGA- and HLA-positive study subjects agreed to undergo gastroscopy and duodenal biopsy. One (2.8%) of these 36 had villous atrophy compatible with coeliac disease. He had no gastrointestinal symptoms, but markedly low serum vitamin B12 and vitamin D values. The vitamin levels normalized on a gluten-free diet. Frozen small-bowel mucosal biopsies were available for 35 study subjects. Nineteen (54%) of these evinced minor mucosal inflammatory changes in biopsy (Table 3, Fig. 2). Biopsy findings did not correlate with gastrointestinal symptoms. *H. pylori* gastritis was found in seven and atrophic gastritis or atrophic gastritis) did not correlate with symptoms, duodenal villous atrophy or inflammatory changes (data not shown).

The DGP-AGA test results were positive in five out of 208 (2.4%) persistently AGA-positive and tTGA-negative subjects. Three of the five were HLA-tested and two had coeliac-type HLA, one having minor mucosal inflammatory changes in biopsy (no. 2 in Table 3), the other one did not undergo gastroscopy. Seventeen (1.1%) out of 1576 persistently AGA- and tTGA-negative were DGP-AGA-positive, but none of them belonged to our randomly selected control group.

4. Discussion

In this elderly population AGA-positivity was a constant (81%) finding corresponding to that in a previously published small-scale study involving patients with suspected coeliac disease [6]. By contrast, in larger screening studies also comprising younger adults and children only about 40% of AGA-positive subjects have proved persistently positive [11,12,25]. The long exposure to gluten in our study population may have made for this difference.

The positive predictive value of AGA testing in many populations has been low [1], but it has been suggested that prolonged AGA response might be a better indicator of coeliac disease than transient antibody positivity [11]. The development of small bowel mucosal deterioration in coeliac disease may take time and the disease may manifest only later in life, even at the age of 50 years or more [26]. In our study, persistent AGA-positivity without tTGA did not predict overt coeliac disease despite long gluten exposure. Persistent AGA-positivity was also not associated with more coeliac disease-specific DGP-AGA-positivity [14,15]. This is in accord with the observation that persistent AGA without tTGA is rarely a sign of overt coeliac disease.

Notably, mild mucosal inflammatory changes were found in over half of the biopsies in persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA. Increased density of CD3+ IELs is not a specific finding for coeliac disease, but the presence of $\gamma\delta$ + IELs and tissue transglutaminase-specific IgA-deposits may be predictive markers for the condition [4–7]. Whether these individuals have potential coeliac disease and will develop overt disease when continuing on a gluten containing diet remains an open question [27,28]. The prevalence of mild inflammatory changes in the duodenal mucosa in the elderly general population is not known and for ethical reasons we could not perform biopsies on AGA-negative healthy controls having no suspicion of coeliac disease. However, a recent Swedish population-based study found that the prevalence of duodenal mucosal inflammation in seronegative (tTGA- and EMA- negative) adults is 3.8% [29]. This suggests that persistently AGA positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA really had excessive small-bowel mucosal inflammation. Generally duodenal mucosal lymphocytosis has also been associated with consumption of non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs [27,28]. We were not able to reliably trace the regular or occasional use of these drugs from our study subjects, however the study groups had equal history of musculo-skeletal

Table 1

Demographic data and disease history in persistently gliadin antibody (AGA)-and coeliac-type HLA-positive study subjects and in AGA-negative controls. All were also tissue transglutaminase antibody-negative and did not have previously diagnosed coeliac disease (CD).

| | Persistently AGA-positive and HLA-positive, $n = 49$ | Persistently AGA-negative, $n = 52$ |
|--|--|-------------------------------------|
| Female, <i>n</i> (%) | 22(45) | 23(44) |
| Median age (range), years | 69(57-80) | 69(57-81) |
| Family history of coeliac disease, n (%) | 3(6) | 3(6) |
| Associated immunological disorders, n (%) | | |
| Autoimmune thyroid disorder | 2(4) | 2(4) |
| Rheumatoid arthritis, juvenile rheumatoid arthritis | 3(6) | 2(4) |
| Sjögren's syndrome | 1(2) | 1(2) |
| Psoriasis | 1(2) | 3(6) |
| Sarcoidosis | 2(4) | 0(0) |
| Primary osteopenia or osteoporosis, n (%) | 2(4) | 3(6) |
| Low energy fractures, n (%) | 11(22) | 11(21) |
| Malignancy, any site, n (%) | 5(10) | 8(15) |
| History of gastrointestinal diseases or symptoms, n (%) ^a | | |
| Lactose intolerance | 3(6) | 7(13) |
| Dyspepsia | 5(10) | 5(10) |
| Irritable bowel syndrome | 1(2) | 0(0) |
| Constipation | 6(12) | 5(10) |
| Diarrhoea | 5(10) | 2(4) |
| Flatulence [*] | 9(18) | 1(2) |

^a Data based on interview.

* *p* = 0.006.

Table 2

Mean and 95% confidence intervals of Gastrointestinal Symptoms Rating Scale (GSRS) in persistently AGA-and coeliac-type HLA-positive and AGA-negative subjects without tissue transglutaminase antibodies and previous coeliac disease.

| GSRS ^a | Persistently AGA+ HLA+ $(n = 49)$ | Persistently AGA– $(n = 52)$ | p-Value |
|-------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------|---------|
| Total score | 1.98 (1.76-2.20) | 1.70 (1.55–1.84) | 0.035 |
| Diarrhoea | 1.72 (1.46-1.99) | 1.49 (1.29–1.69) | 0.159 |
| Indigestion | 2.39 (2.11-2.66) | 2.16 (1.95-2.37) | 0.196 |
| Constipation | 1.99 (1.62-2.35) | 1.65 (1.39–1.90) | 0.137 |
| Abdominal pain | 1.76 (1.56–1.96) | 1.55 (1.37–1.73) | 0.127 |
| Reflux | 1.88 (1.57–2.19) | 1.41 (1.23–1.60) | 0.011 |

^a Higher score indicates more symptoms.

Table 3

Coeliac disease-related small-bowel mucosal biopsy results in 20 persistently gliadin antibody-positive subjects having coeliac-type HLA.

| No. | Sex | Age | HLA | Small bowel biopsy | | | | Gastrointestinal symptoms | Other disorders ^a |
|-----|-----|-----|--------------|--------------------|-----------|-----------------------|-------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------|
| | | | | Atrophy | CD3+ IELs | $\gamma\sigma$ + IELs | IgA-deposit | | |
| 1 | m | 57 | DQ8 | + | _ | _ | + | No | No |
| 2 | m | 57 | DQ8 | _ | + | + | + | Constipation | No |
| 3 | f | 80 | DQ8, DQB1*02 | _ | + | + | + | No | Juvenile rheumatoid arthritis |
| 4 | f | 61 | DQ8 | - | + | + | - | Flatulence | No |
| 5 | m | 69 | DQ8 | - | + | + | - | No | No |
| 6 | m | 67 | DQB1*02 | _ | + | + | _ | No | No |
| 7 | f | 58 | DQ8 | _ | + | _ | _ | Constipation, diarrhoea, flatulence | No |
| 8 | f | 57 | DQB1*02 | _ | + | _ | _ | Diarrhoea | Osteoporosis |
| 9 | m | 69 | DQ8 | _ | + | _ | _ | No | No |
| 10 | m | 68 | DQ8 | _ | + | _ | _ | No | No |
| 11 | f | 58 | DQB1*02 | - | - | + | + | No | Low-energy fracture |
| 12 | m | 68 | DQ2 | _ | _ | _ | + | No | Low-energy fracture |
| 13 | f | 60 | DQ2 | _ | _ | + | _ | Flatulence | No |
| 14 | m | 79 | DQ8 | _ | _ | + | _ | Constipation, diarrhoea, flatulence | No |
| 15 | m | 69 | DQ2 | _ | _ | + | - | Lactose intolerance | No |
| 16 | m | 69 | DQ8 | _ | _ | + | - | No | Rheumatoid arthritis |
| 17 | f | 71 | DQ8 | _ | _ | + | - | Constipation | No |
| 18 | f | 69 | DQ2, DQ8 | _ | _ | + | _ | Lactose intolerance | No |
| 19 | f | 69 | DQ8 | _ | _ | + | _ | Dyspepsia | No |
| 20 | m | 68 | DQB1*02 | - | - | + | _ | No | No |

f = Female, m = male, + = positive result, - = normal value, and IEL = intraepithelial lymphocytes.

^a None had family history of coeliac disease.



Fig. 2. Densities of CD3+ and γδ+ intraepithelial lymphocytes and intensity of tissue transglutaminase-specific IgA deposits. Dotted line indicates the limit of normal value. Open square indicates a subject with overt villous atrophy on biopsy.

and other chronic diseases (except gastrointestinal complaints), and thus it is unlikely that the consumption of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs would explain the results in persistently AGA-positive subjects. Small-bowel mucosal biopsies were taken from the distal duodenum, as previously recommended. However, there is recent evidence that in some tTGA-positive individuals the villous atrophy can be found only from the duodenal bulb and the more distal duodenum is normal [30]. Whether such phenomenon could be also found in AGA-positive cases is not known.

In our series, most of the AGA-positive subjects had IgA-class antibodies, which is in contrast to earlier data reporting on isolated IgG-AGA positivity in non-coeliac population [12]. IgG-class AGA seems to be the first antibody to appear in genetically predisposed children and, maybe due to changes in immunological reactivity and the epitope spreading, the more coeliac-specific antibodies, IgA-class AGA and IgA-class tTGA appear later [25]. One can speculate that IgG class AGA disappears by time, but at the moment, this is only speculation. It has been also earlier suggested that IgA-class AGA positivity increases with age [31]. Studies on the mechanisms behind such immunological phenomenona are required.

Interestingly, in our study AGA-positive subjects had more gastrointestinal symptoms than AGA-negative subjects irrespective of small-bowel biopsy findings. H. pylori gastritis was not more common in AGA-positive individuals than in the Finnish general population at large and thus does not explain the gastrointestinal symptoms in our study population [32]. It has been hypothesized that gluten can induce functional bowel symptoms [33–36]. A previous study of irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) patients has shown that AGA-positive IBS patients with coeliac-type HLA may benefit from a gluten-free diet [34]. IBS patients may also evince mild inflammation in their morphologically normal small-bowel mucosa and a link between potential coeliac disease and IBS has thus been speculated [28,35,37]. An abnormal immunological reaction to gluten and increased gut permeability has been shown in IBS patients and is thought to cause gastrointestinal symptoms [38,39]. AGA-positivity has also been linked to increased gut permeability although results have been controversial [10,40]. Interestingly, AGA- and HLA DQ8-positive transgenic mice have been shown to develop neuromotor, permeability and low-grade inflammatory changes in small intestinal mucosa but no atrophy [41]. As no intervention with a gluten-free diet was carried out in this present study, it is not known whether small-bowel minor mucosal changes or gastrointestinal symptoms were glutendependent in our persistently AGA-positive study population with coeliac-type HLA. As coeliac disease is strongly linked to HLA DQ2 and DQ8 haplotypes, it was hypothesized that those persistently AGA-positive subjects who do not have coeliac-type HLA are very unlikely to suffer from coeliac disease, and therefore HLA DQ2 and DQ8 negative, AGA positive subjects were not invited to further investigations. Interestingly, recently published papers suggest that gluten sensitivity might extend also beyond coeliac-type HLA [36,42] warranting more studies in the whole spectrum of gluten sensitivity, including gliadin positive subjects without coeliac-type HLA.

To conclude our findings would indicate that persistent AGApositivity is seldom indicative of overt coeliac disease but it seems to be related to gastrointestinal symptoms. Long-term follow-up studies are needed to establish whether these persistently AGA-positive subjects with gastrointestinal symptoms are truly gluten-intolerant and would benefit from a gluten-free diet.

Conflict of interest statement None declared.

List of abbreviations

AGA, gliadin antibodies; BMI, body mass index; CD, coeliac disease; DPG-AGA, deamidated gliadin peptide antibodies; EMA, endomysial antibodies; ELISA, enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay; GSRS, Gastrointestinal Symptom Rating Scale; HLA, human leucocyte antigen; IBS, irritable bowel syndrome; IELs, intraepithelial lymphocytes; tTGA, tissue transglutaminase antibodies; Vh/CrD, villous height and crypt depth ratio.

Acknowledgements

This study as well as the Coeliac Disease Study Group has been financially supported by the Competitive Research Funding of the Tampere Hospital District and Päijät-Häme Central Hospital, the Academy of Finland, the Sigrid Juselius Foundation and the Paediatric Research Foundation.

References

- Rostom A, Dube C, Cranney A, et al. The diagnostic accuracy of serologic tests for celiac disease: a systematic review. Gastroenterology 2005;128:S38–46.
- [2] Marsh MN. Gluten, major histocompatibility complex, and the small intestine. A molecular and immunobiologic approach to the spectrum of gluten sensitivity ('celiac sprue'). Gastroenterology 1992;102:330–54.
- [3] Paparo F, Petrone E, Tosco A, et al. Clinical, HLA, and small bowel immunohistochemical features of children with positive serum antiendomysium antibodies and architecturally normal small intestinal mucosa. Am J Gastroenterol 2005;100:2294–8.
- [4] Salmi TT, Collin P, Jarvinen O, et al. Immunoglobulin A autoantibodies against transglutaminase 2 in the small intestinal mucosa predict forthcoming coeliac disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2006;24:541–52.
- [5] Kurppa K, Collin P, Viljamaa M, et al. Diagnosing mild enteropathy celiac disease: a randomized, controlled clinical study. Gastroenterology 2009;136:816–23.
- [6] Collin P, Helin H, Maki M, et al. Follow-up of patients positive in reticulin and gliadin antibody tests with normal small-bowel biopsy findings. Scand J Gastroenterol 1993;28:595–8.
- [7] Kaukinen K, Collin P, Holm K, et al. Small-bowel mucosal inflammation in reticulin or gliadin antibody-positive patients without villous atrophy. Scand J Gastroenterol 1998;33:944–9.
- [8] Corazza G, Valentini RA, Frisoni M, et al. Gliadin immune reactivity is associated with overt and latent enteropathy in relatives of celiac patients. Gastroenterology 1992;103:1517–22.
- [9] Vazquez H, Cabanne A, Sugai E, et al. Serological markers identify histologically latent coeliac disease among first-degree relatives. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1996;8:15–21.
- [10] Bonamico M, Ballati G, Mariani P, et al. Screening for coeliac disease: the meaning of low titers of anti-gliadin antibodies (AGA) in non-coeliac children. Eur J Epidemiol 1997;13:55–9.
- [11] Johnston SD, Watson RG, McMillan SA, et al. Serological markers for coeliac disease: changes with time and relationship to enteropathy. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1998;10:259–64.
- [12] Laass MW, Koch T, Losel A, et al. Longitudinal follow-up examination of antigliadin antibody positive children and adults. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;18:503–6.
- [13] Ruuskanen A, Kaukinen K, Collin P, et al. Positive serum antigliadin antibodies without celiac disease in the elderly population: does it matter? Scand J Gastroenterol 2010;45:1197–202.
- [14] Kaukinen K, Collin P, Laurila K, et al. Resurrection of gliadin antibodies in coeliac disease. Deamidated gliadin peptide antibody test provides additional diagnostic benefit. Scand J Gastroenterol 2007;42:1428–33.
- [15] Volta U, Granito A, Fiorini E, et al. Usefulness of antibodies to deamidated gliadin peptides in celiac disease diagnosis and follow-up. Dig Dis Sci 2008;53:1582–8.
- [16] GOAL. Good aging in the Lahti region = GOAL. http://www.palmenia.helsinki.fi/ ikihyva/inenglish.html.
- [17] Karell K, Louka AS, Moodie SJ, et al. HLA types in celiac disease patients not carrying the DQA1*05-DQB1*02 (DQ2) heterodimer: results from the European genetics cluster on celiac disease. Hum Immunol 2003;64:469–77.
- [18] Vainio E, Kalimo K, Reunala T, et al. Circulating IgA- and IgG-class antigliadin antibodies in dermatitis herpetiformis detected by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. Arch Dermatol Res 1983;275:15–8.
- [19] Svedlund J, Sjodin I, Dotevall G. GSRS—a clinical rating scale for gastrointestinal symptoms in patients with irritable bowel syndrome and peptic ulcer disease. Dig Dis Sci 1988;33:129–34.

- [20] Dimenas E, Carlsson G, Glise H, et al. Relevance of norm values as part of the documentation of quality of life instruments for use in upper gastrointestinal disease. Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl 1996;221:8–13.
- [21] Midhagen G, Hallert C. High rate of gastrointestinal symptoms in celiac patients living on a gluten-free diet: controlled study. Am J Gastroenterol 2003;98:2023–6.
- [22] Salmi TT, Collin P, Korponay-Szabo IR, et al. Endomysial antibody-negative coeliac disease: clinical characteristics and intestinal autoantibody deposits. Gut 2006;55:1746–53.
- [23] Jarvinen TT, Kaukinen K, Laurila K, et al. Intraepithelial lymphocytes in celiac disease. Am J Gastroenterol 2003;98:1332–7.
- [24] Korponay-Szabo IR, Halttunen T, Szalai Z, et al. In vivo targeting of intestinal and extraintestinal transglutaminase 2 by coeliac autoantibodies. Gut 2004;53:641–8.
- [25] Simell S, Hoppu S, Hekkala A, et al. Fate of five celiac disease-associated antibodies during normal diet in genetically at-risk children observed from birth in a natural history study. Am J Gastroenterol 2007;102: 2026–35.
- [26] Vilppula A, Kaukinen K, Luostarinen L, et al. Increasing prevalence and high incidence of celiac disease in elderly people: a population-based study. BMC Gastroenterol 2009;9:49.
- [27] Vande Voort JL, Murray JA, Lahr BD, et al. Lymphocytic duodenosis and the spectrum of celiac disease. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104:142–8.
- [28] Aziz I, Evans KE, Hopper AD, et al. A prospective study into the aetiology of lymphocytic duodenosis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2010:32.
- [29] Walker MM, Murray JA, Ronkainen J, et al. Detection of celiac disease and lymphocytic enteropathy by parallel serology and histopathology in a population-based study. Gastroenterology 2010;139:112–9.
- [30] Gonzalez S, Gupta A, Cheng J, et al. Prospective study of the role of duodenal bulb biopsies in the diagnosis of celiac disease. Gastrointest Endosc 2010;72:758–65.
- [31] McMillan SA, Watson RP, McCrum EE, Evans AE. Factors associated with serum antibodies to reticulin, ednoysium, and gliadin in an adult population. Gut 1996;39:43–7.

- [32] Salomaa-Rasanen A, Kosunen TU, Aromaa AR, et al. A "screen-and-treat" approach for Helicobacter pylori infection: a population-based study in Vammala, Finland. Helicobacter 2010;15:28–37.
- [33] Kaukinen K, Turjanmaa K, Maki M, et al. Intolerance to cereals is not specific for coeliac disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 2000;35:942–6.
- [34] Wahnschaffe U, Ullrich R, Riecken EO, Schulzke JD. Celiac disease-like abnormalities in a subgroup of patients with irritable bowel syndrome. Gastroenterology 2001;121:1329–38.
- [35] Verdu EF, Armstrong D, Murray JA. Between celiac disease and irritable bowel syndrome: the "no man's land" of gluten sensitivity. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104:1587–94.
- [36] Biesiekierski JR, Newnham ED, Irving PM, et al. Gluten causes gastrointestinal symptoms in subjects without celiac disease: a doubleblind randomized placebo-controlled trial. Am J Gastroenterol 2011;106: 508–14.
- [37] Wahnschaffe U, Schulzke JD, Zeitz M, Ullrich R. Predictors of clinical response to gluten-free diet in patients diagnosed with diarrhea-predominant irritable bowel syndrome. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007;5:50.
- [38] Cinova J, Palova-Jelinkova L, Smythies LE, et al. Gliadin peptides activate blood monocytes from patients with celiac disease. J Clin Immunol 2007;27: 201–9.
- [39] Zhou Q, Souba WW, Croce CM, Verne GN. MicroRNA-29a regulates intestinal membrane permeability in patients with irritable bowel syndrome. Gut 2010;59:775–84.
- [40] Wolters VM, Alizadeh BZ, Weijerman ME, et al. Intestinal barrier gene variants may not explain the increased levels of antigliadin antibodies, suggesting other mechanisms than altered permeability. Hum Immunol 2010;71: 392–6.
- [41] Verdu EF, Huang X, Natividad J, et al. Gliadin-dependent neuromuscular and epithelial secretory responses in gluten-sensitive HLA-DQ8 transgenic mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2008;294:G217–25.
- [42] Sapone A, Lammers KM, Casolaro V, et al. Divergence of gut permeability and mucosal immune expression in two gluten-associated conditions: celiac disease and gluten sensitivity. BMC Med 2011;9:23.

Gliadin antibodies in older population and neurological and psychiatric disorders

Neurologica

Ruuskanen A, Kaukinen K, Collin P, Krekelä I, Patrikainen H, Tillonen J, Nyrke T, Laurila K, Haimila K, Partanen J, Valve R, Mäki M, Luostarinen L. Gliadin antibodies in older population and neurological and psychiatric disorders. Acta Neurol Scand: 2013: 127: 19–25. © 2012 John Wiley & Sons A/S.

Objectives – A variety of neurological and psychiatric disorders have recently been linked to coeliac disease and gluten sensitivity. We here explored whether persistently positive gliadin antibodies (AGA) and coeliac-type HLA increase the risk of gluten sensitivity-related neurological and psychiatric manifestations. The study was carried out in an older population who had consumed gluten for decades but who had no previous coeliac disease diagnosis. Materials and Methods -The original study population comprised 4272 randomly selected older individuals, of whom 2089 had AGA and transglutaminase 2 antibodies (antiTG2) measured twice within a 3-year interval. Fortynine persistently AGA-positive but antiTG2-negative subjects with coeliac-type HLA and 52 randomly selected persistently AGA- and antiTG2-negative age- and sex-matched controls were clinically examined for neurological disorders. The Psychological General Well-Being (PGWB) questionnaire, the SF-36 health survey questionnaire and the Depression Scale (DEPS) were employed to evaluate psychological well-being. The medical files of all the study subjects were analysed for previous illnesses. Results - Persistently AGA-positive but antiTG2-negative older subjects carrying coeliac disease-type HLA did not evince significantly more neurological symptoms or diseases than AGA-negative control subjects (P = 0.682, P = 0.233). There were no statistically significant differences between AGA-positive and AGA-negative groups in psychological well-being and quality of life when measured by PGWB (P = 0.426), SF-36 questionnaires (P = 0.120) and DEPS (P = 0.683). Conclusions – At population level, persistent AGA positivity did not indicate gluten sensitivity-related neurological and psychiatric disorders.

Introduction

Coeliac disease is an autoimmune disorder where ingestion of dietary wheat-, rye- and barleyderived gluten initiates and drives chronic inflammation in the small-bowel mucosa, leading eventually to villous atrophy and enteropathy in genetically predisposed individuals. Gluteninduced immune responses may extend beyond the intestine and the disease may also manifest itself with various non-specific and extra-intestinal symptoms (1). A wide range of neurological disorders, including cerebellar ataxia, peripheral

A. Ruuskanen¹, K. Kaukinen², P. Collin², I. Krekelä³, H. Patrikainen³, J. Tillonen³, T. Nyrke⁴, K. Laurila⁵, K. Haimila⁶, J. Partanen⁶, R. Valve⁷, M. Mäki⁵, L. Luostarinen¹

¹Department of Neurology, Päijät-Häme Central Hospital in Lahti, Lahti, Finland; ²Department of Gastroenterology and Alimentary Tract Surgery, Tampere University Hospital and Medical School, University of Tampere, Tampere, Finland; ³Department of Gastroenterology, Päijat-Häme Central Hospital in Lahti, Lahti, Finland; ⁴Department of Neurophysiology, Päijät-Häme Central Hospital in Lahti, Lahti, Finland; ⁵Pediatric Research Center, University of Tampere and Tampere University Hospital, Tampere, Finland; ⁶Finnish Red Cross Blood Service, Helsinki, Finland; ⁷Department of Education and Development in Lahti, University of Helsinki, Helsinki, Finland

Key words: coeliac disease; depression; gluten sensitivity; neuropathy

K. Kaukinen, University of Tampere, Medical School, FIN-33014 University of Tampere, Tampere, Finland Tel.: +358 3 3551 8403 Fax: +358 3 3551 8402 e-mail: katri.kaukinen@uta.fi

Accepted for publication March 14, 2012

neuropathy, epilepsy and cognitive impairment, have been reported in patients with coeliac disease (1–4). Likewise, psychiatric conditions, including anxiety, depression and other mood alterations, have also been associated with the disease (5–8). In many cases, coeliac disease presents without gastrointestinal symptoms and malabsorption and may therefore go undiagnosed for many years. The untreated condition may eventually lead to chronic ill-health and a diminished sense of psychological well-being (9, 10).

Recent evidence shows that gluten-related problems are not restricted to classical coeliac

Ruuskanen et al.

disease enteropathy. The term gluten sensitivity has been launched to take into account the various extraintestinal gluten-dependent manifestations, even in patients with an apparently normal intestinal mucosa (1). As a marker of gluten sensitivity, increased levels of antibodies against wheat gluten, gliadin have been found in a variety of neurological disorders of unknown aetiology, cerebellar ataxia and peripheral neuropathy being the most common problems (1). Furthermore, increased immune sensitivity to dietary gluten proteins has been reported in psychiatric conditions such as depression, schizophrenia and bipolar disorder (11-13). Many of these gliadin antibody (AGA)-positive subjects remain negative for coeliac disease-specific transglutaminase 2 antibodies (antiTG2). However, in gluten ataxia, even though AGA-positive and antiTG2-negative subjects often have normal small-bowel mucosal villous morphology, the majority have coeliac disease-type HLA DQ2 or DQ8, antibodies against neuronal transglutaminase (transglutaminase 6) and signs of minor small-bowel mucosal inflammation indicative of early stage coeliac disease (1). This suggests that these gluten ataxia cases belong to the same gluten-induced disease spectrum as coeliac disease patients showing classical enteropathy. As the above-mentioned neurological and psychiatric gluten-sensitive disorders are potentially treatable with a gluten-free diet (1, 14 -16), active case-finding by coeliac serology has been suggested. So far, however, association between AGA and neurological and psychiatric disorders has been studied in specialized centres in selected patient series, which may overestimate the association between AGA and various neurological and psychiatric conditions. The clinical relevance of AGA positivity at population level thus needs to be elucidated.

We have recently shown AGA positivity to be common (14%) in the older Finnish population, and the positivity was persistent in 81% (11, 17). Even though this was rarely indicative of overt coeliac disease, it was often associated with minor small-bowel mucosal inflammation in subjects carrying coeliac-type HLA (17). The hypothesis in this study was that as gluten sensitivity is markedly genetically predisposed and takes years to develop, we could detect gluten sensitivityrelated neurological and psychiatric manifestations in older subjects with persistently positive AGA and coeliac-type HLA, as they will have consumed gluten for decades. We now sought to establish whether persistent AGA positivity without positive antiTG2 is related to neurological problems, decreased self-perceived psychological well-being and depression in this older cohort. To find previously undiagnosed and subclinical conditions, we personally thoroughly examined all study subjects. Randomly selected persistently AGA- and antiTG2-negative subjects of the same age and gender were invited as controls. This study enlightens further and more precisely the issues of our previous study based on medical files (11).

Materials and methods

Patients, controls and study design

The Good Ageing in the Lahti Region (GOAL) survey on ageing and well-being (18) provided a basis for the current case–control study. The original study population comprised 4272 randomly selected individuals born in the years 1946–50, 1936–40 and 1926–30, representing the general population in the respective age groups (Fig. 1). Of those approached, 2815 agreed to participate and filled in questionnaires on their health condition, present and past diseases and special diets. Sera were collected for the analysis of IgA- and IgG-class AGA and IgA-class antiTG2 in 2002 (11), and 3 years later, all eligible subjects (n = 2216) were asked to undergo a new serological test. Serum samples were available in both



Figure 1. Flowchart of the study. AGA, antigliadin antibodies; antiTG2, antibodies against tranglutaminase-2; CD, coeliac disease; *no previous CD diagnosis.

2002 and 2005 for 2089 cases (Fig. 1). Altogether 203 persistently (both in 2002 and 2005) AGApositive but antiTG2-negative subjects without known coeliac disease were offered HLA testing, and 53 of the 130 tested had coeliac-type HLA. Eventually, 49 of those persistently AGA-positive and genetically predisposed individuals consented to undergo a general and thorough neurological examination (study group, cases; median age 69 years, range 57-80 years; 45% women); furthermore, 36 of them were willing to undergo endoscopy and small-bowel biopsy. Equal numbers of randomly selected persistently AGA- and antiTG2-negative subjects of the same age and gender were invited to attend a clinical examination (control group; median age 69 years, range 57-81 years; 44% women). All cases and controls were examined and interviewed in similar manner by the same investigator; however, for ethical reasons, HLA-typing and endoscopy were not performed on control subjects (17).

For further comparisons, data on clinical histories of 77 persistently AGA-positive subjects without coeliac-type HLA (median age 67 years, range 56–80 years; 48% women) were extracted from the medical records of Päijät-Häme Central Hospital.

Neurological examination

The occurrence of neurological symptoms and diseases was recorded and the medical files of the subjects were analysed. On examination, we focused especially on finding previously undiagnosed and subclinical disorders. Gait, balance, muscle strength, deep tendon reflexes, vibration, pin-prick and light touch senses and the functions of cranial nerves were evaluated. Cognition was assessed by clinical interview and a combination of the Mini Mental State Examination (MMSE) and the clock-drawing test (19). All evaluations were made by the same, non-blinded investigator (AR), but in borderline cases another (blinded) investigator (LL) co-evaluated the subject. If any relevant clinical symptoms or signs were detected, further studies such as electroneuromyography (ENMG), skin biopsy, lumbar puncture, radiological scans, neuropsychological and laboratory tests were performed according to clinical needs and good clinical practice. When neuropathy was suspected, ENMG using a structured study protocol and a three mm punch skin biopsy 5-10 cm above the lateral malleolus to detect small-fibre neuropathy (20) was carried out. In cases where neuropathy was diagnosed, full blood count, liver and thyroid function tests, blood glucose, serum creatinine, vitamin-B12, -B6, -B1, folic acid levels,

Gluten and neurological and psychiatric disorders

serum and urine protein fractions, antineuronal and antiganglioside antibodies were measured and if possible, cerebrospinal fluid analysed for cells, glucose, protein, albumin, immunoglobulins, IgG index, antineuronal antibodies and antibodies against *Borrelia burdorferie*. In addition, when ataxia was detected, vitamin-E, gene tests for MIRAS/POLG1, Friedrich's ataxia and FragileX were performed.

Psychiatric conditions and psychological well-being

Present and past histories of psychological conditions were inquired into during the clinical examination. Psychological well-being and quality of life were evaluated applying questionnaires widely used in coeliac disease and of proven validity and reliability (10, 21, 22). The Psychological General Well-Being (PGWB) questionnaire contained 22 items comprising six subdimensions: anxiety, depression, well-being, self-control, general health and vitality, scoring being based on a six-grade Likert scale, higher scores indicating better psychological well-being (21). The SF-36 health survey questionnaire, containing eight subdimensions (mental health, physical functioning, role limitations because of physical problems, bodily pain, general health, vitality, social functioning and role limitations because of emotional problems), was used to assess health-related quality of life. The raw scores on all 36 items were rescored from 0 to 100, higher scores indicating better health and quality of life (10).

The Depression Scale (DEPS) has been widely applied as a self-rating depression questionnaire and is suitable in recognizing depression in primary care patients (23). The DEPS includes ten items covering the core symptoms of depression with four alternatives in scoring: 0 = not at all, 1 = a little, 2 = quite a lot and 3 = extremely. A higher score indicates more severe symptoms (24) and the cut-off level for depressive symptoms is nine (23).

Serology and HLA-typing

Serum IgA- and IgG-class AGA were measured by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (25); the results were obtained from the standard curve established according to dilutions of positive reference serum and converted to concentrations of arbitrary ELISA units per millilitre (EU/ ml). The limits of positivity were set at 0.20 and 20 EU/ml, respectively. Serum IgA-class antibodies against TG2 and IgA- and IgG-class antibodies against TG6 were detected by ELISA using human recombinant TG2 (Celikey, Phadia, GmbH, Freiburg, Germany) and TG6 (E003 and E004 Neuronal transglutaminase ELISA kits; Zedira, Darmstadt, Germany) as antigens according to the manufacturer's instructions. Concentrations over 5.0 U/ml, over 21 U/ml and over 38 U/ml were considered positive for IgA-class antiTG2, IgA- and IgG-class antiTG6 antibodies, respectively, as recommended by the manufacturers.

The study subjects were genotyped for HLA-DQB1*02, DQB1*0302 and DQA1*05 alleles using the DELFIA Coeliac Disease Hybridization Assay (Perkin-Elmer Life and Analytical Sciences, Turku, Finland). The genotypes DQB1*02 and DQA1*05 correspond to the serological HLA type DQ2 and DQB1*0302 to HLA-DQ8. These genotypes together or DQB1*02 alone are found in 96–100% of patients with coeliac disease and in this study were considered to constitute coeliac-type HLA (17).

Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy and small-bowel mucosal biopsies

Four small-bowel mucosal biopsy samples were taken by upper gastrointestinal endoscopy from the distal part of the duodenum. The biopsies were processed and evaluated as described in our previous studies (17, 26). Only one of 36 persistently AGA-positive but antiTG2-negative subjects was found to have villous atrophy with crypt hyperplasia indicative of overt coeliac disease. In addition, 19 (54%) had signs of minor coeliac disease-type small-bowel mucosal inflammation (increased density of CD3⁺ or $\gamma \delta^+$ IELs or the presence of small-bowel mucosal TG2-targeted IgA deposits) (17). In this study, these biopsy findings were compared to the occurrence of neurological and psychological conditions.

Statistics

Quantitative data were expressed as medians or means and 95% confidence intervals (CI). Statistical differences between study groups were evaluated using Pearson's chi-square test, Fisher's exact test, *t*-test or Mann–Whitney *U*-test, as appropriate. Values of P < 0.05 were considered significant. The statistics were calculated with SPSS 15.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA).

Ethical considerations

The study was accepted by the research ethics committee of Päijät-Häme Central Hospital. All participants gave written informed consent.

Based on the interview and follow-up examination persistently AGA-positive but antiTG2-negative older subjects carrying coeliac disease-type HLA did not have more neurological diseases or symptoms than AGA-negative control subjects (Table 1). Four AGA-positive and three AGAnegative subjects suffered from polyneuropathy (Table 2). Only one AGA-positive subject, a 79-year-old men, had ataxia. He had suffered an ischaemic stroke 6 years previously with residual mild aphasia and mild right-sided hemiparesis. In brain magnetic resonance imaging, profound cerebral and cerebellar atrophy was found along with cerebral ischaemic white matter lesions. His erythrocyte folic acid concentrations were low, but he refused duodenal biopsy and a treatment trial with a gluten-free diet. Furthermore, in the examination, mild cognitive problems were suspected in three AGA-positive and two AGA-negative subjects, but none evidenced dementia in further neuropsychological evaluations. In the AGA-positive group, neurological findings were not related to small-bowel mucosal coeliac disease-type morphological or inflammatory changes (data not shown).

Altogether 12 (25%) of the 48 persistently AGA-positive but antiTG2-negative subjects with coeliac-type HLA had antibodies against TG6; seven were IgA-class, three IgG-class antiTG6-positive and two were positive in both IgA and IgG classes. Two of the antiTG6-positive cases had polyneuropathy and small-fibre neuropathy (Table 2), while the rest evinced no neurological dysfunction.

 Table 1
 Neurological disorders in persistently gliadin antibody (AGA)-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA and in persistently AGA-negative controls revealed in interview and follow-up examination. All were also transglutaminase 2-antibody-negative and did not have diagnosed coeliac disease

| | Persistently AGA-positive and HLA-positive n =49 | Persistently AGA-negative n = 52 | <i>P</i> -value |
|------------------------------|---|--|-----------------|
| Neurological symptoms, n (%) | 18 (37) | 17 (33) | 0.682 |
| Neurological disease, n (%) | 8 (16) | 14 (27) | 0.233 |
| Polyneuropathy | 4 (8) | 3 (6) | 0.710 |
| Small-fibre neuropathy | 3 (6) | 1 (2) | 0.353 |
| Ataxia | 1 (2) | 0 (0) | 0.485 |
| Nerve root lesion | 1 (2) | 5 (10) | 0.363 |
| Migraine | 2 (4) | 1 (2) | 0.610 |
| Essential tremor | 1 (2) | 2 (4) | 1.000 |
| lschaemic stroke | 3 (6) | 7 (13) | 0.320 |
| Epilepsy | 0 (0) | 1 (2) | 1.000 |
| Intracranial haemorrhage | 1 (2) | 0 (0) | 0.485 |

| Sex age | AntiTG6 +/- | Small-bowel mucosal biopsy | Type of neuropathy | Clinical findings | Medical history and laboratory findings |
|----------------|----------------------|-------------------------------|---|--|---|
| Persistently | AGA-positive with co | eliac-type HLA | | | |
| F 78 | IgA+ | nd | Axonal polyneuropathy and small-fibre neuropathy | Absent achilles tendon reflexes, mild balance problem | High vitamin-B6 |
| M 80 | lgG+ | Normal | Axonal polyneuropathy and small-fibre neuropathy | Ostostatic hypotension, absent achilles tendon reflexes, reduced sensation of touch | Antiganglioside antibodies positive, prostate cancer |
| F 80 | _ | Minor mucosal inflammation | Axonal polyneuropathy | Absent achilles tendon reflexes, mild balance problem, reduced sensation of touch, mild muscle weakness | Deficiency of vitamin-D and folic acid |
| M 79 | _ | Normal | Axonal polyneuropathy and small-fibre neuropathy | Absent achilles tendon reflexes, mild balance problem | Deficiency of vitamin-E and vitamin-B12, DM II, prostate cancer |
| Persistently / | AGA-negative | | | | |
| M 79 | nd | nd | Polyneuropathy* | Mild balance problem, reduced sensation of vibration and touch, absent achilles tendon reflexes | Prostate cancer, polymyalgia rheumatica |
| M 69 | nd | nd | Axonal polyneuropathy and small-fibre neuropathy | Mildly unsteady gait, mildly reduced sensation of vibration | |
| M 59 | nd | nd | Axonal polyneuropathy | Mild balance problem, reduced sensation of vibration, absent achilles tendon reflexes | Primary hyperparathyreosis, DM II |

 Table 2
 Clinical details of cases evincing polyneuropathy

Nd, not done; antiTG6, transglutaminase 6 antibodies; DM II, diabetes mellitus type-II. *Diagnosed 2 years before entering the study; skin biopsy not performed.

Only one subject in the AGA-negative control group reported depression in her past history; no other previously diagnosed psychiatric disorders were reported in the study or control groups. There were no statistically significant differences between AGA-positive and AGA-negative subjects in psychological well-being or quality of life as measured by PGWB and SF-36 questionnaires (Table 3). Furthermore, persistently AGA-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA did not suffer from depression more often than persistently AGA-negative controls as assessed by DEPS score (mean 4.6 [95% CI 3.4–5.8] vs 4.3 [3.4–5.2], P = 0.683). There were no differences in DEPS scores between the persistently AGA-positive subjects who had coeliac-type small-bowel mucosal minor changes, those who had entirely normal small-bowel mucosa or those who did not undergo small-bowel biopsy (P = 0.898).

According to the hospital records, persistently AGA-positive subjects without coeliac-type HLA did not have more often neurological diseases (18 of 77, 23%) than persistently AGA-positive cases with coeliac-type HLA (16%, Table 1) or persistently AGA-negative cases (27%) (difference between the groups, P = 0.430). Three AGA-positive subjects who did not have coeliac-type HLA suffered from polyneuropathy; none had

Table 3 Mean and 95% confidence intervals of Psychological General Well-Being (PGWB) and SF-36 scores in persistently gliadin antibody (AGA)-positive subjects with coeliac-type HLA and AGA-negative subjects. All were also transglutaminase 2-antibody-negative and did not have diagnosed coeliac disease

| | Persistently AGA-positive and HLA-positive n = 49 | Persistently AGA-negative n = 52 | <i>P</i> -value |
|--|--|--|-----------------|
| PGWB* | | | |
| Anxiety | 25.0 (24.0-26.0) | 26.0 (24.9–27.0) | 0.195 |
| Depression | 16.8 (16.3–17.2) | 16.8 (16.3-17.4) | 0.852 |
| Well-being | 17.7 (16.9–18.5) | 17.6 (16.6–18.5) | 0.848 |
| Self-control | 15.6 (15.1–16.1) | 15.8 (15.2–16.4) | 0.598 |
| General health | 13.8 (13.1–14.6) | 13.2 (12.3–14.1) | 0.323 |
| Vitality | 18.9 (18.0–19.7) | 19.5 (18.7–20.3) | 0.293 |
| Total | 107.6 (103.9–111.2) | 109.8 (105.7–114.0) | 0.426 |
| SF-36* | | | |
| Mental health | 76.6 (69.0–84.2) | 83.5 (79.3–87.7) | 0.120 |
| Physical functioning | 80.3 (75.2–85.4) | 77.2 (71.5–82.9) | 0.437 |
| Social functioning | 87.5 (82.6–92.4) | 91.9 (87.7–96.1) | 0.180 |
| Role limitations because of emotional problems | 75.0 (65.3–84.7) | 83.3 (74.5–92.1) | 0.218 |
| Role limitations because of physical problems | 70.7 (60.5–81.0) | 66.2 (55.0–77.3) | 0.557 |
| Vitality | 68.3 (62.3–74.3) | 72.9 (67.9–77.9) | 0.247 |
| General health | 60.5 (55.9–65.0) | 59.4 (54.5-64.3) | 0.759 |
| Bodily pain | 78.7 (73.5–83.9) | 79.0 (73.3–84.6) | 0.953 |

*Higher score indicates better quality of life.

ataxia. AGA-positive but coeliac-type HLA-negative subjects did not have more often depression (8%) than AGA-negative control group (P = 0.241).

Discussion

While in more selected patient materials, AGA has proved a good biomarker for gluten-sensitive neurological and psychiatric conditions (1, 12, 13, 26), at population level persistent AGA positivity could not uncover these disorders in older subjects who have in fact been exposed to gluten for decades. By thorough clinical examination, we found new neurological conditions equally in both AGA-positive and AGA-negative groups, which would indicate that AGA is unspecific for coeliac disease and gluten-related neurological or psychiatric conditions.

Although we could not show persistently AGApositive subjects to have more neurological disorders than controls, it is interesting that some AGA-positive subjects with neurological disorders yielded laboratory results previously reported to be associated with coeliac disease and its neurological manifestations (Table 2). One neuropathy patient had antiganglioside antibodies (27) and two were antiTG6-positive (28). Altogether three had malabsorption of vitamins and one of these three evinced minor small-bowel mucosal inflammation. Although other conditions such as diabetes or cancer may have caused the neurological disorders in these individuals, we cannot rule out the possibility that gluten sensitivity may have played a role and predisposed the patients to develop neuropathy or ataxia more easily.

While in previous studies, antiTG6 has proved specific to gluten-sensitive neurological manifestations (1, 28), in our series, it was not associated with neurological symptoms or disorders. Methodological differences might partly explain this, because we used a commercial test while others have used in-house assays (28) and it is conceivable that the antigens used in the different tests may vary (29). Similarly, minor variability has previously been reported between commercial antiTG2 ELISA tests from different manufacturers (30). Of note, in coeliac disease, we have learned that antiTG2 positivity often predicts or anticipates the development of small-bowel mucosal atrophy and full-blown coeliac disease (31). It remains to be seen whether the antiTG6-positive subjects found in this study develop gluten-dependent neurological disorders in the follow-up.

Depression and mood alterations have been linked to coeliac disease (5–8), AGA positivity (11) and small-bowel mucosal inflammation (22). Here, however, we found no difference in the occurrence of depression or in psychological wellbeing between AGA-positive subjects and AGAnegative controls. Psychiatric disorders associated with AGA might not be coeliac-type HLA-dependent (32). It has recently been shown that gluten sensitivity extends beyond coeliac-type HLA (33, 34), and this should be noted in further studies. Moreover, in this study, we asked participants to contact us and attend for laboratory and clinical examination. This may have left depressed and poorly functioning subjects out of the study, which could explain the difference in results from our previous study based on medical records of the same background population (11).

As far as we know this is the first large study focusing on gluten-sensitive neurologic and psychiatric conditions in a randomly selected adult population. The study population was representative of the general Finnish older population and was not originally selected for screening of coeliac disease. The strength of this study is that the controls were selected from the same background population and they were studied in the same way. As this was a population-based study, intervention by gluten-free diet was not possible.

To conclude, gluten sensitivity-related neurological and psychiatric manifestations do not seem to constitute any major health problem at the older population level. In this context, positive AGA without coeliac disease is not a bad prognostic sign. Further studies are needed to assess the value of AGA analysis in the diagnostic work-up of patients with neuropathy, ataxia or psychiatric problems.

Acknowledgements

This study and the Coeliac Disease Study Group have been financially supported by the Competitive Research Funding of the Tampere Hospital District and Päijät-Häme Central Hospital, The Academy of Finland and The Sigrid Juselius Foundation.

Conflicts of interest

None.

References

- 1. HADJIVASSILIOU M, SANDERS DS, GRUNEWALD RA, et al. Gluten sensitivity: from gut to brain. Lancet Neurol 2010;9:318–30.
- 2. CRONIN CC, JACKSON LM, FEIGHERY C, et al. Coeliac disease and epilepsy. QJM 1998;91:303–8.

Gluten and neurological and psychiatric disorders

- LUOSTARINEN L, PIRTTILA T, COLLIN P. Coeliac disease presenting with neurological disorders. Eur Neurol 1999;42:132–5.
- Hu WT, MURRAY JA, GREENAWAY MC, et al. Cognitive impairment and celiac disease. Arch Neurol 2006;63:1440 -6.
- HALLERT C, DEREFELDT T. Psychic disturbances in adult coeliac disease. I. Clinical observations. Scand J Gastroenterol 1982;17:17–9.
- CIACCI C, IAVARONE A, MAZZACCA G, et al. Depressive symptoms in adult coeliac disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 1998;33:247–50.
- ADDOLORATO G, CAPRISTO E, GHITTONI G, et al. Anxiety but not depression decreases in coeliac patients after oneyear gluten-free diet: a longitudinal study. Scand J Gastroenterol 2001;36:502–6.
- LUDVIGSSON JF, REUTRORS J, OSBY U, et al. Coeliac disease and risk of mood disorders–a general populationbased cohort study. J Affect Disord 2007;99:117–26.
- 9. UKKOLA A, MAKI M, KURPPA K, et al. Diet improves perception of health and well-being in symptomatic, but not asymptomatic, patients with celiac disease. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;9:118–23.
- HALLERT C, GRANNO C, GRANT C, et al. Quality of life of adult coeliac patients treated for 10 years. Scand J Gastroenterol 1998;33:933–8.
- RUUSKANEN A, KAUKINEN K, COLLIN P, et al. Positive serum antigliadin antibodies without celiac disease in the elderly population: does it matter? Scand J Gastroenterol 2010;45:1197–202.
- 12. CASCELLA NG, KRYSZAK D, BHATTI B, et al. Prevalence of celiac disease and gluten sensitivity in the United States clinical antipsychotic trials of intervention effectiveness study population. Schizophr Bull 2011;**37**:94–100.
- DICKERSON F, STALLINGS C, ORIGONI A, et al. Markers of gluten sensitivity and celiac disease in bipolar disorder. Bipolar Disord 2011;13:52–8.
- HADJIVASSILIOU M, DAVIES-JONES GA, SANDERS DS, et al. Dietary treatment of gluten ataxia. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2003;74:1221–4.
- PYNNONEN PA, ISOMETSA ET, VERKASALO MA, et al. Gluten-free diet may alleviate depressive and behavioural symptoms in adolescents with coeliac disease: a prospective follow-up case-series study. BMC Psychiatry 2005;5:14.
- SOUAYAH N, CHIN RL, BRANNAGAN TH, et al. Effect of intravenous immunoglobulin on cerebellar ataxia and neuropathic pain associated with celiac disease. Eur J Neurol 2008;15:1300–3.
- 17. RUUSKANEN A, LUOSTARINEN L, COLLIN P, et al. Persistently positive gliadin antibodies without transglutaminase antibodies in the elderly: Gluten intolerance beyond coeliac disease. Dig Liver Dis 2011;43:772–8.
- GOAL. Good Aging in the Lahti region = GOAL. http://www.palmenia.helsinki.fi/ikihyva/inenglish.html.
- CACHO J, BENITO-LEON J, GARCIA-GARCIA R, et al. Does the combination of the MMSE and clock drawing test (mini-clock) improve the detection of mild Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment? J Alzheimers Dis 2010;22:889–96.

- KOSKINEN M, HIETAHARJU A, KYLANIEMI M, et al. A quantitative method for the assessment of intraepidermal nerve fibers in small-fiber neuropathy. J Neurol 2005;252:789–94.
- DIMENAS E, GLISE H, HALLERBACK B, et al. Quality of life in patients with upper gastrointestinal symptoms. An improved evaluation of treatment regimens? Scand J Gastroenterol 1993;28:681–7.
- 22. KURPPA K, COLLIN P, SIEVANEN H, et al. Gastrointestinal symptoms, quality of life and bone mineral density in mild enteropathic coeliac disease: a prospective clinical trial. Scand J Gastroenterol 2010;45:305–14.
- POUTANEN O, KOIVISTO AM, KAARIA S, et al. The validity of the Depression Scale (DEPS) to assess the severity of depression in primary care patients. Fam Pract 2010;27:527–34.
- SALOKANGAS RK, POUTANEN O, STENGARD E. Screening for depression in primary care. Development and validation of the depression scale, a screening instrument for depression. Acta Psychiatr Scand 1995;92:10–6.
- 25. VAINIO E, KALIMO K, REUNALA T, et al. Circulating IgAand IgG-class antigliadin antibodies in dermatitis herpetiformis detected by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. Arch Dermatol Res 1983;275:15–8.
- HADJIVASSILIOU M, MAKI M, SANDERS DS, et al. Autoantibody targeting of brain and intestinal transglutaminase in gluten ataxia. Neurology 2006;66:373–7.
- VOLTA U, DE GIORGIO R, GRANITO A, et al. Anti-ganglioside antibodies in coeliac disease with neurological disorders. Dig Liver Dis 2006;38:183–7.
- HADJIVASSILIOU M, AESCHLIMANN P, STRIGUN A, et al. Autoantibodies in gluten ataxia recognize a novel neuronal transglutaminase. Ann Neurol 2008;64:332–43.
- 29. LINDFORS K, KOSKINEN O, LAURILA K, et al. IgA-class autoantibodies against neuronal transglutaminase, TG6 in celiac disease: no evidence for gluten dependency. Clin Chim Acta 2011;**412**:1187–90.
- VAN MEENSEL B, HIELE M, OFFMAN I, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of ten second-generation (human) tissue transglutaminase antibody assays in celiac disease. Clin Chem 2004;50:2125–35.
- 31. SALMI TT, COLLIN P, JARVINEN O, et al. Immunoglobulin A autoantibodies against transglutaminase 2 in the small intestinal mucosa predict forthcoming coeliac disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2006;24:541–52.
- SAMAROO D, DICKERSON F, KASARDA DD, et al. Novel immune response to gluten in individuals with schizophrenia. Schizophr Res 2010;118:248–55.
- BIESIEKIERSKI JR, NEWNHAM ED, IRVING PM, et al. Gluten causes gastrointestinal symptoms in subjects without celiac disease: a double-blind randomized placebo-controlled trial. Am J Gastroenterol 2011;106:508–14; quiz 515.
- 34. SAPONE A, LAMMERS KM, CASOLARO V, et al. Divergence of gut permeability and mucosal immune gene expression in two gluten-associated conditions: celiac disease and gluten sensitivity. BMC Med 2011;9:23.